

National Library of Canada

Acquisitions and Bibliographic Services Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0N4 Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Direction des acquisitions et des services bibliographiques

395, rue Wellington Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0N4

Your file - Votre reference

Our file Notre reference

AVIS

The quality of this microform is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original thesis submitted for microfilming. Every effort has been made to ensure the highest quality of reproduction possible.

NOTICE

If pages are missing, contact the university which granted the degree.

Some pages may have indistinct print especially if the original pages were typed with a poor typewriter ribbon or if the university sent us an inferior photocopy.

Reproduction in full or in part of this microform is governed by the Canadian Copyright Act, R.S.C. 1970, c. C-30, and subsequent amendments. La qualité de cette microforme dépend grandement de la qualité de la thèse soumise au microfilmage. Nous avons tout fait pour assurer une qualité supérieure de reproduction.

S'il manque des pages, veuillez communiquer avec l'université qui a conféré le grade.

La qualité d'impression de certaines pages peut laisser à désirer, surtout si les pages originales ont été dactylographiées à l'aide d'un ruban usé ou si l'université nous a fait parvenir une photocopie de qualité inférieure.

La reproduction, même partielle, de cette microforme est soumise à la Loi canadienne sur le droit d'auteur, SRC 1970, c. C-30, et ses amendements subséquents.

Canadä

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

TRANSCRIPTIONAL REGULATION OF THE T CELL RECEPTOR β CHAIN GENE

by

HELEN MARIA VERHESEN MESSIER



A thesis submitted to the faculty of graduate studies and research in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

in

MEDICAL SCIENCES (IMMUNOLOGY)

DEPARTMENT OF IMMUNOLOGY

EDMONTON, ALBERTA SPRING 1994



National Library of Canada

Acquisitions and Dibliographic Services Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0N4 Bibliothèque nationale du Canada

Direction des acquisitions et des services bibliographiques

395, rue Wellington Ottawa (Ontario) K1A 0N4

Your life - Votre référence

Our life Notre reference

The author has granted an irrevocable non-exclusive licence allowing the National Library of Canada to reproduce, loan, distribute sell copies or of his/her thesis by any means and in any form or format, making this thesis available to interested persons.

L'auteur a accordé une licence irrévocable et non exclusive à la **Bibliothèque** permettant Canada de nationale du reproduire, prêter, distribuer ou vendre des copies de sa thèse de quelque manière et sous quelque forme que ce soit pour mettre des exemplaires de cette thèse à disposition des la personnes intéressées.

The author retains ownership of the copyright in his/her thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without his/her permission.

anadä

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur qui protège sa thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

ISBN 0-315-95236-9

UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA RELEASE FORM

NAME OF AUTHOR:HELEN MARIA VERHESEN MESSIERTITLE OF THESIS:TRANSCRIPTIONAL REGULATION OFTHE T CELL RECEPTOR β CHAIN GENE

DEGREE: DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY YEAR DEGREE GRANTED: SPRING 1994

Permission is hereby granted to THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA LIBRARY to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only.

The author reserves other publication rights, and neither the thesis nor extensive extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's written permission.

Helen Messien

Helen M.V. Messier 247 Norfolk Drive Cardiff-by-the-Sea, California, 92007

April 22, 1994

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH

The undersigned certify that they have read, and recommended to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research for acceptance, a thesis entitled

TRANSCRIPTIONAL REGULATION OF THE T CELL RECEPTOR β CHAIN GENE

Submitted by Helen Maria Verhesen Messier

In partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy in Medical Sciences (Immunology)

A. Fotedar (Co-Supervisor)

Dr. L. Guilbert

Dr. L. Pilarski

Dr. H. Ostergaard (Chair)

.....

Dr. J. Elliott(Co-Supervisor)

Dr. T. Mosmann

Dr. C. Spencer

Dr. R. Maki

Date: November 15, 1993

DEDICATION

То

Tom

Mom and Dad

Thank you!

ABSTRACT

Transcription of the TCR β gene is regulated by multiple cis-acting elements. An AP-1 site and an adjacent inverted repeat (IR) in the V β 2 promoter region are required for optimal TPA inducibility. I have demonstrated that jun/fos heterodimers bound to the V β 2 AP-1 motif with a lower affinity as compared to the collagenase AP-1 motif. The 3' flanking IR bound the ets transactivator but not jun/fos heterodimers. Therefore, the individual contributions of jun/fos and ets transactivators explains the demonstrated cooperativity between the AP-1 and the 3' flanking sequence to confer optimal TPA inducibility to the V β 2 promoter.

I have identified the inhibitory region as a silencer that contained a nuclear protein binding site, was orientation independent, and transferable to a heterologous promoter. There was a hierarchical interaction between the three cis-acting elements in the TCR β gene. The AP-1/IR element was capable of conferring TPA inducibility to the V β 2 promoter. The region upstream from -739 to -343 abrogated basal as well as TPA inducible transcription. The presence of the β enhancer in cis overrode the effect of the inhibitory region, and was the only tissue specific cis-element.

The E3 motif within the core TCR β enhancer was found to be essential for enhancer activity. The p70 lupus autoantigen bound to the E3 motif in a sequence-specific manner. The p70 protein was unable to bind to an E3 mutant having reduced enhancer activity.

TCF β 1, a novel POU domain protein was identified by its binding to the critical E4 motif in the β enhancer. TCF β 1 represents a new class of POU

domain proteins. The expression of TCF β 1 in T cells and its ability to bind to multiple motifs in the TCR β enhancer support its role in regulating TCR β gene expression. The ability of recombinant TCF β 1 to bind octamer and octamer-related motifs, the expression of TCF β 1 in B cells, and the ability of TCF β 1 to transactivate mRNA promoters in a sequence-specific manner suggest that TCF β 1 has additional roles in regulating lymphoid gene expression.

Preface

Part of the work described in this thesis has been previously published in The Journal of Immunology (149:1980-1986, 1992), Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA (90:2685-2689, 1993), and Molecular and Cellular Biology (13:5450-5460, 1993).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

There are many people I am grateful to for their help, support and friendship.

Arun, we've come a long way together, thanks for sometimes pulling, and sometimes pushing me along. Thank you to my supervisory committee, Larry Guilbert, John Elliot, Tim Mosmann, Linda Pilarski, Hanne Ostergaard, and Charlotte Spencer for your guidance and concern. I appreciate the extra effort that was needed to facilitate a long distance degree. A special thanks to Richard Maki for your time and encouragement.

To everybody I worked with during the "daily grind" both in Edmonton and La Jolla, thank you for your advice, technical help, support and friendship, especially Sunil Mangal, Sak Igarashi, Anna Fu, Pat Kilgannon, Jitra Ratanavongsiri, Therese Fuller, Howie Brickner, Jody Flatt, Pat Fitzgerald, Joel Gaikwad, and Shailaja Kasibhatla.

Thanks so much to my parents, Peter and Barbara Verhesen, you have always been my source of stability and love.

Tom, words cannot thank you enough for everything you've done. You've provided me with unending help, support, patience, advice, inspiration, encouragement, and love. This one's for you.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| <u>Chapter</u> | | Page |
|----------------|--|------|
| 1. | Introduction | 1 |
| | The T Cell Receptor for Antigen/MHC | 5 |
| | The Regulation of Gene Expression | 15 |
| | Lymphoid Specific Gene Expression | 28 |
| | Project and Rationale | 53 |
| 2. | Materials and Methods | 58 |
| 3. | Results | 69 |
| | I. Identification of Proteins Binding the TPA Inducible Element of the Vβ2 Promoter | . 69 |
| | Interaction of Vβ2 AP-1 Motif with AP-1 DNA Binding Proteins | 70 |
| | Identification of the Second Transactivator | 72 |
| | Discussion | 73 |
| | II. The Hierarchical Interaction Between Different Elements in the β Locus | 83 |
| | Effect of the Vβ2 Inhibitory Region on Basal Transcription from a Heterologous Promoter | 83 |
| | Effect of the Vβ2 Inhibitory Region on Inducible Transcription from a Heterologous Promoter | 83 |
| | The Active Fragment of the Inhibitory Region Binds Protein | 84 |

| TCR β Enhancer is a Dominant Element Which | |
|--|----------------|
| Regulates Transcription of the β Locus | 85 |
| The β Enhancer Controls Tissue Specific Gene Expression. | 86 |
| Discussion | 86 |
| III. Identification of β Enhancer Binding Proteins | 95 |
| A. p70 Binds the β Enhancer E3 Motif | 95 |
| The E3 Motif if Critical for TCR β Enhancer Activity | 9 5 |
| Binding Specificity of the p70 Lupus Autoantigen | 9 6 |
| Discussion | 97 |
| B. TCF β 1 Is a Novel Protein That Bind the β Enhancer | 105 |
| The Role of the E4 Motif in β Enhancer Activity | 105 |
| A TCR β Enhancer Binding Protein | 105 |
| TCFβ1 Is A Novel POU Domain Protein | 106 |
| Tissue Distribution of TCFβ1 | 107 |
| TCF β 1 Recognizes Multiple Motifs Within the β Enhancer | 108 |
| TCF ^{β1} Binds to Octamer and Octamer-Related Motifs | 109 |
| TCFβ1 Is a Transactivator | 110 |
| Discussion | 111 |
| Summary and Future Direction | 128 |
| Bibliography | 136 |

4.

5.

LIST OF TABLES

| <u>Table</u> | | <u>Page</u> |
|--------------|--|-------------|
| I | AP-1 Conserved Sequences in Different TPA Inducible Genes | 78 |
| п | TCR β Enhancer Motifs | 101 |
| ш | Wild Type and Mutant Motifs Used in DNA Binding Assays | 102 |

LIST OF FIGURES

| <u>Figure</u> | <u>]</u> | Page |
|---------------|---|------|
| 1 | Map of TCR β enhancer motifs | 56 |
| 2 | T cell receptor β enhancer binding proteins | 57 |
| 3 | Map of Vβ2 promoter region | 79 |
| 4 | Gel shift assays of in vitro translated jun B/c-fos heterodimers using a collagenase AP-1 probe | 80 |
| 5 | Binding of ets transactivator to the inverted repeat motif | 81 |
| 6 | In vitro transcribed and translated ets-2 protein binds the inverted repeat motif | 82 |
| 7 | Demonstration of the functional interactions between the TPA inducible, inhibitory and enhancer elements | 89 |
| 8 | Effect of the inhibitory sequence on heterologous Thymidine Kinase promoter activity | 90 |
| 9 | The abrogating ability of the inhibitory sequence on the TPA inducible element can be conferred to a heterologous Thymidine Kinase promoter | 91 |
| 10 | Gel shift assays using the inhibitory region probe with EL4 nuclear extracts | 92 |
| 11 | DNase I footprinting of a Vβ2 inhibitory region probe | 93 |
| 12 | Tissue specificity of the interactions between the transcriptional elements in the TCR β chain gene | 94 |
| 13 | The E3 motif is critical for TCR β enhancer activity | 103 |
| 14 | The p70 lupus autoantigen binds the E3A motif | 104 |
| 15 | The role of the E4 motif in TCR β enhancer activity | 116 |

| 16A | Visualization of the 35S-labeled TCFb1 protein generated by in vitro transcription and translation | 117 |
|-------------|--|-----|
| 16B | Reverse gel shift analysis of TCF\$1 | 117 |
| 17 | The nucleotide and predicted amino acid sequence of TCFβ1 | 118 |
| 18 | Sequence comparison of the POU domain of TCF _{β1} with other POU domain proteins | 119 |
| 19A | Expression of TCF\$1 in human T and B cell lines | 120 |
| 19 B | Expression of TCF β 1 in the human thymus | |
| 100 | determined in a Northern assay | 120 |
| 19C | Expression of TCFβ1 in the human thymus determined by RNase protection | 120 |
| 19D | Expression of TCFβ1 in normal human tissues | 120 |
| | | |
| 20 | Generation of bacterially expressed recombinant $TCF\beta1$. | 121 |
| 21 | Recombinant TCF β 1 binds the β E1 motif in the TCR β enhancer in a sequence-specific manner | 122 |
| 22 | Recombinant TCF β 1 binds multiple motifs in the TCR β enhancer | 123 |
| 23 | Recombinant TCFβ1 binds the Ig octamer motif | 124 |
| 24 | Transactivation characteristics of TCFβ1 with the β-globin promoter | 125 |
| 25 | Transactivation characteristics of TCFβ1 with the U2 promoter | 126 |
| 26 | Transactivation characteristics from the E4A motif | 127 |

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

| AP-1 | activator protein-1 |
|---------|------------------------------------|
| ATF | activating transcriptional factor |
| B cell | bone-marrow derived cell |
| bp | base pair |
| BSA | bovine serum albumin |
| С | constant region |
| CAT | chloramphenicol acetyl transferase |
| CBF | core enhancer binding protein |
| CRE | cyclic AMP responsive element |
| D | diversity region |
| DMSO | dimethylsulfoxide |
| DN | double negative |
| DNA | deoxyribonucleic acid |
| dNTP | deoxynucleotide triphosphate |
| DNase I | deoxyribonuclease I |
| DP | double positive |
| DTT | dithiothreitol |
| EDTA | ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid |
| HLH | helix-loop-helix |
| Ig | immunoglobulin |
| IL-2 | interleukin 2 |
| IR | inverted repeat |
| J | joining region |
| kb | kilobase |

| kDa | kilodalton |
|--------|---|
| MHC | major histocompatibility complex |
| μg | microgram |
| μ1 | microlitre |
| mM | millimolar |
| М | molar |
| mRNA | messenger RNA |
| NF | nuclear factor |
| nt | nucleotide |
| PEG | polyethylene glycol |
| Pu | purine |
| Ру | pyrimidine |
| RNA | ribonucleic acid |
| SCID | severe combined immunodeficiency syndrome |
| SDS | sodium dodecyl sulfate |
| SLE | systemic lupus erythrematosus |
| SV40 | simian virus 40 |
| T cell | thymus derived cell |
| TCFβ1 | T cell factor β1 |
| TCR | T cell antigen receptor |
| тк | thymidine kinase |
| TLC | thin layer chromatography |
| ТРА | 12-o-tetradecanoyl-phorbol-13-acetate |
| TRE | TPA responsive element |
| v | Variable region |
| | |

Chapter 1

INTRODUCTION

The mammalian immune system has evolved to protect the body from infectious pathogens. Although many different cells are involved in an immune response, lymphocytes are unique because they recognize antigen and this ensures the specificity of an immune response. Lymphocytes are composed of two classes; 1) B cells, which function as effector cells in the humoral immune response by producing antibodies; and 2) thymus dependent lymphocytes or T cells, which are involved in the cell-mediated portion of the immune response, such as delayed-type hypersensitivity, graftvs-host disease, elimination of virally infected cells, and transplantation reactions. In addition, T cells are the dominant regulators of immune responses.

T cells recognize antigen only in association with self-major histocompatability complex (MHC) molecules via the heterodimeric T cell receptor (TCR) on the T cell surface (1). B cells, on the other hand, recognize native soluble antigen via their cell-surface immunoglobulin molecules, and respond by secreting antibody molecules with the same recognition specificity. The major histocompatibility co-recognition process ensures that T cells respond to foreign antigen only when it is present on an appropriate target cell.

There are two main classes of MHC molecules. The ubiquitously expressed class I MHC presents antigen from intracellular sources like viral proteins. Class II MHC, which is expressed by a subset of antigen presenting cells (APC's), presents fragments of extracellular foreign antigens. The T cell accessory molecules CD8 and CD4 interact with MHC class I and class II respectively, correlating with T cell restriction subsets (2).

T Cell Development T cells are derived from hematopoietic precursor cells in the bone marrow that migrate and colonize the thymus as thymocytes (3). In the thymus, thymocytes develop into mature T cells. Thymocyte maturation consists of an ordered sequence of developmental stages that can be characterized by their expression of cell surface molecules. Based on their expression of CD4 and CD8, thymocytes can be divided into subsets. Upon entering the thymus, the cells proliferate extensively. On day 14 of murine gestation, most thymocytes are CD4-CD8⁻ double negative (DN) blast cells. By day 16 the cell-surface expression of CD4 and CD8 molecules can be seen.

Cells that express only low levels of CD8 but lack CD4 (CD4-CD8^{lo)} on their surface, appear first, followed by cells which express high levels of both CD4 and CD8 molecules (CD4+CD8+, double positive) cells (4). The double positive cells arise from the CD4-CD8^{lo} cell population as suggested by the fact that CD4-CD8^{lo} cells mature into double positive cells spontaneously in vitro. The administration of anti-T cell receptor antibodies in vivo, however, will prevent this differentiation indicating a role for the T cell receptor in T cell development (5). Although at this stage T cell receptor expression is very low, the TCR plays an important role in regulating early T cell development. This will be discussed further under the ontogenic expression of TCR genes.

The expression of CD4+CD8+ double positive cells is followed by the appearance of CD4+ and CD8+ single positive cells within the next few days. The majority of functional mature T cells are of the CD4+ or CD8+ single positive phenotype. The change from double positive to single positive cells is accompanied by an increased expression of T cell receptor molecules on the

cell surface and a decrease in size from large blast cells to small lymphocytes. The change from a low to a high level cell surface expression of T cell receptor correlates with thymic selection events as discussed below (6).

The capability of a single DN stem cell to generate all four subsets of thymocytes indicates that double negative cells are the precursors of mature T cells (7). The next developmental step is less clear. It appears that double positive rather than double negative cells give rise to the mature single positive cell. Treatment with anti-CD8 monoclonal antibodies in vivo, blocks the development of CD4⁺ cells indicating that single positive cells develop from CD8⁺ precursors, most likely the double positive cells (8). Additionally, mice transgenic for a self reactive T cell receptor gene will arrest thymocyte development at the double positive stage indicating that the CD4⁺CD8⁺ stage is part of the developmental pathway (9). After the double positive cells are generated, T cell receptor specificities are selected in the thymus.

Thymic Selection Events The vast majority of double positive thymocytes die in the thymus rather than exiting to the periphery (3). This cell death is attributed to the selection processes occuring in the thymus. A negative selection event assures tolerance for self-antigen by eliminating all T cells with TCR's having a high affinity for self-antigen/MHC (10). A positive selection event targets only those T cells capable of recognizing antigen in association with self-MHC (11). Therefore, only T cells expressing a receptor that is self-MHC restricted as well as tolerant to self antigens will mature and exit the thymus as single positive cells. The expression and specificity of the T cell receptor, therefore, controls T cell maturation.

The focus of this thesis is on the regulation of T cell receptor β gene transcription. This review will address three areas that are relevant to an

understanding of T cell specific gene expression. The first part deals with our current understanding of the T cell receptor. The second section is an overview of general gene expression emphasizing transcriptional regulation. The final section is a discussion of the general rules of lymphoid specific gene expression.

THE T CELL RECEPTOR FOR ANTIGEN/MHC

The ability to grow antigen specific T cells clonally in culture provided the means to identify the antigen specific T cell receptor (12). Monoclonal antibodies were produced that recognized the clonotypic antigen-specific T cell receptor. The antibodies were assayed by their ability to block antigen specific activation of the T cell clone immunogen while not affecting other T cells (13). These antibodies were used to immunoprecipitate the T cell receptor molecules, and were found to be composed of acidic α chain and basic β chain glycoproteins with a core size of approximately 30,000 kDa (14).

The genes encoding the β chain of the T cell receptor were cloned by subtractive hybridization with B cell RNA (15). The cloning method was based on the assumptions that TCR genes are expressed exclusively in T cells, they undergo rearrangement solely in the same cells, and because they are cell surface molecules, they are part of the membrane-bound polysomal fraction.

The TCR α chain genes were cloned subsequently. T cell receptors are composed of homology units that in evolutionary terms relate them to B cell immunoglobulins as part of the immunoglobulin (Ig) supergene family. Each homology unit is ~110 amino acids long, has a disulphide bridge and a characteristic Ig fold consisting of two sheets of anti-parallel β strands. Pairs of homology units fold to create discrete polypeptide domains (16).

The confirmation that the genuine T cell receptor genes had been cloned came when the α and β genes from a particular T cell clone were transfected into T cells of a different antigen/MHC specificity. Only those transfectants that express both the introduced α and β genes contributed by the original T cell clone respond specifically to the appropriate antigen/MHC pair. Therefore, T cell specificity is defined as the recognition of both antigen and MHC by a single T cell receptor composed of the α and β TCR chains (17, 18, 19).

Five other polypeptide chains, collectively referred to as the CD3 complex are structurally associated with the α/β TCR. The CD3 polypeptide chains co-immunoprecipitate with anti-TCR antibodies (20). The CD3 complex is required for the transduction of a signal from the T cell receptor leading to T cell activation (21, 22).

Although a majority of T cells express the α/β TCR, approximately 5% of mature T cells express the γ/δ TCR. The γ/δ receptors are expressed on the surface of subpopulations of T cells in both the thymus and the periphery. Their function, however, remains largely speculative. Like the α/β heterodimer, the γ/δ polypeptide chains are intimately associated with CD3 (23, 24).

The γ/δ and α/β T cells comprise separate lineages and follow different developmental pathways. This was demonstrated by mice with a targeted disruption of the TCR β chain gene. These mice lack a functional TCR β chain gene. α/β^+ T cells are not present in these mice, however, the γ/δ^+ Tcells are normal. Conversely, a knockout of the γ chain gene in mice has no effect on the development of α/β T cells. These data suggest that the generation of the α/β and the γ/δ lineages are mutually independent (25). Possible molecular mechanisms controlling α/β or γ/δ T cell lineage specific separation are discussed later.

Genomic Organization of T Cell Receptor Genes

Each TCR β polypeptide chain is composed of variable (V), diversity (D), joining (J), and constant (C) regions; the α chain has a similar composition but lacks the D region. The fine specificity of the α/β

heterodimer is determined by variable sequences at the amino-terminus. The V, D, and J gene segments are separated on the germ line chromosome and must undergo developmentally controlled genetic rearrangement events in the thymus before a functional transcript is produced. Subsequent to transcription, RNA splicing occurs to generate a mature mRNA transcript (26, 27).

 β Chain The TCR β chain genes are found on chromosome 6 in humans and 7 in mice. There are two C β genes, each with 4 coding exons. The first two exons encode the external constant region domain, the third encodes the transmembrane domain, and the last exon encodes the cytoplasmic domain and the 3' untranslated region. The nucleotide and predicted amino acid sequences of the two C β genes are very similar to each other, and no functional differences between the two C β genes have been identified. Upstream of each C region is a cluster of seven J β regions and one D β region (28, 29). Each cluster contains one pseudo-J β gene.

Further upstream there are approxin ately 30 V β gene elements. The 5' most V β gene segment is V β 2 which is approximately 800 kb 5' of the C β gene segment (30). The V β 14 gene segment is located downstream of C β 2, and requires an inversion event in order to be rearranged (31). Each V β gene segment is composed of two exons. The first exon encodes the leader sequence, while the second exon encodes the final part of the leader sequence and the rest of the variable domain. Most murine V β genes show little relation to each other and exist as single member gene families. Two three-member V β gene families comprise the exception (32). The human β -chain complex contains approximately 57 V β gene segments contained in 24 families (33). V β 8 is the largest of these families consisting of 5 members (34).

 α Chain The α -chain gene complex is located on chromosome 14 in both mice and humans. The α chain locus contains a single C region gene segment composed of four exons. Each exon encodes a separate domain. The four domains are 1) the constant region domain, 2) the region that forms the intrachain disulfide bond (characteristic of the Ig supergene family), 3) the transmembrane and intracytoplasmic domain, and 4) the 3' untranslated region (26). Located upstream of the C region gene segment are approximately 50 J α region gene segments spread over 70 kb of DNA (35). The V α gene elements are even further upstream and consist of approximately 100 segments comprised of up to 15 cross-hybridizing gene families. Like the V β elements, each V α element consists of two exons.

 γ and δ Chains The TCR γ chain gene is on chromosome 13 in mice and chromosome 7 in humans. It consists of V γ , J γ , and C γ gene segments. The δ chain genes are unique because they are located within the α chain locus between the V α and J α elements. Rearrangements between V δ , D δ , and J δ gene segments generate a functional TCR δ chain transcript (36).

Rearrangement

The T cell receptor genes rearrange in a manner reminiscent of immunoglobulin genes. The TCR β chain gene rearrangement precedes α chain gene rearrangement which is similar to the staggered rearrangement of heavy and light chain Ig genes. One major difference is that functional TCR gene rearrangement is restricted solely to T cells. All subsequent steps in the process of T cell development are contingent upon the successful rearrangement of the T cell receptor β , then α chain genes. Partial TCR β

rearrangement is seen in the earliest double negative thymocyte population (37), suggestive of the importance of the β chain in controlling further developmental events. Evidence from mice in which the TCR β chain has been disrupted indicate that in the absence of TCR β rearrangement the thymocyte developmental transition from double negative to double positive cells does not occur (25). Rearrangement of the TCR α locus is needed subsequently for the double positive to single positive transition (25).

Recombination Sequences Adjacent to each V, D, or J region is a conserved heptamer and nonamer sequence, separated by 12 or 23 base pairs (bp). Mostly based on work on Immunoglobulin genes the 12/23 rule of gene rearrangement has been formulated. A heptamer-nonamer motif spaced by a 12 bp nonconserved sequence rearranges to a 23 bp heptamer-nonamer motif. TCR genes also obey this 12/23 rule (39). In α and γ genes, these sequences regulate V/J rearrangement, whereas in β and δ genes an initial D/J rearrangement event is followed by V/DJ rearrangement. In the β chain locus the adjacent sequences make it possible for a V β to rearrange directly to a J β region or for two D β segments to join (40, 41, 42). The joining of two D δ regions is also possible in the δ chain (43). Most of these rearrangements follow the looping-excision model in which the intervening sequences of DNA are deleted and can be detected as pieces of extra-chromosomal circular DNA (44, 45).

The TCR heptamer-nonamer sequences act as binding sites for sitespecific recombinases and are interchangeable with the immunoglobulin heptamer-nonamer sequences. Possible candidates for the site-specific recombinases are recombination activation genes, RAG1 and RAG2. A targeted disruption of either RAG1 or RAG2 genes in the mouse germline results in no V(D)J recombination and thus no mature B or T lymphocytes are generated is such animals (46, 47).

Rearrangement is Tissue Specific Since the recombination proteins, RAG1 and RAG2, and the sequences they recognize, the heptamer, and nonamer, are shared by both T and B cells, additional control elements must be present in T or B cells to ensure tissue specific rearrangement (48). According to the following observations, the controlling elements must reside in the respective TCR or Ig loci. 1) In mice transgenic for a TCR β minilocus in germline configuration, the presence of the TCR V β , D β , J β and C β gene sequences in conjunction with the β enhancer were sufficient for the mini-locus gene segments to rearrange in a T cell-specific manner (49). 2) In mice transgenic for the Ig κ gene, the presence of a cis-DNA element encompassing the 3' enhancer is required to restrict rearrangement of the transgene to the appropriate stage of of B cell development (50).

Order of α/β Rearrangement Although TCR β rearrangement normally precedes that of α (51), the initiation of β chain and α chain rearrangement is under separate control. This separate control of rearrangement can be seen in α and β knockout mice in which the rearrangement and expression of the β chain is not necessary for α chain rearrangement and transcription. Conversely, the α chain negative mice still rearrange and express the β chain gene (25).

The productive rearrangement and expression of the TCR β chain gene at one chromosomal locus is associated with the termination of rearrangement of the β chain on the second chromosome. This process of allelic exclusion was demonstrated in mice transgenic for a rearranged TCR β gene. In these mice the presence of the β transgene inhibits rearrangement of the endogenous TCR β genes (52). Allelic exclusion ensures that each T cell expresses only one TCR specificity. Further rearrangement of the α chain gene is halted by the engagement of the α/β TCR on the double positive thymocytes during positive selection. The cessation of rearrangement is accomplished by the termination of RAG1 and RAG2 expression (53). The treatment of TCR⁺ human thymocytes with T cell activating agents such as antibodies that cross-link the TCR/CD3 complex or PMA plus a calcium ionophore results in greatly reduced levels of RAG transcripts (54). In addition, there is a dramatic decrease in thymic RAG1 expression in transgenic mice possessing a positive selecting MHC, but in mice with nonselecting thymi, high levels of RAG1 mRNA are still expressed (55).

Rearrangement and Transcription The stage, tissue, and allele specificity of rearrangement and the subsequent surface expression of the TCR chains are under transcriptional control. A number of experimental observations lend support to this. Transcription of unrearranged Ig and TCR genes always correlates with rearrangement, such that immediately prior to rearrangement sterile transcripts of unrearranged V and C gene segments are detected (56). These transcripts are not translated and are thus referred to as sterile. The presence of a short 1.0 kb β gene transcript during development demonstrates that an incompletely rearranged locus is being transcribed (57). It was demonstrated in mice transgenic with germline T cell receptor VDJ genes linked to the Ig Cµ enhancer (Eµ), that transcriptional activation via the Eµ is precisely correlated with recombination (58).

Alt and colleagues put forward the accessibility model to explain the dependence of recombination on transcription (58). This model suggests that

the act of transcription physically opens up the TCR or Ig chromosomal locus providing access to the recombination machinery. Cis-acting transcriptional regulatory elements are predicted to modulate this accessibility.

Generation of Diversity

There are three basic mechanisms used in generating diversity so that a limited number of gene segments can produce an essentially unlimited number of T cell receptor specificities. The mechanisms include recombinatorial diversity, combinatorial associations, and junctional diversity (26). Recombinatorial diversity is achieved by the random joining of the V-J or the V-D-J gene elements to produce a large number of different α and β chain genes. Combinatorial association is the random pairing of an α chain and a β chain to form heterodimers with a great variety of receptorcombining sites. Taken together, these two diversity generating mechanisms can potentially form 10^7 different TCR combinations (59). This huge potential for diversity is further increased by junctional diversity. Junctional diversity includes the imprecise joining of the gene segments, N-region diversity, and P-element diversity. N-region diversity is the random addition of nucleotides at the junctions of the germline encoded elements during rearrangement. This is probably mediated by terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase (TdT) (60). P-element diversity is the template coded addition of nucleotides at the recombination junctions. P regions are usually 3 to 4 nucleotides in length (61).

The differences in the generation of TCR diversity compared to that of immunoglobulins is two-fold. The first difference is the absence of somatic hypermutation in T cell receptor genes. The second difference is that the TCR D β gene segments can be joined to the V β 's in all three translational reading frames, while in Ig genes each D_H is joined in only one reading frame (16).

Ontogenic Expression of TCR Genes

TCR γ/δ Expression The transcription, rearrangement and expression of the T cell receptor genes is developmentally controlled during thymic maturation. The first T cells detected during ontogeny are those expressing γ/δ T cell receptors on or before day 14 in the murine fetal thymus. At this time 6 - 7% of fetal thymocytes bear γ/δ receptors. The rearrangement and expression of γ/δ genes in T cells occurs in waves which subsequently exit the thymus and populate specific areas of the periphery (43).

The Importance of TCR β Expression On day 14 of murine gestation, the presence of a 1.0 kb transcript consisting of a rearranged D β J β signifies the start of TCR β rearrangement (62). On day 15 V β to D β J β rearrangement takes place, associated with the presence of 1.3 kb β chain transcripts (63, 64). By day 16, β chain expression is much higher and β/β homodimers are expressed on the cell surface in association with CD3 (65). The TCR β/β homodimer controls a number of developmental events. These events include the expansion of immature thymocytes, the initiation of CD4, CD8 gene expression and TCR α transcription, and the suppression of further TCR β rearrangement (66).

The requirement of the TCR β chain gene in thymocyte development was demonstrated by a number of experiments. In TCR α and β knockout mice, the presence of a functionally rearranged β chain only is necessary and sufficient to drive the double negative to double positive thymocyte transition and to expand the pool of thymocytes (25). T cell development in rearrangement deficient SCID mice is arrested at the double negative stage. When these mice are crossed with mice expressing only the TCR β chain transgene, rescue of the DN cells to generate DP cells occurs (67, 68). Thymocytes in RAG1 or RAG2 deficient mice, like in SCID mice, are blocked at the double negative stage. The introduction of a β transgene into these mice results in the expression of the β gene on the cell surface and the complete restoration of both thymocyte number and double positive cells (25, 69).

Subsequent to β chain expression, TCR α gene transcription is detectable, and on day 17 there is an increase in α/β CD4+CD8+ T cells along with a proportional decrease in γ/δ cells. At this time the levels and specificity of α/β TCR's and the expression of accessory molecules involved in the process of selection, most notably CD4 and CD8, become important. The expression of the α/β TCR is associated with the double positive to single positive cell transition. Mice in which the α chain is "knocked out", display double positive arrest (25), and the introduction of both α and β transgenes into RAG deficient mice developmentally rescues the single positive cells (69).

THE REGULATION OF GENE EXPRESSION

The process by which a multicellular organism develops from a single cell involves a complex series of events. Cells must be capable of responding to developmental and environmental stimuli as well as generating and maintaining a differentiated state. These events are regulated by fluxes in the pattern of gene expression. Differential gene expression is regulated in multiple ways including transcriptional initiation, RNA processing, RNA transport from the nucleus to the cytoplasm, translation, the rate of mRNA degradation, and posttranslational modification of the resulting proteins. This portion of the review will focus on the regulation of transcription, which is a primary mechanism involved in controlling differential gene expression.

Two functionally distinct DNA sequences, the promoter and enhancer regions, are essential for regulating transcription by their interaction with sequence-specific DNA binding proteins (70).

Promoters

DNA fragments which are both necessary and sufficient to initiate basal transcription are called promoters (71). Promoters contain the start site for initiation of transcription and are defined as the regions of DNA involved in binding RNA polymerase II to signal where transcription should begin. Several kinds of promoter elements exist. The AT rich TATA box is required for basal transcription and ensures the correct initiation of transcripts. Additional elements located upstream of many promoters (upstream promoter elements) such as the CCAAT box tend to increase the rate of transcription (70). The activity and regulation of mRNA promoters are mediated by general transcriptional initiation factors that interact with the minimal or core promoter elements of all mRNA genes, and by gene specific factors that recognize particular DNA sequences.

Mechanisms of Basal Transcription The proper initiation of transcription from promoters requires the participation of both RNA polymerase and additional accessory proteins known as general or basal transcription factors. The basal transcription reaction is centered on the TATA box and is generally considered to be common to the core promoters of all genes transcribed by RNA polymerase II (72). The first step in the transcriptional process is the sequence-specific binding of TFIID to the TATA box to form a template-committed pre-initiation complex. Commitment of the template ensures that the promoter remains active during nucleosome assembly (72, 73). TFIID is made up of the TATA binding protein (TBP) and a number of TBP associated factors (TAFs). The importance of TBP in transcription is suggested by the observations that TBP in association with various TAFs is required for transcription by all three RNA polymerases (74), and that 70% of the 180 C-terminal amino acids of TBP are identical in all eukaryotes (75). TBP is also important in the transcription of "TATA-less" RNA polymerase II promoters such as the "initiator" promoter of the terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase gene (76). The next step in transcriptional initiation involves the sequential binding of a number of general transcription factors. TFIIB and RNA polymerase II both bind to the pre-initiation complex. RNA polymerase II is escorted to the complex by TFIIF. Pol II-TFIIF binding is followed by the addition of TFIIE, TFIIH, and TFIIJ to the complex (77). ATP is also required as an energy source during transcriptional initiation. RAP30/74 is TFIIF which is associated with an

ATP-dependent helicase activity whose likely role is to melt the DNA template to facilitate transcription (78). The initiation of transcription is characterized by the formation of the first phosphodiester bond of the RNA.

The carboxy-terminal domain (CTD) of the largest subunit of RNA polymerase II can be extensively phosphorylated. Interestingly, the nonphosphorylated form is part of the pre-initiation complex, while the phosphorylated form is part of the elongation phase. It was also observed that only the dephosphorylated form of the CTD interacts with TBP. Therefore, phosphorylation of the CTD may be needed to trigger the conversion of an initiation complex into an elongation complex by releasing RNA polymerase II from the preinitiation complex to start transcription (79, 80). A number of kinases capable of phosphorylating the CTD exist in the cell. These include TFIIH and a kinase associated with the Ku lupus autoantigen (79, 81).

Following transcriptional initiation, TFIID remains bound to the template and may be involved in the initiation of multiple rounds of transcription (82). The final step in transcription is elongation of the RNA transcript by RNA polymerase II. The elongation reaction may be modulated by the premature termination of transcription (83), or by an increase in the efficiency of elongation associated with transcription factors like TFIIS (84).

The rate of basal transcriptional initiation from the core promoter is regulated by sequences that act in a direction and orientation independent manner. These sequences can either upregulate (enhancers) or downregulate (silencers) basal transcription.

Enhancers

Enhancers are operationally defined as cis-acting DNA elements that increase the rate of transcription initiation from the start site of a linked promoter in a distance or orientation independent manner (85). Upstream promoter elements, discussed previously also increase the rate of transcription but are dependent on their orientation and distance from the promoter. Both enhancer and upstream promoter elements bind sequencespecific DNA binding proteins that mediate their effects.

SV40 Enhancer The first transcriptional enhancer identified was an element ~110 bp upstream of the early simian virus 40 (SV40) promoter. The element consists of two identical sequences of 72 bp each, repeated in tandem '36, 87). Deletional mapping shows that the presence of either repeat by itself is adequate for increasing the rate of transcription, but the removal of both repeats results in a drastic decrease in gene expression. The SV40 enhancer also stimulates transcription when linked to a heterologous β -globin promoter. Subsequently, additional enhancers were identified in many other viral and cellular genes. They are located 1) upstream of the promoter as in SV40, 2) in the middle of an intron as in the immunoglobulin heavy chain gene (88), or 3) downstream of the gene as in the β -globin gene.

Detailed analysis of the SV40 enhancer elements reveals a structure that is common to other enhancers. The single 72 bp element has a modular structure, composed of three functional units of 15-20 bp each. In a reversion analysis of the SV40 enhancer, specific units or modules were mutated to reduce overall enhancer activity. Genetic revertants displaying increased levels of transcription were selected. Enhancer function is restored by the spontaneous duplication of the unmutated modules (89). A minimum of two enhancer modules is necessary for enhancement and duplication of any one module fully restores enhancer activity. In other words, each module cooperates with another module to enhance transcription, or acts autonomously when present in multiple tandem copies (90, 91). The modular structure of cellular enhancers can be very complex, allowing transcription to be regulated in response to diverse signals, and also facilitating diverse expression patterns.

Enhansons Further analysis of the 15-20 bp enhancer modules reveals that they are composed of short, discrete sequences of DNA. These short DNA sequences are termed enhansons and appear to be the basic units of enhancer structure (92). Various types of enhansons function differently. One type of enhanson constitutes a functional enhancer module when present as a single copy. A second type of enhanson forms a functional enhancer module only when present as a tandem repeat. This type of enhanson displays strict spacing requirements between each element. A third type of enhanson forms a functional module only in combination with a different non-identical enhanson (93)

Each enhanson probably acts as an individual binding site for sequencespecific transcriptional activator proteins (94). The gradation of weak to strong enhancer activity is therefore regulated by the number and affinity of protein binding sites and the type of transcriptional activator that binds. The unique cell-specific enhancer activity of each of the SV40 enhancer elements results from the cell-specific activities of the proteins that bind to them (95). The combination, abundance, and interaction of all the proteins bound to a specific enhancer determines its range of expression.

Many enhancer modules appear to act synergistically with other modules or enhansons. Synergism is a cooperation between two enhancer elements that results in a greater enhancement of transcription than the sum of the individual contributions of each element (96). Synergism may be
achieved by the cooperative binding of adjacent proteins via a direct proteinprotein interaction that increases their DNA binding affinities. For example, the synergistic effects of two palindromic steroid receptor binding sites results from the cooperative binding of the corresponding steroid hormone receptors (97). Synergism may also be functional, in which the synergistic elements are too distantly separated on the DNA to allow for direct contact between the bound proteins. An example can be found in the human beta interferon promoter in which the binding of two transactivators synergistically activates the promoter better than either transactivator alone (98).

Negative Regulation Negative regulatory sequences may involve a position-dependent interference with positive regulatory factors, or may be analogous to enhancers and repress transcription in a distance-independent manner. Cis-acting DNA sequences that mediate a position and orientationindependent repression of basal transcription are termed silencers (99). The similarity of silencers to enhancers has been shown in the chicken lysozyme silencer. This silencer is composed of modules that can either independently repress transcription as multimers or act synergistically with other modules. Each silencer module acts like a binding site for regulatory factors (100). Conceivably, silencers might also act by interfering with enhancer activity. For example, repressor proteins binding to the silencer sequence might prevent positive transcriptional proteins from binding DNA, or might inhibit their ability to transactivate once bound to DNA. Repressor proteins bound to silencers might also interfere directly with the formation or activity of the basal transcription complex (101).

Certain DNA elements can have either a positive or negative effect on transcription depending upon the regulatory proteins or signals present in a particular cell type or at a certain stage of development. An example is the thyroid hormone receptor binding site. In the absence of ligand, the thyroid hormone receptor binds to its cognate binding site resulting in suppression of transcriptional activity from a thyroid hormone responsive promoter. The addition of thyroid hormone, on the other hand, results in stimulation of expression via the same thyroid receptor binding site (100, 102).

Transcriptional Activators

Eukaryotic transcriptional activators have a modular domain structure consisting of DNA binding and transactivation regions that are interchangeable among various transactivators. This modular structure was first demonstrated in domain swap experiments with Lex A, a bacterial repressor and GAL4, a yeast transcriptional activator. When the DNA binding domain of Lex A is fused to the activation domain of GAL4, the resulting fusion protein is able to activate transcription via the LexA binding site (103).

DNA Binding Domains The DNA-binding domains of sequence-specific transactivators include four types of motifs. These motifs are helix-turn-helix, zinc finger, leucine zipper, and helix-loop-helix. Each type of DNA binding domain has distinct functional properties and many are involved in the formation of selective protein dimers.

Eukaryotic homeodomains, such as those found in proteins encoded by the antennapedia and engrailed genes of *Drosophila*, and the prokaryotic transcriptional regulatory protein the lambda repressor, contain a helix-turnhelix DNA recognition domain. This domain consists of two to three α helices separated by a sharp β turn. The second α helix, which interacts with the major groove of the DNA helix is termed the recognition helix and is critical for specificity (104, 105). The POU domain proteins such as the octamer binding proteins also use this type of motif to bind to specific DNA sequences. In addition to the homeodomain, the bipartite POU specific domain is also required for DNA binding activity (106). Homeodomain specificity may be enhanced by additional proteins which help to position the homeodomain on the DNA helix. However, eukaryotic homeodomain proteins interact with the DNA as monomers, whereas in prokaryotes, helixturn-helix proteins often exist as dimers.

Three different structural classes of zinc finger DNA-binding domains have been identified. All require the presence of zinc for DNA binding and consist of a Zn^{2+} ion coordinated in a series of histidine/cysteine residues resulting in a finger-like structure formed around each Zn²⁺ ion. The transcription factor Sp1 is an example of the first class (107). In this class, the zinc finger is a 30 residue domain consisting of a two stranded β sheet and an α helix with one zinc ion bound to two cysteine and two histidine side chains (108). The α helix side chains provide specific nucleotide contacts when binding to DNA. Steroid hormone receptors fall into the second class, which consists of two α helices that are stabilized by the binding of two zinc ions, each bound by 4 cysteines to form side chains (109). These proteins usually exist as dimers where one α helix from each protein interacts with the major groove of DNA. Yeast activators such as GAL4 constitute the third class of Zn domains. This Zn domain has two closely spaced zinc ions sharing 6 cysteine residues (110). These proteins bind to DNA as dimers (111) and recognize a DNA sequence that has two-fold symmetry (112). A fourth class of zinc domain may be found in the GATA-binding proteins (113).

Recently it has been shown that two developmentally regulated isoforms of a *Drosphila* transcription factor differ in the DNA binding domain by one zinc finger. The two alternatively spliced forms have different DNA binding specificities, and regulate various sets of genes in different tissue and stage specific manners (114). These data suggest the modular structure of zinc finger domains and that a single factor can vary the type and number of its domains to control the transcription of a large number of genes.

The leucine zipper DNA-binding proteins contain a two stranded parallel α -helical coiled-coil dimerization motif or leucine zipper, required for dimerization and DNA binding. An adjoining basic region is also necessary for mediating DNA binding. The basic region is unstructured in the absence of DNA, but upon binding to its specific sequence, it acquires a high degree of α -helical structure (115). The DNA motif recognized by these proteins is 9-10 bp long and contains two-fold symmetry (116, 117). C/EBP, GCN4, fos, and jun belong to this category. Certain members of the leucine zipper family can form both homodimers and/or heterodimers with each other. The ability of these proteins to dimerize with various proteins increases their versatility in regulating transcription.

The helix-loop-helix motif is found in proteins like MyoD, cMyc, E12, and E47. This motif consists of two amphipathic α helices, separated by a loop. An adjacent basic motif is necessary for DNA binding, while the helixloop-helix region mediates dimerization (118, 119). Other DNA binding domains in addition to the ones described exist. For example, AP-2, NF κ B, TBP, and SRF (serum response factor) proteins do not contain any of the domains described above, nor do they contain domains that are similar to each other (120). Activation Domains The activation domains of transcriptional regulating proteins are much less structured than their DNA binding domains (121), suggesting that the interaction of activators with their targets does not depend on precise structural complementarity. There is also no obvious sequence homology among the activating regions of various proteins (122), however, activation domains have distinctive amino acid compositions. Activation regions are often acidic, consisting of a high density of negative charges as found in the yeast transcriptional activator GAL4 (96), while proteins such as the CCAAT box binding family, CTF/NF-1, have activation domains rich in proline (123). The mammalian transcription factor Sp1 activates transcription through a domain characterized by a high glutamine content (107).

The mechanisms by which transcriptional activators increase the rate of transcription are not clearly understood. Based on experimental observations, a number of models have been proposed. In one model, transcriptional activators facilitate transcriptional initiation by interacting directly with a component of the general transcription machinery. For example, the ATF transcription factor when bound to DNA changes the conformation of TFIID bound at the TATA site, extending the region of DNA protected by the protein (124). Also, affinity chromatography has shown that the activation domain of the herpes simplex virion protein, VP16, can selectively interact with TBP and TFIIB (125, 126). VP16 activation mutants exist that reduce binding to TBP (127) and TFIIB (128), and conversely there are TFIIB mutations that do not bind to VP16 and fail to respond to activation, although these TFIIB mutants can still participate in basal transcription (129). Several negative factors are known to bind to TBP to repress transcription like Dr1 (130, 131). Thus activators might increase transcription by preventing negative factor binding through direct competition for binding sites. Alternativley, general transcription factors might normally assemble non-productively at the promoter, unable to initiate RNA synthesis (132). The interaction of an activator protein with the general machinery might facilitate the assembly of productive initiation complexes. The fact that activator, TFIID, and TFIIB are all required during assembly of the pre-initiation complex to achieve high levels of transcription supports this model (126). Transcriptional activators might also function by overcoming repression by chromatin-associated proteins, such as Histone H1 (133).

The protein-protein interaction that connects the activator proteins to the basal transcription apparatus may involve intermediary proteins, termed adaptors or co-activators. In an in vitro transcription system, cloned TFIID proteins and basal factors required an additional crude protein preparation to initiate transcriptional activation with added Sp1, that was dispensable for basal transcription (134). This raises the possibility that the association of DNA-binding transcriptional activator proteins with different co-activators might be a major control point in transcription initiation. These adaptors might be involved in counter-acting nucleosome repression (135) or act as a bridge between the activator and the transcriptional machinery.

Recently, Reinberg and colleagues have demonstrated that in an in vitro transcription system, the response to an acidic activator, GAL4, requires ACF and Dr2 protein fractions in addition to TFIfD, RNA polymerase II, and the other general transcription factors. ACF probably includes previously identified adaptors and Dr2 is DNA topoisomerase I. In the absence of activator, topoisomerase I represses basal transcription, while in the presence of activator it stimulates transcription. They suggest that transcriptional activation initially requires the removal of molecules that maintain genes in a silent state, thereby making the genes responsive to subsequent activator proteins (136).

Control of Transcriptional Activator Activity The activity of transcription factor proteins can be regulated in a number of ways. Transcription factors can be sequestered in the cytoplasm by their interaction with a cytoplasmic protein or by a masking of their nuclear transport signal (137). They are thus unable to interact with their target DNA sequence in the nucleus. Activation results in the translocation of the factor into the nucleus. Control of NF κ B activity is an example of a protein isolated in the cytoplasm, away from its target gene via its interaction with IkB until activated (Discussed further under Ig gene expression). Phosphorylation or dephosphorylation of transcription factors can either positively or negatively affect the ability of the DNA binding domain to bind its cognate sequence. For example phosphorylation of c-jun at certain sites inhibits its binding (138). The interaction of the transactivation domains with the transcriptional machinery c also be altered by phosphorylation/dephosphorylation. Phosphorylation of certain sites on CREB and c-jun will enhance their ability to stimulate transcription (139, 140). Glycosylation of protein factors might play a role. In vitro treatment of Sp1 with wheat germ agglutinin, a lectin which binds to certain sugar residues, specifically inhibits its transcriptional activity. The amount of a transcriptional activator present in a cell can be controlled by the levels of transcription of the protein. Interaction with other factors can either mask or unmask the activation domain. For example, in the absence of galactose, GAL80 will bind to GAL4 and cover its activating region (96). In addition, dimerization with various other proteins can alter the DNA binding or the activation potential of different proteins. For example, jun homodimers bind DNA at a lower affinity than jun/fos heterodimers (141).

The mechanism of how enhancers function Enhancer Action at a Distance at a distance remains unclear, however a number of models have been proposed. In the first model, the DNA might loop, allowing the proteins bound to a distant enhancer to interact with conserved portions of the general transcription machinery, or with other proteins that bind near the promoter. There is a growing body of evidence in favor of this model, discussed in the previous section. In another model of how enhancers function at a distance, the proteins bound to an enhancer might activate a topoisomerase that would induce superhelical tension along the DNA or open up the chromatin until the altered DNA topology reached the promoter, which in turn might affect the binding or activity of proteins situated at the promoter. A different model suggests the enhancer could act as an entry point for DNA binding proteins that subsequently "slide" along the DNA to the promoter. Enhancers might also act as the initial binding site for proteins that subsequently help the binding of proteins to adjacent sequences, which in turn helps another protein to bind next to it and so on. Enhancers might also be involved in disruption of the chromatin, resulting in a release of nucleosome repression (142). In a final model, an enhancer might bind proteins that cause nearby genes to locate to a region of the nucleus where transcription factors are sequestered.

LYMPHOID SPECIFIC GENE EXPRESSION

The transcriptional expression of the TCR β chain gene is regulated at precise developmental time points, and is a prerequisite for further T cell development. Therefore by elucidating the molecular mechanisms controlling TCR β chain transcription, we can begin to understand how lineage specific patterns of rearrangement and expression are controlled during T cell differentiation, development, and activation. This part of the review summarizes the current knowledge of the T cell receptor β chain regulation and its similarities with the transcriptional regulation of other lymphoid specific genes, including the TCR α , TCR γ , TCR δ , and immunoglobulin genes.

Transcriptional Regulation of the TCR β Chain Gene

T cell receptor β gene expression is controlled at the transcriptional level by two cis-acting DNA elements. Each variable gene segment is associated with an upstream promoter region which interacts with a T cell specific enhancer located downstream of the C β 2 gene segment.

 $V\beta$ Promoters Deletional analysis has been used to characterize the V β promoter regions. The minimal human V β 8.1 promoter mapped 45 bp 5' of the transcriptional start site (143). The minimal promoter for the murine V β 2 gene, the 5' most V β gene segment, mapped 85 bp 5' of the transcriptional start site (144). The murine V β 8.3 promoter has also been characterized. Sequences upstream of the V β 2 promoter increase its transcriptional activity as assayed by a CAT reporter gene. The sequences of 14

other murine V β promoter regions and the human V β 8 family have been used as comparisons to identify common promoter motifs (145, 146).

The CAAT box, a common upstream promoter element in a variety of eukaryotic genes, is found upstream of the human V β 8 gene family (146), and in 8 of the 14 murine V β 's (147) including V β 2 (144).

A conserved decanucleotide sequence upstream of the transcriptional start site is present in 13 out of 14 V β promoters studied. In the human V β 8.1 promoter, no difference is seen in the transcriptional activity with or without the decanucleotide sequence, however, the transcriptional activity from the murine V β 8.3 promoter is reduced 10-fold with the mutation or elimination of this sequence. The presence of this motif in the active V β 2 promoter and its absence in the non-active promoter confirms the potential importance of the decanucleotide sequence (144). This also suggests that different V β genes may be controlled by different elements.

The decamer region is protected by an in vitro footprint in the V β 8 genes, and is bound by nuclear proteins, specifically the CREB/ATF family of leucine zipper proteins (148). This binding is consistent with evidence that the decamer contains a consensus CRE (cAMP) and AP-1 binding sequence. However, a consensus CRE element but not a consensus AP-1 element alone can substitute for the decamer in vivo (145). Further mobility shift assays with the V β decamer motif identified two thymic specific nuclear protein complexes. One complex is first detected on day 16 in the fetal thymus, which parallels V β expression. No complexes are found in thymic extracts from SCID mice or from mature T cell lines, suggesting that the complexes represent transiently expressed V β transcriptional initiation factors (149).

An AP-1-like sequence is found in all members of the human V β 8 family, and in 11 of 14 murine V β sequences examined by Anderson et al

(147). These AP-1 like sequences are also protected by T cell nuclear proteins as detected by in vitro footprints in the human V β 8.1 and the murine V β 2 promoter regions. An inverted repeat is present in the human V β 8.1, the murine V β 2, and in 12 of the 14 V β promoter sequences examined. The V β 8.1 inverted repeat is also protected in vitro. These data suggest that the putative AP-1 binding sequence and the inverted repeat are both involved in V β regulation. As will be discussed later, the individual contributions of fos/jun heterodimers binding to the AP-1 site, and the ets transactivator binding to the inverted repeat are responsible for conferring TPA inducibility to the V β 2 promoter.

AP-1 is a family of proteins encoded by multiple genes that can bind to AP-1 sites in the DNA. In mammals, members of this family include c-jun, junB, junD, fos and fra-1. AP-1 proteins undergo homo- and heterodimerization via their leucine zipper regions. This creates a variety of transcription factors with different functional properties. Synthesis of most of the AP-1 proteins can be induced by TPA (120).

Other potential regulatory promoter elements include four DNase I footprints, identified upstream of the V β TATA box from an α/β expressing T cell. One footprint is T cell-specific, and two of these protected regions have homology to octamer motifs found in the Ig enhancer (150).

The V β promoters are not T cell specific. Gottschalk and Leiden found that when activated by a heterologous enhancer, the V β promoter is active in T, B and other non-lymphoid cells (148). In studies with the V β 2 promoter, an additional 300 bp upstream of the minimal promoter increases transcription in T cells and fibroblasts, but not B cells (144). Clearly there are elements other than the V β promoter that confer a T cell-specific phenotype on V β expression. Negative Regulation Evidence indicates that negative trans-acting factors play a role in TCR β expression. In somatic cell hybrids of murine T lymphomas, the TCR β chain is rearranged in both parent cells, but expressed at low levels in one of the parents. Upon fusion, expression of TCR β mRNA is repressed. This negative effect can be partially reversed by treatment with cycloheximide (151, 152).

A sequence which acts to inhibit transcription was identified approximately 700 bp upstream of the murine V β 2 transcriptional start site. When present this negative element inhibits transcription from the V β 2 promoter in fibroblast and B cells, in addition to T cells (144). As will be discussed later, the V β 2 upstream region has been identified as a silencer. It is active in both orientations in T cells and in fibroblasts. This region specifically binds at least one nuclear protein.

Additional cis-acting negative elements are involved in controlling lymphoid lineage-specific gene expression. A silencer sequence in the γ gene was discovered using transgenic mice. Transgenics made with a 15 kb γ locus construct that lacked the 5' and 3' surrounding sequences have a reduced number of $\alpha\beta$ T cells and high levels of γ mRNA are expressed in the remaining $\alpha\beta$ + cells. The transgenic mouse made with a construct containing the surrrounding DNA (40 kb construct) has normal levels of $\alpha\beta$ T cells, that do not express γ RNA (153), indicating the presence of a γ gene silencer sequence that is active in $\alpha\beta$ T cells. Likewise, a silencer sequence exists between the murine C α gene segment and the α enhancer. The silencing sequence inhibits α transcription in $\gamma\delta$ and all non-T cells, but not in $\alpha\beta$ T cells. These silencers function in an orientation and distance independent manner, and can even limit the activity of normally ubiquitous enhancers, such as the Moloney virus enhancer to α/β T cells (154).

TCR β Enhancer An enhancer element that is essential for the expression of a β transgene was mapped to approximately 5 kb 3' of the C β gene segment (155, 156). Transient transfection assays narrowed the region to a 550 bp region that conferred strong enhancer activity (156). The enhancer's position 3' of the C β structural gene guarantees that it will not be deleted during TCR β rearrangement.

The relative T cell specificity of the β enhancer has been demonstrated by a number of laboratories. In some instances TCR β enhancer activation was seen in B cells and fibroblasts in addition to T cells (144, 148, 155-157). Loh and colleagues suggested that the core β enhancer element is active in both B and T cells with additional flanking sequences acting as B cell silencers (157). Data also indicate that when the V β promoter is used in conjunction with the β enhancer, there is more activity in T cells, in contrast to when the β enhancer is used in conjunction with a heterologous promoter (148). The V β promoter and β enhancer are active in γ/δ T cells as well as α/β T cells (148). This observation correlates with the expression of a rearranged β transgene which is also not lineage-specific (158).

Through a combination of DNA footprinting and gel mobility shift assays, four different laboratories have mapped between four and seven nuclear protein binding sites within the core TCR β enhancer. T β 1 to T β 5 in the human (148), E1 to E4 (159), and β E1 to β E7 (157) in the mouse. The relationship between each of these motifs can be seen in Figure 1. The extensive overlap in the motifs mapped by each of the labs, and the high sequence conservation of these binding motifs in both mouse and human β enhancers, suggest the importance of the identified regions as regulatory protein binding sites.

In one study, transient transfection and deletional analysis of the human β enhancer revealed that the central T β 2, T β 3 and T β 4 motifs are each required for full enhancer activity. Deletion of the flanking T β 1 and T β 5 motifs has no effect on enhancer activity in mature T cells. Both α/β and γ/δ T cells express proteins which bind to all three T β 2 to T β 4 motifs. Non-T cells, however, lack at least one of these proteins (148).

Within the past year, a number of the proteins that bind to each of the enhancer motifs have been identified. As will be discussed later, the p70 lupus autoantigen and a novel POU domain protein, TCF β 1, bind to and likely regulate β enhancer activity. At the same time that the above proteins were cloned, additional β enhancer binding proteins were also identified. These additional β enhancer binding proteins are discussed below. It is very interesting to note that many of these proteins also have binding sites in the control regions of other lymphoid specific genes, including the V β promoter, suggestive of a coordinated control of lymphoid gene expression. The proteins that bind to the β enhancer are summarized in Figure 2. These proteins include p70, TCF β 1, CBF, CRE, GATA 3, Ets, TCF1 α , TCF1, and E box proteins.

TCR β Enhancer Binding Proteins

CBF PEBP2a, also known as PEA2, is the polyomavirus core enhancer binding protein 2 (CBF). It binds to the conserved "core" motif (CTGTGGTAA) first identified in the SV40 enhancer and also present in the enhancer of several murine leukemia viruses. The "core" motif, when mutated in the Moloney virus enhancer, not only reduces transcription, but also changes the lineage specificity of the virus from T cells to the erythroid lineage (160). In addition to its presence in the β enhancer, the core motif is also found in the TCR γ and δ enhancers as well as the V β 2 promoter. PEBP2 is a core binding factor (CBF) and has homology to the *Drosophila* segmentation runt gene and the human AML1 gene involved in acute myeloid leukemia. PEBP2 mRNA is expressed preferentially in T cell lines, and has two potential binding sites within the β enhancer (T β 3 and T β 4). Transfection analysis reveals that enhancer activity of T β 3 and T β 4 is ~12 fold higher in T cells that express PEBP2a than in B cells that do not express this protein. Exogenous expression of PEBP2a in the B cell line, result in T β 3/T β 4 dependent transcriptional activity. Therefore, PEBP2a represents a family of transcription factors involved in the regulation of T cell specific gene expression (161).

CREB/ATF One of the best studied DNA transcriptional regulatory regions is the cAMP Response Element or CRE. The CRE is a palindromic octanucleotide motif (TGACGTCA) which is present in the transcriptional regulatory region of a large number of eukaryotic genes (162). Various studies have shown that 1) the presence of the CRE confers responsiveness to cAMP and calcium (163, 164), 2) the CRE binds to the cellular factor (ATF) and therefore, confers E1a responsiveness to several adenoviral genes (162), and 3) the CRE controls basal transcriptional activity of several enhancers including the T cell leukemia virus I (165) and the c-fos proto-oncogene enhancers (166). Several CRE binding proteins belonging to the ATF/CREB family of transcription factors have been cloned. The carboxy-terminal region of each of these proteins contains a dimerizing leucine zipper motif and an adjacent DNA binding basic region. The ATF/CREB proteins bind as both

homodimers and heterodimers (167). Of the proteins that have been cloned, CREB is a 43 kDa nuclear protein that responds to cAMP to induce transcription in a number of genes (168). Phosphorylation of CREB by PKA is critical for cAMP-inducible transcription (169). The second protein cloned was CRE-BP1 (ATF-2), which binds to the CRE as a heterodimer with Jun (167) and interacts with E1a to activate transcription from adenoviral promoters (170). The third protein cloned, CREB-2 (ATF-4), is ubiquitous in human tumor lines and mouse organs and regulates CRE responsiveness in a wide variety of cell types. Interestingly, overexpression of CREB-2 represses CRE dependent transcription in the CV-1 cell line (171).

In addition to the TCR β enhancer, CRE sites are found in the TCR α enhancer, and in all of the human and murine V β promoters (148, 172). All three of the CRE binding proteins and at least two more unidentified CRE binding proteins can bind to the TCR α enhancer (148). None of these proteins is specific to T cells but a thymocyte specific nuclear protein binds the CRE in the V β promoters. The expression of the V β promoter CRE binding protein correlates with TCR β gene rearrangement (149). The precise role of the ATF/CREB family of transcription factors in T cell receptor β chain regulation remains to be established. However, the fact that they can heterodimerize with the AP-1 family of transcription factors (Jun), their observed positive and negative roles in transcriptional regulation, and their response to calcium and cAMP are suggestive of their involvement in both T cell development and activation.

Gata 3 GATA-3 belongs to the four member family of GATA binding proteins. The erythroid transcription factor GATA-1 was the first member identified. The GATA family members each recognize the same consensus DNA sequence and have a highly homologous zinc finger DNA binding domain (173). They also have a distinct, but overlapping pattern of tissue distribution and DNA recognition motifs. The ability of each member of the GATA family to transactivate correlates with DNA binding (174). Homologous recombination experiments have shown that GATA-1 is required for the normal development of the erythroid lineage, and is thus a lineage-specific determination gene (175).

GATA-3 is most abundantly expressed in T cells. Expression of GATA-3 starts at a very early stage of thymocyte development and correlates with the start of TCR β rearrangement (176). A larger GATA-3 transcript has been identified in kidney and in embryonic brain cells (177, 178).

Overexpression of GATA-3 can transactivate a reporter construct containing only the GATA-3 (T α 3) binding sequence, without the need for additional sequences (177). The GATA-3 binding sequence is found in the enhancers of all four TCR genes, and specific binding of in vitro synthesized GATA-3 is seen with the GATA motifs in the β , α and δ enhancers. The in vitro binding specificity of GATA-3 correlates with the activity of the TCR β enhancer in transient transfection experiments, suggesting a role for GATA-3 in regulating β gene expression (179).

Ets Proteins encoded by the Ets family of proto-oncogenes bind to purine rich DNA sequence motifs found in the regulatory region of a large number of genes (180 - 182). Among others, ets binding sites have been identified in the TCR α and β enhancers, the IL2 enhancer, and in several viral enhancers (183, 184). Multiple ets proteins are expressed in T cells including Ets-1, Ets-2, GABPa, Fli-1 and Elf-1 (185). Expression of Ets-1 is developmentally regulated during thymic ontogeny, first appearing on days 17 and 18 in the mouse fetal thymus, a time course that parallels expression of the TCR α chain genes (186). The DNA binding domain is conserved in all ets members, and consists of a putative α helical region and an adjacent basic region.

Both Ets-1 and Elf-1 have distinct DNA binding specificities that recognize the same purine rich central core motif, but differ in their recognition of the 3' nucleotides flanking the core (185). Elf-1 binds to several T cell regulatory regions including the IL-2 enhancer and HIV-2 enhancer, but not to ets sites in the TCR α or β enhancers. Ets-1, on the other hand, binds preferentially to purine rich sites in the TCR α and β enhancers, but not to the IL2 enhancer (185). This may explain how the simultaneous presence of different ets proteins can regulate the transcription of various T cell-specific genes. Mutations in the Ets-1 binding site in the TCR α enhancer abolishes enhancer activity (184). However, overexpression of Ets alone does not transactivate the α TCR enhancer, suggesting the requirement of additional transcriptional factors for ets mediated enhancement. This observation is consistent with the fact that ets proteins usually require additional factors to interact with the basal transcription machinery (184).

TCF-1 α /LEF-1/TCF1 Human TCF-1 α , its mouse equivalent, LEF-1 (lymphoid enhancer binding factor-1), and TCF1 are members of a family of proteins that have an 85 amino acid homology with the high mobility group (HMG) of non-histone chromosomal DNA binding proteins. The LEF -1 and TCF1 proteins were identified as TCR α enhancer binding proteins that recognize the pyrimidine rich CCTTTGAA sequence (T α 2). Additional evidence indicates that TCF-1 α binds to Py rich elements in the IgH, TCR β , and δ enhancers, and promoters of lck, CD3 γ , and δ , CD4 and HIV (187, 188). LEF-1 is expressed at all stages of development in α/β and γ/δ T cells and in mouse pre-B cells. The expression of TCF-1 α mRNA is increased by agents which activate immature T cell lines such as phorbol esters (188, 189).

TCF1 is encoded by a separate gene from that of TCF-1 α and LEF-1, and its expression is limited to thymocytes and mature T cells (190). Multiple molecular weight proteins, presumably alternatively spliced forms of TCF- 1α /LEF-1 and TCF-1 have been identified (188, 191). The splice variants differ by the presence or absence of proline and serine/threonine rich amino- and carboxy-termini. These regions are suggestive of activation domains, and thus the splice variants may have different activation potentials.

Overexpression of LEF-1 and TCF1 in more mature B cells (cells lacking endogenous LEF-1), can transactivate reporter constructs containing their cognate binding sites (189). The LEF-1 binding site is required for full TCR α enhancer function. However, multimerized LEF-1 sites alone are unable to augment basal promoter activity, indicating that the function of LEF-1 may depend on other transcriptional regulators (187, 189). The LEF-1/TCF1 α and TCF1 proteins have a DNA binding domain that interacts with the minor groove of the DNA helix, and this interaction with DNA produces a sharp bend in the DNA helix. Therefore, LEF-1 may act as an architectural protein by facilitating protein/protein contacts through the alignment of distant protein binding sites by bending the DNA helix (192). By facilitating the assembly of a higher order complex of proteins, LEF-1/TCF-1 α and TCF1 may play a central role in regulating the interaction of the distinct proteins that bind to the TCR enhancer regions. *E box Proteins* Originally isolated from plasmacytoma cells, the μ EBP-E protein binds to E sites within the IgH enhancer, the TCR β enhancer, and the V_H promoter (193). The Ig/EBP-1 protein binds to E sites in a manner indistinguishable from that of μ EBP-E. Both proteins are members of the C/EBP family of basic zipper proteins (bZIP). There are five identified members of the bZIP activator C/EBP family, C/EBP-1, Ig/EBP-1, NF-IL6, CRP1 and CRP3. All members have a high degree of homology in the basic zipper region and are capable of forming heterodimers. All of the C/EBP member proteins recognize identical DNA motifs (193 - 195). The expression of Ig/EBP-1 and NFIL-6 is not restricted to B cells, however, they are the only members of the family that show a high level of expression in B cells. This observation has led to the idea that μ EBP-E is a mixture of Ig/EBP-1 and NF-IL6 is inducible by LPS, IL1 or IL6, suggesting its importance in regulating gene expression in B cells (196).

Additional TCR β Control Regions

The presence of DNase I hypersensitive sites are the result of a change in chromatin structure and often correlate with tissue specific gene expression, indicative of an increased accessibility of the DNA to transcriptional proteins (197). For example, a T cell specific DNase I hypersensitive site is present in the β enhancer region. Additionally, a DNase I hypersensitive site is found just upstream of the enhancer. This DNase I hypersensitive site is only present in cells expressing the TCR β chain (198).

Hypersensitive sites in a region of the J-C intron are homologous to the κB site in the Ig κ chain enhancer, and are preferentially active in phorbol ester stimulated T cells (199). Initial attempts to identify an enhancer element within the J β -C β intron (143), as is found in Ig genes, proved unsuccessful.

Analysis of the region within the J β 2-C β 2 intron using DNase I protection and gel-shift assays, reveals seven protein binding sites (200). The sequence of one of these regions is homologous to the Y box binding site that is found in the promoters of several MHC class II genes, and also within the 3' C β enhancer (201). Therefore, this region may play a transcriptional regulatory role.

Another possible β chain enhancer element is upstream of the human V β 8.1 promoter. A 230 bp fragment located 570 bp from the transcriptional start site, confers a T cell specific expression phenotype to a heterologous promoter. This fragment acts in an orientation-independent manner, suggestive of an enhancer element (143). Further analysis is needed to determine what role, if any, this region plays in controlling TCR β gene expression.

TCR α Chain Gene

Like the TCR β chain, expression of the α chain of the T cell receptor is tightly regulated during ontogeny and is expressed solely in α/β T-cells. Cellsurface expression of the α/β heterodimer is dependent on the expression of the α chain gene. The similarities between the TCR β and α chains extends to their transcriptional control mechanisms. The V α promoters alone, like V β promoters, are not tissue-specific and show very weak transcriptional activity. An analysis of the V α ll minimal promoter, reveals an essential transcriptional element called the GT box. The GT sequence is present in 3 out of four V α promoters and is also found in the α enhancer. The ubiquitous proteins that bind to this sequence are novel members of the Sp1 family of Zn finger proteins (202). Based on the TCR β genes, the finding of an enhancer located 4.5 kb 3' of TCR α constant region was not unexpected (203). The whole TCR α enhancer is a strong transcriptional activator in α/β + T cell lines, with both the V α and heterologous promoters, and it is inactive in the non-T cell lines tested. There is a high degree of sequence conservation between the mouse and human TCR α enhancers (203).

The murine minimal enhancer has two critical nuclear protein binding sites, T α 1 and T α 2 detected by DNase I footprinting. Both sites are required for activity of the minimal enhancer. In addition, the 20 bp spacing between T α 1 and T α 2 is critical. T α 2 can act as an activator in a TCR α context, but is repressive in several heterologous promoter/enhancer contexts, such as SV40 (184, 204). Two additional protein binding elements are present in the human α enhancer, T α 3 and T α 4. These sites are not critical for enhancer function but compensate for mutations in T α 1 and T α 2. The four protected sites in the TCR α enhancer are bound by at least seven T cell nuclear protein complexes (191). Therefore, TCR α expression is controlled by interactions between the proteins binding to the four partially redundant sequence motifs in the TCR α enhancer.

The molecular similarities between TCR β and α chain expression become clearer upon examining the identity of the enhancer binding proteins. T α 1 has a cAMP consensus sequence (CRE) and binds a set of ubiquitous CRE-binding nuclear proteins (CREB) (148). T α 2 binds at least four nuclear protein complexes, one of which is T cell specific (205). TCF1 and TCF-1 α both bind to a pyrimidine-rich region in T α 2. A mutation in the TCR α enhancer which abrogates TCF1 α binding, drastically decreases enhancer activity (188). Ets-1 binds the 3' end of T α 2, and as mentioned previously Ets-1 expression correlates with TCR α expression. Mutation of the ets binding site abolishes TCR α enhancer activity, but ets-1 alone cannot transactivate. T α 3 contains overlapping GATA, E box (κ E2), and AP-2 like motifs. T α 4 binds three ubiquitously expressed nuclear proteins complexes. The factors that bind to the TCR β enhancer must also be involved in the coordinate regulation of the TCR α enhancer.

TCR γ Chain Gene

A murine transcriptional enhancer region is found approximately 3 kb downstream of the C γ 1 gene. Multiple copies of this enhancer, like the TCR β enhancer, are active in both α/β and γ/δ T cell lines, but not in other cell types. The importance of the γ enhancer is confirmed in transgenic mice. The C γ 1 transgenic gene construct is expressed at high levels in T cells, only when it contains the γ enhancer sequence. The minimal enhancer is contained in a 200 bp fragment. DNase I footprinting identifies six nuclear protein binding sites within the 200 bp fragment. An analysis of the enhancer sequence reveals similarities to a number of previously identified sequences, including an ets binding motif, an AP-2 binding site, a κ E2 site, and sequences similar to T α 2 and CBF (206, 207).

TCR δ Chain Gene

As the TCR δ genes are found within the locus of the TCR α genes, this led to the original hypothesis that these two genes would share regulatory elements. A T cell-specific δ enhancer, however, was identified in the J δ 3-C δ intron of the human TCR δ locus. This enhancer increases transcription from heterologous as well as V δ promoters in both α/β and γ/δ T cells (208). A δ enhancer in the same chromosomal location was also confirmed in the murine δ locus (209). The minimal enhancer is a 250 bp region, in which footprinting analysis identified 7 distinct nuclear factor binding sites δ E1 to δ E7. A 60 bp fragment containing the δ E3 and δ E4 motifs displays good enhancer activity. Further analysis indicates that the δ E3 site, when multimerized, acts alone as an enhancer. The δ E3 site binds two distinct proteins. The NF- δ E3C protein is ubiquitous and identical to the μ E3 binding factor in the immunoglobulin enhancer. The NF- δ E3A protein is T cell specific and may play a dominant transcriptional role through activation of the δ E3 site. Sequence analysis reveals a number of common motifs. GATA binding sites are found in δ E1 and δ E4. A κ E3 like sequence is found in δ E3, an Ets-1 binding site exists in δ E5, and a TCF-1/LEF-1 binding site in δ E7 (208, 210). The precise roles that each of the binding factors have on δ transcription before and after rearrangement remains to be established.

Immunoglobulin Gene Expression

Immunoglobulin gene expression during B cell development is similar to that of T cell receptor gene expression during T cell development. Ig gene expression is restricted to B cells and is critical for Ig gene rearrangement and B cell development. The transcriptional control of Ig genes is dependent on the coordinate interaction of members of various protein families and their recognition of a variety of conserved DNA motifs. Both enhancer and promoter sequences are involved in the restriction of immunoglobulin expression to B cells (211). It is not surprising, therefore, that TCR and Ig transcriptional control regions have certain DNA motifs and binding proteins in common. Given the similarities between Ig and TCR gene expression, an understanding of the well-studied immunoglobulin genes, which have long been used as a model for tissue-specific gene expression, will invariably shed light on the processes that control TCR gene expression. Immunoglobulin Promoter Motifs Immunoglobulin promoters are associated with each variable region gene. Upstream of the TATA box, is a conserved eight nucleotide sequence known as the octamer motif, which is present in all Ig promoters. This motif is critical for conversing B cell-specific activity to the promoter (212), and deletion or mutation of this motif drastically reduces B cell-specific transcription. The presence of the octamer motif alone is sufficient to confer lymphoid restricted promoter activity (213). The octamer motif is also required for optimal transcription in vitro when B cell extracts are used, but has no effect on transcription when HeLa extracts are used (214). In conjunction with the Ig enhancer, the V_H octamer sequence is necessary for high level expression of μ transgenes in B cells (215). Octamer motifs are also present in the enhancer regions, and 5' of the J_H chain gene (216). The octamer sequence however, is not confined to immunoglobulin genes, it is also found in and required for expression of the promoters of the thymidine kinase, IL2, histone H2B, and small nuclear RNA genes (217 - 220).

Additional sequences are important for full transcriptional activity from the Ig V_H promoters. Upstream of the octamer sequence is a conserved heptamer sequence, and further 5' a polypyrimidine tract is present (221). In the presence of the octamer element, mutation of the heptamer sequence reduces promoter activity by 30 - 80%. The heptamer sequence is a low affinity octamer binding site and shares cooperative binding characteristics with an adjacent octamer motif (222). An E site and μ E3 motif identified in the Ig enhancer are also found in a number of V_H promoter regions (223). In the murine V_H1 promoter, an E site that is bound by protein is required for full promoter activity. A conserved site that is responsive to IL5 plus antigen is also present in the promoter region, and is termed VDSE (224). Octamer Binding Proteins Two proteins were originally identified which bind to the octamer sequence. The Oct-1 (OTF-1) protein (225), is ubiquitously expressed, and the Oct-2 (OTF-2) protein (226), is found abundantly in B cells, several T cell lines, certain myeloid and erythroid cells and in non-lymphoid brain and kidney cells (220, 227, 228). Both proteins are members of the POU domain family of transcriptional activators. The POU proteins are related to homeodomain proteins, and in addition to the homeodomain contain a POU specific domain (106). The Oct-1 and Oct-2 proteins selectively stimulate in vitro transcription from histone H2B and V κ promoters, respectively. Oct-1 is implicated in the activation of snRNA promoters via a selective activation domain (229), and implicated in Ig expression in association with a coactivator (230), while Oct-2 selectively activates mRNA promoters in an octamer-dependent manner (229).

The Oct-2 protein was thought to be the factor responsible for B cell specific expression of immunoglobulin genes via its interaction with the octamer motif (231, 232). Many observations support this conclusion. Oct-2 is present in B cells, it binds to the octamer motif which is essential for Ig expression, and it preferentially activates mRNA promoters (233). In somatic cell hybrids between B cells and fibroblasts, both Ig and Oct-2 expression are inhibited simultaneously. In the same hybrid system, Ig promoter constructs can be activated by the transfection of Oct-2 expression vectors (234).

The essential role of the Oct-2 protein in immunoglobulin gene expression has recently become questionable. In an Ig expressing cell line in which both alleles of Oct-2 are "knocked out" by homologous recombination, Ig gene transcript levels are unperturbed (235). In addition, the generation of Oct-2 negative mice indicates that Oct-2 is not required for the development of immunoglobulin-bearing B cells, Oct-2 expression is, however, required later for B cell maturation (236). In B X T cell hybrids, Ig genes are extinguished. The octamer motif is sufficient to confer this extinction, however, Oct-1 and Oct-2 are both still expressed and capable of binding octamer motifs in these hybrids (237). Therefore, it is likely that another octamer binding protein is involved in controlling Ig expression.

Immunoglobulin Enhancers

The μ heavy chain gene is expressed at the earliest pre-B cell stage of differentiation. The μ enhancer is a critical component of this specific gene activity. The immunoglobulin heavy chain intronic enhancer in both the human and mouse is located approximately 500 bp downstream of the 3' most J_H region in the J_H-C_H intron (238). This location allows the enhancer to influence the promoter region of the V_H gene that is brought into close proximity by the rearrangement event. The unrearranged V_H genes upstream fall outside of the enhancer's primary sphere of influence, and are thus transcribed at a much lower level (56). The promoter/enhancer proximation effect was observed in the HAFTL-1 cell line, in which the joining of distal D segments is accompanied by an increase in the steady state level of transcripts initiating 5' of the D region (239). The enhancer is also 5' of the μ switch region, and is therefore still present after isotype switching.

The μ enhancer region activates transcription of cis-linked genes in a B cell-specific manner. The μ enhancer alone is sufficient to confer the correct expression of a heterologous gene to B lymphocytes (240). Also, when the Ig heavy chain gene is transfected into fibroblasts, enhancer dependent transcription occurrs only with the injection of B cell nuclear extracts (241). A central core of the μ enhancer alone enhances non-lymphoid specific transcription. However, the entire enhancer is B cell-specific, suggesting the

presence of negative elements within the enhancer that are active in non-B cells (242). The NF- μ NR protein may act as a tissue specific negative regulator by binding to four sites near the enhancer. This binding represses μ enhancer activity in some T cells lines, and pre-B cells (243).

 μ Enhancer Motifs In vivo DMS footprinting revealed up to 8 regions within the enhancer having a B cell specific pattern. These included 5-eight nucleotide consensus sequences named μ E1, μ E2, μ E3, μ E4, and μ E5 (244). This E motif sequence is also present thrice within the mouse κ light chain enhancer (245). In addition, the octamer element that is important in regulating Ig promoters is also present in the m enhancer, and μ B, E box and π sites are also present (246).

In transfection experiments, mutation of the enhancer octamer motif leads to a 10%-40% reduction in activity from the 700 bp enhancer, and a 90% reduction in enhancer activity in the 300 bp version of the enhancer. These octamer mutations exert their effect in a B cell-specific manner (233, 247). Destruction of the μ B site decreases enhancer activity in B cells but has no effect in fibroblast cells. Deletion experiments suggest that both the octamer and μ B motifs are involved in conferring B cell specificity in pre-B cells, but either one alone will suffice at later stages of development (248).

The π motif confers strong enhancer activity in pre-B cells but not in mature B cells. The E box site can be bound by µEPB-E and Ig/EBP-1. These are members of the C/EBP family of E-box binding proteins which also includes NF-IL6, CRP1 and CRP3. Ig/EBP-1 is present in early B cell lines, while both Ig/EBP-1 and NF-IL6 are present at later B cell stages (249) NF-IL6 is inducible by LPS (196). The μ E motifs can compensate for each other. For example, enhancer activity decreases only when the μ E1, μ E2 and μ E4 sites are mutated simultaneously (247). Mutagenization of μ E3, however, results in a decrease in enhancer activity to 40% of the wild type enhancer (246). Despite their functional and sequence similarities, the μ E sites are capable of binding distinct nuclear proteins found in non-lymphoid as well as B cells (250). The μ E5 site is unique in that mutation of this site results in the abrogation of enhancer repression in fibroblast cells, discussed further in the next section (251).

E Motif Binding Proteins E motif binding proteins include a family of helix-loop-helix (HLH) DNA binding proteins. The HLH motif has been found in MyoD, c-myc, max, the protein encoded by the *Drosophila daughterless* gene and other developmentally important proteins (119). These proteins have a basic region adjacent to the helices (bHLH), which in addition to dimerization, is required for binding to DNA (252). There are three classes of HLH proteins divided according to their ability to dimerize with themselves and with other HLH proteins (119). The formation of tissue specific heterodimers of E motif binding bHLH proteins is a versatile method in which these proteins can control transcription.

The E2A gene encodes members of the ubiquitous HLH proteins. The E2A proteins each arise by differential splicing. These include E12, E47 and E2-5, all of which bind to the μ E5 motif in the heavy chain enhancer in addition to the κ E2 motif in the light chain enhancer (253). The E2-2 protein is structurally similar to E2A and also has the same binding specificity.

The μ E3 motif in the heavy and light chain enhancers are bound by three HLH proteins, TFE3, TFEB and USF (254, 255). When bound to their

cognate motifs, E2-5 and TFE3 can directly activate enhancer dependent transcription. The TFEC protein is the newest bHLH family member and is capable of forming heterodimers with TFE3 to bind the µE3 motif. TFEC cannot transactivate on its own, and cotransfection with TFEC strongly inhibits TFE3 transactivation (256). Transfection experiments in fibroblast cells indicate the presence of the µE5 site inhibits approximately 100 fold the ability of exogenously overexpressed TFE3 to activate transcription through the μ E3 site. However, when E2-5 is overexpressed in fibroblasts, it can activate transcription through the μ E5 site so that the μ E3 site is no longer repressed. It appears that the E2-5 protein displaces a fibroblast repressor at the μ E5 site (257). Another HLH protein, Id inhibits IgH(~2 fold) and Ig κ (~5 fold) enhancer activity in transient transfections in B cells (258). Id proteins lack the DNA binding domain, therefore heterodimers with Id lack the ability to bind DNA. This is a method in which bHLH proteins can form active versus inactive heterodimers (259). Further versatility in transcriptional control by bHLH proteins is their differential binding affinity. The binding affinity of the E2A bHLH protein is higher in B cells than in fibroblast cells, although the same level of E2A mRNA is expressed in both cell types (260). This cell-type specificity of DNA binding activity may be controlled by posttranslational modifications of these proteins.

3' IgH Enhancer A second B cell specific enhancer is located 25 kb downstream of the C region gene. It contains both an octamer and a μ E5 motif (261). This enhancer may be active after switch recombination, or may regulate the sterile transcripts originating from the IgH C regions.

Ig κ Enhancer An Ig κ enhancer element was identified within the J κ -C κ intron by deletional and transfectional analysis, approximately 700 bp 5' of the C κ gene, (262). The Ig κ enhancer is active only in mature B cells and plasmacytomas. Four nuclear factor binding sites are present within the κ enhancer. Three E sequences, κ E1 to κ E3, similar to the μ E sequences found in the Ig heavy chain enhancer are present, as is a κ B motif. Mutations in κ E2 and κ E1 reduce enhancer activity, but mutations in κ E3 have much less effect on activity of the κ enhancer. The κ B motif alone has B cell-specific enhancing activity, and is responsible for B cell stage-restricted expression. Mutation of the κ B motif completely abolishes κ enhancer activity (244, 263).

The κB motif acts as an inducible enhancer under the same conditions that lead to NF- κB binding (263). The NF- κB protein binds to the κB motif and its nuclear activity correlates with κ gene expression. The NF- κB protein is only found in the nucleus of B cells that transcribe the κ light chain gene. It can be induced in pre-B cells by LPS and in non-B cells by TPA. Induction occurs by a post-translational mechanism, since protein synthesis is not required for NF- κB activation (264). In its inactive form, NF- κB is complexed with I κB , a specific inhibitor, and is confined to the cytoplasm. Upon activation, during the pre-B to B cell transition, I κB dissociates and the active NF- κB translocates to the nucleus to stimulate its target enhancer (265)

The NF κ B protein can induce many genes that are important for immune function, including IL-2, IL-2R α , IL-6, TNF- α , GM-CSF, TNF- β , MHC class I and II, and β -interferon. It is also involved in viral gene activation of CMV and HIV. Additionally, many diverse signaling pathways can induce NF κ B (266). Ig κ 3' Enhancer Downstream of the C κ region, is a strong tissue-specific enhancer (267). It is weakly active in pre-B cells, but is much stronger than the intronic enhancer in mature B cells. The sequence contains homology to two NF- κ B sites, and a μ B site. However, the 3' enhancer has strong activity in the absence of NF- κ B. Experiments with transgenic mice indicate that deletions of the 3' enhancer, reduce κ gene expression and deregulate allelic exclusion (224). As discussed previously, the area encompassing the 3' enhancer also acts as a negative cis-element to inhibit κ gene rearrangement in T cells and pro-B cells (50).

Shared Nuclear Proteins and Binding Sites

The TCR promoters and enhancers and the IL2, Ig and other lymphoid specific genes, all share common nuclear protein binding sites and transcriptional factors with that of the TCR β chain genes. These include, octamer and octamer-related proteins, CREB, GATA-3, E-box proteins, Ets, CBF, TCF-1 α and TCF-1. This sharing of factors allows coordination of tissue specific gene expression during lymphocyte development and activation. However, each lymphoid specific gene displays a unique, precise lineage and temporal expression, and so 'ar no lineage specific protein complexes have been identified.

How are T cell specific genes containing the same or similar cis-acting sequences, uniquely regulated?

1. Combinatorial diversity may allow interaction between different transcription factors. Different combinations of transcriptional factors binding to various DNA elements may result in different transcriptional effects.

2. Different members of a protein family may either exhibit different DNA-binding specificities, or need adjacent proteins for optimal binding.

3. Negative elements or repressor sequences may play a role in restricting expression to certain tissues.

4. The DNA-chromatin context of the motif may or may not allow various proteins to bind to their cognate sequence.

5. T cell specific post-translational modifications, or T cell-specific factors that interact with ubiquitous DNA binding proteins may help to control tissue specificity.

6. Transactivator proteins may preferentially interact with specific promoters.

7. Important T cell specific binding proteins may not yet be identified.

TCR β gene expression is controlled by multiple T cell nuclear proteins. All of the above methods have been demonstrated, or are likely to play a role in controlling TCR β and lymphoid specific expression.

PROJECT AND RATIONALE

In order to understand immune function, it is crucial to comprehend the mechanisms which determine immune cell phenotype and which regulate lymphoid maturation. The rearrangement and expression of the T cell receptor β chain gene is an essential component in defining the T cell lineage. The T cell specific transcription of the TCR β chain gene is a prerequisite for the recombination and expression of the TCR during T cell development. By understanding how transcription of the TCR β chain gene is controlled an understanding of a critical component regulating T cell development is gained. Therefore, my project involved studying the transcriptional regulation of the TCR β chain gene, in order to shed light on the process of T cell development and thus immune function.

When I started work on this thesis, multiple cis-elements controlling TCR β gene transcription has been identified. These included the V β promoter elements and the downstream β enhancer. There was, however, only speculative knowledge of the transcriptional proteins that bind to these cis-regions. Since the regulation of gene expression is controlled by DNA binding proteins, I started to characterize the proteins which bind to the TCR β chain gene cis-elements. Identifying the proteins that bind to the cis-elements would help to dissect the mechanisms controlling TCR β chain transcription and lead to a better understanding of β gene expression. Additionally, identifying the DNA-binding proteins would generate novel tools with which to further dissect the process of T cell development.

I succeeded in identifying a number of proteins that bind to the ciselements to control V β 2 gene transcription. V β 2 is the 5' most V β gene thus the elements that control V β 2 gene expression may also play a role in controlling the expression of the entire V β locus. I have shown that the combination of fos/jun heterodimers, in association with the ets protein, bind to the TPA inducible region of the V β 2 promoter and together confer optimal inducibility. This work is discussed in section I and was published in *The Journal of Immunology* (149:1980-1986, 1992).

I have also demonstrated the dominance of the β enhancer in the ternary interaction between an upstream inhibitory element, and the TPA inducible element to control β gene transcription. This is discussed in section II. My evidence indicates that the β enhancer is the only cis-element responsible for conferring T cell-specific expression to the β chain gene. Therefore, the identification of proteins binding to the enhancer is essential for further understanding the process of β gene transcription. Towards this goal, I have identified the p70 lupus autoantigen as a protein that binds in a sequence-specific manner to a transcriptionally important motif in the β enhancer. I have implicated a role for the p70 protein in controlling β gene transcription. This work is discussed in section IIIA and was published in Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA (90:2685-2689, 1993). Finally, I have identified and characterized a novel POU domain protein, TCF β 1 which binds to the β enhancer. POU proteins are important in the generation and maintenance of specific lineages. I have shown that TCFB1 binds to multiple motifs within the β enhancer. In addition, it binds to the transcriptionally important immunoglobulin octamer motifs. I characterized the lineage-specific tissue distribution of TCF\$1, and have also demonstrated that TCF\$1 is capable of transactiviting in a sequence specific manner. TCF\$1 is therefore an important candidate in controlling lymphoid-specific gene expression. This work is discussed in section IIIB and was published in Molecular and Cellular Biology (13:5450-5460, 1993). Within the past year, other β enhancer binding

proteins were identified by various labs. Together with my data, the identification of the TCR β enhancer binding proteins provide a clearer picture of the mechanisms of β gene regulation.


Figure 1. Map of the TCR β enhancer. The footprints identified in three studies are indicated.

| TCR β Enhancer Motifs: (Reference) | | | | | | | | | |
|--|---|---------------------|-----|--------------|-------------------|------------------------|------------|-----|--|
| (146) | | βΕ1 | βΕ2 | βΕ3 | βΕ4 | βΕ5 | βE6 | βE7 | |
| (135) | Τβ1 | | Τβ2 | | Τβ3 | | Τβ4 | Τβ5 | |
| (145) | • | | E4 | | E3 | E2 | E1 | | |
| Zn Finge POU Don Leucine 2 Helix Tu Zn Finge Runt Lik | main: Zipper: rn Helix r: e: Zipper/HL omain: | GATA: TCFβ1 C | 3 | rs: E box | Ets CBF p70 | TCFβ1 TCF1α TCF1 | Ets CBF | | |

Figure 2. T cell receptor β enhancer binding proteins. The proteins, and the motifs within the enhancer to which they bind are identified. The type of DNA binding motif present in each protein is also indicated.

57

Chapter 2

MATERIALS AND METHODS

In Vitro Transcription and Translation

Preparation of an RNase-free vector The DNA insert encoding the appropriate protein was subcloned into an ATG Bluescrip⁴ vector. The ATG codon was introduced into the Bluescript vector by using adapter double-stranded oligonucleotides (5' AGCTTCAACCAGCCTCCCGCGACG<u>ATG</u>G 3'). The template was linearized with an enzyme 3' of the coding sequence in order to produce run-off transcripts of a discrete size. The linearized plasmid was then treated with 10 μ g Proteinase K at 37° C for 30 minutes. It was subsequently extracted once with phenol:chloroform, and once with chloroform, then ethanol precipitated. The plasmid was resuspended in DEPC treated (RNase free) water to a concentration of 1 μ g/ μ l.

Transcription Reaction Capped RNA was synthesized in a reaction containing 1 µg linearized plasmid, 1X transcription buffer (40 mM Tris-Cl (pH 7.5), 50 mM NaCl, 8 mM MgCl₂, 2 mM spermidine), 0.4 mM UTP, 0.4 mM CTP, 0.4 mM ATP, 0.12 mM GTP, 5'7meGppp5'G CAP analogue, 30 mM DTT, RNase Inhibitor, and 10 Units (U) of the appropriate RNA Polymerase (either T7 or T3) that would generate the sense RNA strand. The addition of the transcription components was carried out at room temperature, and subsequent incubation was done at 37°C for one hour. The DNA template was removed following the synthesis of capped RNA transcripts by incubation at 37°C for 10 minutes with 10 Units of RNase-free DNase I. The RNA was then extracted with phenol:chloroform, ethanol precipitated in the presence of sodium acetate, and resuspended in RNase-free TE. The RNA could be visualized on a denaturing agarose gel, with ethidium bromide staining.

Translation Reaction The capped RNA transcripts were translated using rabbit reticuloycyte lysates (Promega, Madison, WI). The reaction included 2 μ l RNA substrate, 40 Units of RNase Inhibitor, 20 μ M amino acid mixture (minus methionine), 40 μ Ci ³⁵S-methionine (1200 Ci/mmole), and 35 μ l nuclease treated lysate, to a final volume of 50 μ l. The reaction was incubated at 30°C for 30 min and the translation products were visualized by SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

Reverse Gel Shift Assay

The ³⁵S-labelled protein was generated by in vitro transcription and translation. Linearized plasmid DNA containing the motif of interest or plasmid alone as control was incubated with 1 µl of a 50 µl reticulocyte lysate reaction in the presence of 10 mM Tris-Cl (pH 7.5), 50 mM NaCl, 1 mM dithiothreitol (DTT), 1mM EDTA, 5% glycerol and 50 ng poly dI:dC as nonspecific competitor. After 15 minutes at room temperature, the reactions were run on 4% nondenaturing polyacrylamide gels in 0.25X TBE buffer (1X TBE: 89 mM Tris base, 89 mM boric acid, 2 mM EDTA) with 4% glycerol. Gels were run at 4°C to prevent overheating and the subsequent dissociation of the protein-DNA complex.

Gel-Shift Assay

The following conditions were used to perform the gel retardation assays. The probes used were either oligonucleotides or DNA plasmid inserts. The oligonucleotide probes were generated on a Gene Assembler (Pharmacia, Cambridge, England) and were end-labelled with Klenow and ³²P-dCTP. The labelled sense and antisense strands were then annealed by slow cooling to form a double stranded DNA probe. The isolated inserts were labelled with ³²P-dCTP using a random primed method (268). The subsequent binding conditions varied according to the particular protein used. Nuclear extract (5 to 10 μ g) was preincubated in the presence of 10 mM Tris-Cl (pH 7.5), 50 mM NaCl, 1 mM dithiothrietol, 1 mM EDTA, 5% glycerol, and 4 μ g poly dI:dC before the addition of 25,000 cpm of probe. Binding reactions for in vitro translated proteins and bacterially expressed recombinant proteins were done with 1 μ l of the reticulocyte lysate reaction or 1 μ l of the purified protein preincubated with 10 mM HEPES (pH 7.8), 4 mM MgCl₂, 0.1 mM EDTA, 4 mM spermidine, 100 mg/ml BSA, 2 mM dithiothreitol, 15% glycerol, and 2 µg poly dI:dC, before additon of 10,000 cpm of probe. For competitive gel-shift assays, the cold competitor motif was added to the reaction immediately before the probe. The reactions were incubated at room temperature for 15 minutes before running them on 4% nondenaturing polyacrylamide gels in 0.25X or 0.5X TBE.

Bacterial Overexpression of Recombinant Protein

The cDNA encoding the C-terminal portion of the p70 lupus autoantigen or the TCF β 1 cDNA insert were cloned inframe into the Eco RI site of the pRSET B vector (Invitrogen, San Diego, CA). For protein expression the plasmids were transformed into *Escherichia coli* BL21(DE21) containing the pLys E (p70) or pLys S (TCF β 1) plasmid (Novagen). In the pLys E vector-host system, very little expression of the protein occurs before induction. This tight regulation of expression was essential because a leaky promoter, which expresses the C-terminal portion of p70 prematurely kills the bacteria. The bacterial culture was grown in M9ZB (1 mg/ml NH4Cl, 3 mg/ml KH₂PO₄, 6 mg/ml Na₂HPO₄, 1mmol MgSO₄, 4mg/ml glucose, 50 mg/ml Bactotryptone, and 25 mg/ml NaCl) at 37°C to an OD₆₀₀ of 1.0. Protein expression was induced by adding 1 mM IPTG followed by 4 hours incubation at 37°C. The bacterial pellet was resuspended in 20 mM Tris-Cl (pH 7.4), 500 mM NaCl, 10% glycerol, 1 mM EDTA, 0.1% NP40, 1 mM PMSF, 5 mg/ml leupeptin, and 1% (v/v) aprotinin. After sonication and multiple freeze-thaw cycles to lyse the bacteria, the desired protein was preferentially precipitated with a final concentration of 33% ammonium sulfate. This protein preparation was found to be more than 95% pure as assayed by densitometric analysis of the recombinant proteins on a Coomassie Blue stained polyacrylamide gel.

Transfections

Cells growing in suspension such as EL-4 cells were transfected by the DEAE-dextran procedure (269). In short, the cells were grown in Dulbelco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) supplemented with 7% fetal calf serum. While in log phase growth, the cells were washed three times in DMEM and once in Tris Buffered Saline (TBS: 25mM Tris (pH 7.5), 137 mM NaCl, 5mM KCl, 0.7 mM CaCl₂, 0.5 mM MgCl₂, 0.6 mM Na₂HPO₄). A total of 2×10^7 cells were mixed with 15-20 µg of DNA and 500µg/ml DEAE-dextran and incubated at 37°C for 30 to 120 minutes. The cells were subsequently washed one time with TBS and 2 times with DMEM then plated in DMEM with 7% fetal calf serum and grown at 37°C with 7% CO₂. The cells were harvested after 48 hours.

COS-7 cells were also transfected with DEAE-dextran with the following modifications. Cells were added to 100 mm dishes at 5×10^5 cells/plate the day before transfection. The next day the cells were washed

once with phosphate buffered saline (PBS), and incubated with 2 μ g/ml DNA and 200 μ g/ml DEAE-dextran in 4 ml DMEM with 7% fetal calf serum at 37°C for 4 hours. This was followed by three washes with PBS and one wash with DMEM. Complete media was added and the cells remained in culture 36 to 48 hours before harvesting.

The calcium phosphate method (270) was used to transfect adherent cells such as NIH3T3 and HeLa. Briefly, 5×10^5 cells were plated on 100mm dishes approximately 24 hours prior to transfection. Two to four hours before transfection, the cells were fed with 9 ml of fresh DMEM with 7% fetal calf serum. The DNA precipitate was prepared by adding the DNA (20 µg) in 500 µl of 25 mM CaCl₂ dropwise to an equal volume of 2X HEPES Buffered Saline (2X HEBS: 280mM NaCl, 50 mM Hepes, 1.5 mM Na₂HPO₄ (pH 7.02)), and was allowed to sit at room temperature for 20 minutes. The DNA precipitate was then added dropwise onto the cells. After 4 hours of incubation at 37°C for NIH3T3 and 16 hours at 37°C for HeLa, the cells were washed twice with phosphate buffered saline and fed with DMEM containing 7% fetal calf serum. The cells were harvested 48 to 60 hours post-transfection.

TPA Induction

Twenty-four hours after transfection TPA (dissolved in DMSO) was added to the cells at a final concentration of 60 ng/ml of media. The uninduced control received DMSO alone. The cells were then incubated at 37°C until they were harvested.

CAT Assay

After harvesting, the cell pellet was washed once in TBS and resuspended in 100 μ l of 250 mM Tris-Cl (pH 7.5) and 1mM EDTA. A cell

extract was made by freezing and thawing thrice, followed by a spin at 10,000 rpm for 10 minutes to remove the cell debris. The protein concentration of the extract was determined using either the Lowry method (271) or the Bradford assay (Bio-Rad). Equal amounts of protein were used for each sample in the subsequent CAT assay. The samples were brought up to 124 μ l in extract buffer and heated at 60°C for 10 minutes in order to destroy any deacetylase activity. After the extract had cooled, 24 µl of Acetyl Coenzyme A (3.0 mg/ml) and 0.1 μ Ci of ¹⁴C-chloramphenicol was added. After a 5 to 18 hour incubation at 37°C, the sample was extracted with 1 ml ethyl acetate, lyophilized and redissolved in 20 μ l of ethyl acetate. The sample was spotted on silica gel thin layer chromatography plates and run in a mixture of chloroform:methanol (95:5). The TLC plate was exposed to X-ray film at room temperature. The percent conversion was determined by counting the TLC plate in a scintillation counter, and expressed as percentage of ¹⁴C chloramphenicol to 1 and 3 acetylated chloramphenicol. Cotransfection with pCH110, a β -galactosidase expression plasmid, followed by analysis of β galactosidase activity was used to standardize all CAT assays (272).

RNase Protection Assay

The antisense RNA probe (100 to 500 nucleotides long) corresponding to a portion of the transcript of interest was generated by in vitro transcription as described earlier with the following exceptions. GTP was used alone without the 5' Capping analogue, and ³²P-UTP (800 Ci/mmol) was used in the place of "cold" UTP. The plasmid template could be linearized at specific sites in order to generate a probe of a distinct size. For each RNA sample, 8 x 10^4 cpm of ³²P-labelled probe was mixed with 1 to 10 µg of total or poly A⁺ RNA (in the case of human thymus RNA) along with 20 µl of hybridization buffer (80% deionized formamide, 100 mM sodium citrate (pH 6.4), 300 mM sodium acetate (pH 6.4), and 1 mM EDTA). This hybridization reaction was denatured at 90°C for 5 min and incubated at 42°C overnight. Digestion of the hybridized RNA's was done at 37°C for 30 min using a mixture of 250 Units/ml RNase A plus 10,000 Units/ml RNase T1. This mixture digests all single stranded RNA, leaving the hybridized double-stranded RNA intact. The RNase digestion was stopped using an RNA Inactivation/Precipitation mixture (Ambion, Austin, TX) which contains guanidium isothiocyanate. The precipitated RNA was pelleted by centifuging at 4°C and was resuspended in 8 μ l of loading buffer (0.5 M NH4OAc, mM EDTA, 0.2% SDS). The resuspended RNA was subsequently run on an 8% denaturing polyacrylamide gel, and the protected bands were visualized by exposing the gel to X-ray film.

Large Scale Plasmid Preps

Bacteria containing the plasmid of interest were grown overnight in 500 ml of TB (0.231% KH₂PO₄, 1.25% K₂HPO₄, 1.2% Tryptone, 0.4% glycerol) plus the appropriate antibiotic. The bacteria were pelleted by centrifuging at 5,000 rpm for 10 minutes. The pellet was resuspended in 18 ml of Solution I (30mM glucose 21mM Tris-Cl(pH 8.0), 10mM EDTA(pH 8.0)). 2 ml of lysocyme (10 mg/ml) was added and the solution was allowed to sit on ice for 5 minutes. 40 ml of freshly prepared Solution II (0.2N NaOH, 1% SDS) was subsequently added, and the contents were mixed thoroughly. After 10 minutes at room temperature 15 ml of Solution III (60 ml 5M potassium acetate, 11.5 ml glacial acetic acid, 28.5 ml H₂O) was added. The contents were mixed by shaking and sat on ice for 10 minutes. The bacterial lysate was subsequently centrifuged at 4000 rpm for 15 min at 4°C. The supernatant was

then filtered through four layers of cheesecloth and 0.6 volumes of After 10 minutes at room temperature, isopropanol was added. centrifugation was again performed at 5000 rpm for 15 minutes. The resulting pellet was washed with 70% ethanol and resuspended in 3 ml of TE (pH 8.0). This nucleic acid solution was then mixed with 3 ml of ice cold 5M LiCl, mixed and centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for 10 minutes. An equal volume of isopropanol was added to the supernatant and the nucleic acids were precipitated by centrifuging at 10,000 rpm for 10 minutes. The subsequent pellet was dissolved in 500 μl TE (pH 8.0) containing 20 $\mu g/m l$ of RNase A and was incubated at 37°C for a minimum of 30 minutes. An equal volume of 13% PEG in 1.6 M NaCl was then added to precipitate the plasmid DNA and the DNA pellet was redissolved in 100 ul TE, extracted in succession with phenol, phenol/chloroform, and chloroform and finally ethanol precipitated in the presence of ammonium acetate. The plasmid pellet was resuspended in sterile water and stored at 4°C. Alternatively, the plasmid was purified by a CsCl/EtBr equilibrium gradient centrifugation (268), which was done instead of the PEG precipitation.

Double-stranded sequencing reactions were performed with the USB (Cleveland, Ohio) Sequenase Kit as per manufacturers instructions.

DNase I In Vitro Footprinting

A singly ^{32}P end-labeled DNA probe was prepared by digesting the plasmid containing the appropriate insert with an enzme which generates a 3' overhang. This was "filled in" with ^{32}P -labeled nucleotides using Klenow (260). The plasmid was then digested with a second enzyme and subsequently gel purified to generate a probe that is labeled only at one end. For each reaction 50,000 cpm of probe was mixed with 10 µl of 10% polyvinyl alcohol,

and 4 µg poly dI:dC in a volume of 25 µl. This was incubated with 25 µl of nuclear extract in 50 mM Tris-Cl (pH 7.9), 12.5 mM MgCl₂, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM DTT, 20% (v/v) glycerol, and 0.1 M KCl. Binding took place on ice for 15 minutes, followed by the addition of 50 µl of 10 mM MgCl₂ and 5 mM CaCl₂, both are needed for optimal DNase I activity. Two microlitres of 100-fold dilutions of DNase I were quickly mixed into the different reaction tubes and incubated at room temperature for 60 seconds. The digestions were terminated by adding 90 µl of STOP solution (20 mM EDTA, 1% (w/v) SDS, 0.2 M NaCl, and 325 µg/ml yeast RNA). The samples were extracted with phenol/chloroform, ethanol precipitated, and run on 6% denaturing polyacrylamide gels. In order to accurately map the footprint, the G and G + A Maxam-Gilbert ladders (273) were run in parallel lanes.

Preparation of Nuclear Extracts

Nuclear extracts were prepared by a modified Dignam's protocol (274). Briefly, cells grown in culture were harvested and washed in PBS supplemented with MgCl₂. The cell pellet was resuspended in Buffer H (10 mM Tris-Cl (pH 7.9), 10 mM KCl, 0.75 mM spermidine, 0.15 mM spermine, 0.1 mM EDTA, 0.1 mM EGTA, and 1 mM DTT). The cells were allowed to swell for 15 minutes on ice and were lysed by douncing 20 times with a type B pestle. The nuclei were collected by centrifugation, and resuspended in Buffer D (50 mM Tris-Cl (pH 7.5), 10% sucrose, 0.42 mM KCl, 5 mM MgCl2, 0.1 mM EDTA, 20% glycerol, 2 mM DTT, and 0.1 mM of PMSF, 2 μ g/ml each of aprotinin, leupeptin, trypsin inhibitor, pepstatin A, and benzamidine). The nuclei were dounced approximately 30 times and stirred on ice for 30 minutes. Following a high speed centrifugation, the supernatant was ammonium sulfate precipitated. The protein pellet was resuspended in TM Buffer (TM: 50 mM Tris-Cl (pH 7.9), 12.5 mM MgCl₂, 1mM EDTA, 0.1M KCl, 20% glycerol, and 2mM DTT), and the nuclear protein fractions were collected after running the extract through a P-10 column at 4°C..

Isolation of Total RNA and Poly A+ RNA

Total RNA was isolated from tissue culture cells, as well as from mouse tissues by using the RNAzol B method (Cinna/Biotecx Laboratories International Inc). In short, the samples were homogenized in RNAzol B and extracted by the addition of chloroform. The aqueous phase was collected and the RNA was precipitated with isopropanol. The ethanol washed RNA was resuspended in DEPC treated water. and the concentration was determined by spectrophotometry.

Poly A⁺ RNA was subsequently isolated from the total RNA using the PolyATtract mRNA Isolation System (Promega, Madison, WI). The manufacturers protocol was followed as outlined in the technical manual. Briefly, the total RNA is denatured and annealed to a biotinylated-oligo(dT) probe. The annealed RNA is then captured using streptavidin paramagnetic particles, which are collected by placing the tube containing them in a magnetic rack. The particles and their associated poly A⁺ RNA remain on the side of the tube, while the remaining RNA and contaminants can be washed off.

Northern Analysis

Northern blotting was carried out using the protocol of Fourney et al. (275). Essentially, the RNA was run on a denaturing agarose/formaldehyde gel in a 1X MOPS/EDTA buffer, and the RNA was visualized under UV light by the addition of EtBr to the sample buffer. After a mild NaOH treatment, the RNA was transferred to Immobilon N (Millipore, Marlborough, MA), a positively charged, hydrophobic nylon membrane by capillary transfer in 10X SSC. The use of a sponge for a wick greatly improves the efficiency of transfer. The membrane was then probed with either ³²P-labeled cDNA or RNA probes using standard methods as described in Maniatis et al (260). The prehybridization/hybridization solution consisted of 5X SSPE, 10X Denhardt's, 50% formamide, 2% SDS, and 100 μ g/ml denatured and sheared salmon sperm DNA. Prehybridization was done at 42°C for >2 hours, followed by the addition of the denatured probe. Hybridization was done for 18 to 24 hours also at 42°C. The blot was washed several times in 2X SSC and 0.5% SDS at room temperature, followed by a wash at 50°C in 0.1X SSC and 0.1% SDS. The blot was then exposed to X-ray film with two intensifying screens at -70°C.

Chapter 3

RESULTS

I. IDENTIFICATION OF PROTEINS BINDING THE TPA INDUCIBLE ELEMENT OF THE V β 2 PROMOTER

Changes in the level of expression of the T cell receptor genes occur at critical stages during T cell development. For example, double positive cells express low to intermediate levels of surface TCR, while single positive cells express high levels (276). Phorbol esters like TPA mimic signals from cell surface receptors by activating critical signal transduction molecules like protein kinase C (PKC), which in turn activate gene transcription.(277, 278). Transcript levels of α and β TCR genes are increased when protein kinase C is activated by TPA in both thymocytes and pre-T cell lines. TPA induction increases α and β gene expression but decreases γ and δ transcripts, whereas calcium ionophores elevate γ and δ transcripts but decrease α and β transcript levels (279 - 281). Since expression of α , α , and γ/δ heterodimers on T cells are mutually exculsive (38, 282, 283, 153), this coordinated regulation suggests that TPA may mimic a relevant physiologic stimulus in T cell outongeny.

An element that responds to TPA induction is present in the V β 2 promoter (144). Transient transfection assays map this element between -85 and -42 upstream of the transcriptional start site. This region contains the decamer motif, an AP-1 motif and an inverted repeat (284, 147, 285) (Figure 3). More specifically, optimal inducibility is conferred by the AP-1 and inverted repeat motifs when present together. Individually these motifs have little effect on inducibility. This is surprising because the prototypical AP-1 motif from the human collagenase gene is able to confer TPA inducibility on its own. The only difference in the V β 2 and the collagenase AP-1 motifs, is a single G to T base substitution (Table 1). The AP-1 consensus motif, otherwise known as the TPA responsive element (TRE) has previously been identified as the only sequence required for conferring TPA inducibility to heterologous promoters (285, 286). AP-1 (activator protein 1) is a family of proteins encoded by multiple genes that can bind to AP-1 sites in the DNA. In mammals members of this family include c-jun, junD, c-fos, fosB and fra-1. The c-jun transactivator forms a heterodimer with c-fos via their respective leucine zipper motifs. Jun/fos heterodimers bind to the DNA AP-1 sequence with a log fold higher affinity than c-jun homodimers (287 - 292). Fos/jun heterodimers are inducible by TPA. Treatment by TPA causes rapid transcription of c-fos and c-jun, as well as inducing post-translational For example, activation of PKC by TPA causes modifications. dephosphorylation of certain siles on c-jun that correlates with increased AP-1 binding activity (293). In addition, phosphorylation of different sites on cjun following TPA treatment is responsible for increasing the transactivation potential of c-jun (294, 295).

Interaction of V β 2 AP-1 Motif with AP-1 DNA Binding Proteins

I wanted to determine if the G/T base substitution in the V β 2 AP-1 motif weakens the functional DNA-protein interaction as compared to the prototypical collagenase AP-1 motif. To test this jun B/c-fos^{*} heterodimers were generated by in vitro transcription and translation. A gel mobility shift assay was used to monitor binding of jun B/c-fos heterodimers to the

^{*} The junB and junD cDNA's were a gift from Dr. D. Nathans, Johns Hopkins. The c-fos cDNA was kindly provided by Dr. I. Verma, Salk Institute.

collagenase AP-1 motif probe. The collagenase AP-1 motif alone is sufficient for mediating TPA-stimulated transcriptional activity (296). As a competitor in this assay, the collagenase AP-1 motif competed at least 16 fold better than the V β 2 AP-1 motif determined by the amount of competitor oligonucleotide required to abolish binding (Figure 4). Jun D in combination with c-fos, jun B, or c-fos alone did not bind to the AP-1 motif (Data not shown). These results indicate the c-fos/jun B heterodimer bound to the collagenase AP-1 motif with an affinity at least 16 times higher than to the V β 2 AP-1 motif. This difference in affinity helps explain why the V β 2 AP-1 motif was insufficient to confer optimal TPA inducibility by itself.

Since the 3' flanking inverted repeat region was required in addition to the V β 2 AP-1 motif to confer optimal TPA inducibility, this inverted repeat region might help to increase the affinity of jun B/c-fos heterodimers for the V β 2 AP-1 site. To test this, the ability of the -85 to -73 (IR), -84 to -62 (AP-1/IR), and the -75 to -62 (AP-1) oligonucleotides to compete for binding to the collagenase AP-1 motif probe in a gel-shift assay was determined. The -73 to -62 oligonucleotide containing only the inverted repeat region did not compete for binding. The -84 to -62 oligo, which contains both the V β 2 AP-1 motif and the 3' flanking inverted repeat region competed as efficiently as the -85 to -73 oligonucleotide which contains only the V β 2 AP-1 motif (Figure 4). This argues for the absence of any binding sites for jun B/c-fos heterodimers in the inverted repeat region and also for the inability of the inverted repeat region to increase the affinity of jun B/c-fos heterodimers for the V β 2 AP-1 sequence.

An alternative explanation to the dual requirement of the 3' inverted repeat region and the AP-1 region, is that TPA inducibility is conferred by the binding of a distinct transactivator to the inverted repeat region. The transactivator would act in association with jun B/c-fos heterodimers. To test whether another protein binds to the inverted repeat motif, TPA induced EL-4 extracts were used in competitive gel-shift assays (Figure 5). When the -75 to -62 (IR) oligo was used as a probe, the -75 to -62 oligo competed, whereas the -85 to -73 oligo (AP-1 motif) did not. These data suggest that sequence-specific proteins that bind to the 3' flanking region do not bind to the V β 2 AP-1 motif. In the converse experiment, using the -85 to -73 oligo (AP-1 motif) as a probe, the -85 to -73 oligonucleotide competed while the -75 to -62 oligo (inverted repeat motif) did not compete. These data confirm that proteins which bind to the V β 2 AP-1 motif cannot be competed by the 3' flanking sequence. This demonstrates that proteins in addition to jun B and c-fos bind to the -84 to -62 region of the V β 2 promoter.

Identification of the Second Transactivator

The presence of an ets-like motif GAGGAAGT in the 3' flanking inverted repeat region provided a clue in determining the identity of the additional transactivator. The probable role of ets transactivator involvement was directly tested by assaying the ability of the polyoma canonical ets motif and the V β 2 inverted repeat motif to cross-compete in gelshift assays (Figure 5). In competition experiments using the inverted repeat probe, both the inverted repeat and the polyoma ets motif competed, while the V β 2 AP-1 motif did not compete. Identical results were obtained using the polyoma ets motif as a probe, in which both the ets motif and inverted repeat oligos competed, whereas the V β 2 AP-1 motif did not compete. This implies that the ets protein binds the inverted repeat motif in the V β 2 promoter. The conclusion that ets binds to the inverted repeat region was then directly tested by generating an in vitro transcribed and translated ets-2 protein^{*}. The recombinant ets protein bound to the V β 2 inverted repeat motif (Figure 6). The IR-ets DNA-protein complex was successfully competed with the V β 2 inverted repeat motif but not with the V β 2 AP-1 motif. This is consistent with the binding specificity of the EL-4 nuclear extract (Figure 5). It can thus be concluded that ets-2 binds the V β 2 inverted repeat in a sequencespecific manner.

The affininity of jun/fos heterodimers for the V β 2 AP-1 motif is not increased by the presence in cis of the inverted repeat motif. The 3' flanking inverted repeat binds the ets transactivator but not jun/fos heterodimers. The demonstrated cooperativity between the AP-1 and the 3' flanking sequence to confer TPA inducibility to the TCR V β 2 promoter can best be explained by the cumulative individual contributions of the jun B/c-fos heterodimer binding to AP-1 and the ets transactivator binding to the inverted repeat.

Discussion

An analysis of the TCR V β 2 promoter indicates that the it is TPAinducible. The TPA inducible element maps between -85 and -62, a region which contains the conserved AP-1 and inverted repeat motifs. Both motifs are required for conferring optimal TPA inducibility. The -84 to -62 V β 2 motif and the prototypic collagenase TRE element are equally inducible. While both the TCR decamer (-64 to -53) (145) and the -84 to -62 motifs increase basal transcription, only the -84 to -62 motif confers TPA inducibility (297).

[•]The ets-2 cDNA was kindly made available by Dr. R. Maki, La Jolla Cancer Research Foundation.

The conserved AP-1 or TRE motif has previously been identified as the DNA sequence that confers TPA inducibility to heterologous promoters (285, 286). The Fos and Jun family of leucine zipper transcription factors bind to the AP-1 site to mediate this inducibility (289 - 292). The TCR V β 2 promoter, on the other hand, requires the 3' flanking inverted repeat motif (-61 to -73) in addition to the AP-1 motif (-75 to -82) to confer inducibility by TPA. The decreased affinity of the core V β 2 AP-1 motif for jun/fos heterodimers explains its inability to confer optimal TPA inducibility. The decreased binding affinity results from a single G to T base substitution. The conclusion that the ets protein binds the V β 2 inverted repeat motif is based on the ability of the construction to bind the inverted repeat motif.

The jun/fos heterodimer binds the V β 2 AP-1 motif but not the V β 2 inverted repeat motif; the ets transactivator, conversely, binds the V β 2 inverted repeat motif but not the V β 2 AP-1 motif. Since both motifs are required for optimal inducibility by TPA, the contributions of the jun/fos heterodimer in association with the ets transactivator likely confers this inducibility to the V β 2 promoter. The cooperativity between fos/jun and ets demonstrated in polyoma gene expression (298, 299) is consistent with this conclusion. The V β 2 data extend the polyoma observations by distributions into two functional types of AP-1 sites. The AP-1 site in the collagenase gene confers optimal TPA inducibility by itself while the AP-1 site in the TCR V β 2 promoter requires a flanking ets-2 site to confer optimal TPA inducibility. (a addition, these results characterize an interaction between fos/jun proteins to the AP-1 motif, and ets-2 to the inverted repeat, concurs with footprinting experiments done with the human V β 8.1 promoter region in which AP-1 like sequences and the IR motif were both protected (145).

Ets belongs to a family of protooncogenes that are sequence-specific transactivators. The ets binding site is found in the regulatory region of a number of eukaryotic genes. T cells express many different members of the ets family of proteins including ets-1 and ets-2. Like expression of fos and jun, TPA treatment also increases ets expression.

Phorbol esters, like TPA, activate protein kinase C within the cell. The activation of PKC is an important component in T cell activation. The characterization of a TPA element in the V β 2 promoter agrees with previous reports of phorbol ester enhancement of TCR transcription. Transcript levels of α and β TCR genes are increased by PKC activation in Jurkat (279), a human T cell tumor, human thymocytes (280), and EL4, a murine T cell tumor. An NF- κ B TPA inducible element is present in the J β -C β intron (199). This raises the possibility that the V β 2 TPA element, which is 800 kb from C β 2, and the TPA element in the J β -C β intron, could both be involved in inducing transcription at the time of rearrangement, thus opening up the entire β locus to the recombination machinery (56). The presence of the inducible 1.3 kb (V β D β J β C β) and 1 kb (D β J β C β) transcripts at the time of β gene rearrangement (279) argues in favor of this hypothesis. Alternatively, the TPA elements may be involved in induction of β transcripts after TCR β gene rearrangement. The fact that an AP-1 like element is found in all members of the human V β 8 family and in 11 out of 14 murine V β 's analyzed, and an inverted repeat motif is equally abundant (147), argues in favor of the TPA signal controlling each V β separately. Separate control of each V β would be expected if the TPA element exerted its effect after rearrangement.

Fluxes in TCR gene transcription are the driving force behind T cell maturation. Intriguingly, TPA increases α and β transcripts but decreases γ and δ transcripts, while calcium ionophores elevate γ and δ transcripts but decrease α and β transcript levels (281). The fact that α/β T cells express little or no γ/δ RNA and that γ/δ T cells express little or no α/β RNA suggests that the coordinated TCR expression observed with calcium ionophores and TPA is physiologically releveant and that TPA may mimic a physiological stimulus in T cell ontogeny.

The presence of TPA induces both the fos/jun heterodimers and the ets transactivator which are found in high levels in T cells but are not T cell specific. Consistent with this expression pattern, the V β 2 TPA element is active in T cells and fibroblasts (297). However, the TCR β genes are rearranged and expressed in T cells only. The physiological effects of such an element that is not T cell-specific could be restricted to T cells if it interacted with other cis transcriptional elements or with the TCR β enhancer to render it specific to T cells.

Ets binding sites identified in the TCR β , α and δ gene enhancers are essential for enhancer activity (184). The finding that the ets transactivator binds to both the promoter and enhancer regions of the V β 2 gene to control gene expression is consistent with a number of other genes, in which the same protein binding site is present in both the promoter and enhancer regions. The immunoglobulin gene which contains an octamer site in both the promoter and enhancer is an example. The binding of the same transactivator to two different regulatory DNA elements of the same gene may be an important strategy in transcriptional regulation.

The ident Scation of a novel AP-1 site that requires the adjucent ets binding site for optimal TPA inducibility describes a new meet about by

which AP-1 binding proteins can control transcription. The single base substitution in the V β 2 promoter AP-1 binding site decreases the binding and thus transactivation potential of fos/jun heterodimers. Combining the AP-1 site with the adjacent ets site allows the cell to regulate three transactivators rather than only two in order to control TPA inducible transcription of the Vb2 promoter. The availability and activity of various combinations of the three transactivators may dicatate differing levels of transcription. Fos and jun proteins alone are able to induce the V β 2 promoter, however, the addition of ets increases this ability. Evidence indicates that ets and fos/jun proteins can cooperate with each other in transcriptional activation (299). Our data suggest that the binding affinity of fos/jun heterodimers can control an ets-fos/jun interaction in transcriptional activation. Decreasing the affinity of fos/jun heterodimers for the TPA site in the V β 2 promoter lowers the ability of fos/jun heterodimers to transactivate via the AP-1 site, and increases the requirement for another transactivator to confer optimal TPA inducibility. It remains to be determined if this novel mechanism of controlling the binding and thus activation potential of transactivators as demonstrated in the TCR V β 2 gene promoter will have a more generation significance in the transcriptional regulation of other genes.

TABLE I*

AP-1 CONSERVED SEQUENCES IN DIFFERENT TPA INDUCIBLE GENES

| Human Metallothionen gene | CAAGTGACTCAGCGCGGGGGCGTGTGCA |
|---------------------------|------------------------------|
| Human Collagenase gene | AGCATGAGTCAGACACCTCTGGCTTTC |
| Rat Streptolysin gene | ATTATGAGTCAGTTTGCGGGTGACTCT |
| SV40 Element 1 | TCAATTAGTCAGCAACCATAGTCCCGC |
| SV40 Element 2 | AAAATTAGTCAGCCATGGGGCGGAGAA |
| Mouse IL-2 gene | CCATTCAGTCAGTATATGGGGTTTAAA |
| TCR $V_{\beta 2}$ gene | AAGCTTAGTCAGTTTCCTGAGGAAGTC |

.

.

•

^{*}Sequences are described in 300 and 301.





Figure 3. Map of the transcriptional elements within the V β 2 promoter region (144).



Figure 4. Gel shift assays of in vitro translated jun B/c-fos heterodimers using a collagenase AP-1 probe. Jun B or C-fos homodimers did not bind. Competition experiments were performed with excess cold double-stranded oligonucleotides. Arrow indicates the position of the specific DNA-protein complex. *Lanes 1* and 11: Probe alone; *Lanes 2 and 12:* Probe + jun/fos + dI:dC (500ng); the shifted band was competed out with excess cold -84 to -62 (AP-1/IR) oligo in *lanes 3 to 6:* collagenase AP-1 oligo in *lanes 7 to 10:* -85 to -73 (AP-1) oligo in *lanes 13 to 16:* or the -75 to -62 (IR) oligo in *lanes 17 and 18.*



Figure 5. Binding of ets transactivator to the inverted repeat motif (-75 to -62) in the TCR V β 2 promoter. Cross-competition experiments in gel shift assays of the inverted repeat (-75 to -62) probe in *lanes 1 to 5;* and the polyoma canonical ets probe in *lanes 6 to 10* with TPA induced EL4 extracts. The comparative ability of 100 ng of the -75 to -62 (*lanes 4 and 9*), the -85 to -62 (*lanes 2 and 7*), the -85 to -73 (*lanes 3 and 8*) and the polyoma ets (*lanes 5 and 10*) double stranded oligos to compete in gel shift assays was determined.







Figure 6. In vitro transcribed and translated ets-2 protein binds the inverted repeat (-75 to -62) motif. The ability of ets-2 protein to bind the -75 to -62 probe in a sequence specific manner was determined by comparing the ability of the -85 to -73 (*lane 2*) and the -75 to -62 (*lane 3*) double stranded oligonucleotides to compete (50 ng of each competitor) in this gel-shift assay.

II. THE HIERARCHICAL INTERACTION BETWEEN DIFFERENT ELEMENTS IN THE β LOCUS

A deletional analysis of the V β 2 promoter upstream region suggested the presence of a transcriptional inhibitory element. The -42 to +31 promoter fragment was not TPA inducible, whereas the -85 to +31 and -243 to +31 V β 2 promoter fragments were TPA inducibile, indicating the presence of a TPA inducible element between -42 and -85. Surprisingly, the -700 to +31 and -2000 to +31 V β 2 promoter fragments were not inducible by TPA (Figure 7). This suggests sequences upstream of -343 in the V β 2 promoter inhibit TPA inducibility. This is consistent with data indicating that this region can inhibit basal expression from the V β 2 promoter in T cells (144).

Effect of the V β 2 Inhibitory Region on Basal Transcription from a Heterologous Promoter

To ascertain if the V β 2 upstream inhibitory sequence is a silencer element, the fragment from -343 to -739 (Bgl II to Eco RI) was cloned upstream of the heterologous thymidine kinase promoter. The presence of this fragment reproducibly inhibited TKCAT activity (Figure 8). The ability to transfer inhibition to a heterologous promoter is indicative of a silencer element. The V β 2 upstream region was also able to inhibit transcription when present in either orientation, also indicative of a silencer element. This data suggests that the region upstream of -343 in the V β 2 gene is a silencer.

Effect of the Vβ2 Inhibitory Region on Inducible Transcription From a Heterologous Promoter

The silencer region was identified by its inhibition of TPA induciblity in the V β 2 promoter. It was shown that this region could inhibit basal expression from a heterologous promoter. If the silencer interaction with the TPA region is genuine, such an interaction should be transferrable to a heterologous promoter. This was tested by generating two contructs in which the V β 2 promoter fragments were cloned upstream of the heterologous TK promoter in the pBLCAT2 vector. One fragment, from -739 to +31, contained both the inhibitory and TPA inducible elements, while the second fragment from -343 to +31 contained only the TPA inducible element. Cloning fragments into the vector in the antisense orientation prevented transcripts initiated from the V β 2 promoter from causing CAT expression. The transcriptionally active elements, the silencer, and TPA inducible element, on the other hand, would still be able to affect the TK promoter and thus CAT activity. The constauct containing only the TPA inducible element conferred TPA inducibility to the TK promoter. In contrast, TPA inducibility was completely absent from the construct that contained both the TPA element and the inhibitory region (Figure 9). These results indicate that the 5' inhibitory element abrogates TPA inducibility and that this interaction can be transferred from the V β 2 promoter to a heterologous promoter. These data also indicate that both the TPA element and the silencer element are orientation independent.

The Active Fragment of the Inhibitory Region Binds Protein

If the inhibitory region is a genuine silencer element, it should act as a binding site for repressor proteins. To test this a number of restriction fragments of the -343 to -739 inhibitory element were cloned into the puc 18 vector and used as probes in gel shift assays. Using nuclear extracts from EL4 T

cells, nuclear proteins bound at least one area within the 400 bp inhibitory region (Figure 10). This protein-DNA complex could be abolished by competition with the non-radioactive specific competitor used as the probe, but not with irrelevant DNA fragments.

To further map the exact protein binding motifs of the inhibitory element, DNase I footprinting was done using the same Dde I fragment that was used in the gel-shift assays. A protein present in EL4 nuclear extracts protects a portion the Dde I fragment, forming an in vitro footprint (Figure 11). The specific binding of at least one nuclear protein to the 5' V β 2 promoter region is consistent with the definition of a silencer, and suggests that the V β 2 upstream region may act mechanistically like a silencer element.

TCR β Enhancer is a Dominant Element Which Regulates Transcription of the β Locus

Data presented earlier indicate that the sequence between -85 and -62 within the V β 2 promoter acts as a TPA inducible element, that sequences 5' to this are inhibitory, and that the presence of the inhibitory element with the TPA element actually abrogates TPA inducibility. These interactions between the inhibitory and TPA inducible elements can be transferred to a heterologous promoter. To determine the role of the TCR β enhancer on the interaction between the TPA and inhibitory promoter elements, transient transfection experiments were undertaken in EL4 cells. The presence of the TCR β enhancer in cis overrides the effect of the inhibitory sequence on TPA inducibility (Figure 7).

In T cells the TCR V β 2 minimal promoter (-42) is not TPA inducible since it lacks the TPA element (AP1/IR), the -343 construct is TPA inducible since it contains this element. The inhibitory sequence 5' of -343 abrogates TPA inducibility, but the presence of the β enhancer in cis overrides the effect of the inhibitory region on TPA inducible expression. These data suggest a dominant role of the β enhancer in regulating β gene expression.

The β Enhancer Controls Tissue Specific Gene Exr ession

The importance of the β enhancer in controlling tissue specificity was tested by transfecting the V β 2/CAT constructs shown in Figure 7 in NIH3T3 fibroblast cells. In this non-T cell line, the TPA inducible element was betwe (-343 construct), and the inhibitory region was still able to abrogate the inducibility (-1635 construct). However, the β enhancer was unable to overcome the effect of the inhibitory element (Figure 12). These results indicate that the β enhancer is the only cis-acting element in the TCR β chain gene identified so far that confers tissue specificity.

The tissue specificity of the β enhancer was also seen in constructs in which the β enhancer was cloned upstream of the heterologous Thymidine Kinase promoter. In these constructs the enhancer was active in EL4 T cells, but had no enhancing activity in NIH3T3 fibroblast cells, indicating the T cell-specific activity of the β enhancer.

Discussion

The interaction between three elements active in the TCR V β 2 promoter has been analyzed and a number of conclusions can be drawn. 1) The inhibitory region acts like a silencer motif, it is transferrable to a heterologous promoter and acts in an orientation independent manner; 2) The inhibitory region is capable of inhibiting both basal and TPA inducible gene expression and is active in T cells and fibroblasts; 3) The inhibitory sequence binds to at least one nuclear protein; 4) The TCR β enhancer is the dominant tissue-specific element; and 5) The enhancer is able to override the effect of the inhibitory sequence on both basal and inducible gene expression in a tissue specific manner.

Evidence that the V β 2 inhibitory region is a silencer, like the silencer elements originally described in yeast (302), is consistent with the presence of multiple regulatory elements between -739 to -343 and -2570 to -1902 (144) that have homology to gene silencers found in the chicken lysozyme gene (303), the mouse immunoglobulin heavy chain gene (304, 305) and many other eukaryotic silencers (306 - 308). The V β 2 promoter region that demonstrates functional inhibition binds proteins and contains conserved motifs also found in other silencers.

The prototypical silencer element containing silencer homology motifs is upstream of the chicken lysozyme gene. This element has a modular structure similar to enhancers and binds to proteins that can activate as well as repress gene transcription through interacting with the promoter. Therefore, since the TCR V β 2 upstream silencer contains similar homology motifs, it may be capable of mediating complex transcriptional control.

Silencers might exert their inhibitory effects on transcription in a number of different ways. They might inhibit the binding of positively acting transcriptional factors, or they might inhibit either the basal or activated transcriptional process by direct protein-protein interactions. An inhibition of DNA looping thus preventing positive factors from interacting with the basal transcriptional machinery, or a sequestration of positive factors making them unavailable for transcription are also possible silencer mechanisms.

The 500 bp TCR β chain enhancer identified by Krimpenfort et al (156) dominates the interaction between the three TCR β transcriptional elements. Its presence abrogates the ability of the inhibitory region to repress basal and

inducible transcription. The β enhancer is so far the only element that confers T cell-specific expression to the β chain gene. This agrees with data from McDougall et al (155) and Krimpenfort et al (156) in which TCR β enhancer activity was absent in fibroblasts.

A silencer, a TPA element, and an enhancer have been described in the control of V β 2 transcription. The question then arises as to the role these elements play in regulating TCR β gene expression during development. The inhibitory region may be involved in helping to restrict β gene expression to T cells. This role of the silencer is supported by the inability of the enhancer to overcome repression of TPA inducibility, mediated by the inhibitory region in fibroblast cells. The interaction between the inhibitory, TPA inducible and enhancer elements might form the basis of transcription of unrearranged V β genes prior to rearrangement. This could be accomplished by the transient neutralization of silencer activity at the appropriate stage of T cell maturation. Alternatively, the elements may be responsible for fluxes in TCR β transcription after rearrangement.

The coordinated interaction of the three elements provides a model system which indicates the importance of the β enhancer. It is the dominant element in this interaction and is the only one of these elements that confers tissue specificity. Therefore, in order to understand β gene expression, it is essential to understand the proteins that bind to the TCR β chain enhancer and regulate enhancer activity.



Figure 7. Demonstration of the functional interactions between the TPA inducible, inhibitory, and enhancer elements in the TCR V β 2 gene in T cells. Transient transfection experiments of constructs in which 5' nested deletions of the TCR V β 2 promoter region drive CAT expression in EL4 cells. The constructs used from -1635 to +31 are shown. In certain constructs the TCR β enhancer was added 5' of the promoter region. Transfected cells were induced with TPA in DMSO or DMSO alone 12 hours before harvesting. The amount of extract used in each CAT assay was standardized to β -galactosidase expression from co-transfection of the pCH110 plasmid (SV40 promoter). A representative experiment of n>9 is shown.



EL-4

Figure 8. Effect of the inhibitory sequence on heterologous Thymidine Kinase promoter activity. The Bgl II-Eco R1 (-343 to -739) inhibitory region fragment was cloned upstream of the TK promoter in TKCAT. Alu I-Nco I (NA5) is the the core β enhancer, also cloned upstream of the TK promoter. Transient transfections were done in EL4 cells. The CAT assay was standardized by cotransfection of a β -galactosidase expressing plasmid (pCH110).



Figure 9. The abrogating ability of the inhibitory sequence on the TPA inducible element in the V β 2 promoter can be conferred to a heterologous Thymidine Kinase promoter. Two fragments -743 to +31 (contains both the inhibitory and TPA inducible elements) and -343 to +31 (contains only the TPA inducible element) were cloned upstream of the TK promoter in the pBLCAT2 vector in the antisense orientation. In this orientation transcripts initiated from the V β 2 promoter would not cause CAT expression, but the transcriptionally active elements would be able to affect TK promoter and thus CAT activity. Transient transfection experiments were done in EL4 cells, and CAT assays were standardized by co-transfection of the pCH110 plasmid.


Figure 10. Gel shift assays using the inhibitory region probe and EL4 nuclear extracts. The probe is a 400 bp Dde I-Dde I subfragment of the Bgl II-Eco RI V β 2 inhibitory region. *Lane 1:* Probe alone, *Lane 2:* Probe+Extract+dIdC, *Lanes 3 and 4:* Probe + Extract + dIdC + 50 and 100 ng of the specific competitor (Dde I-Dde I). The arrow indicates the position of the specifice DNA-protein complex. Irrelevant DNA fragments did not compete.



Figure 11. DNase I footprinting of a V β 2 inhibitory region probe (Dde I-Dde I). Lane 1: Free Probe, Lanes 2 Bound probe with 7 μ g EL4 nuclear extract. The protected region is indicated by a rectangle, as seen by the disappearance of three bands upon the addition of extract. The darker bands on either side of the protected region are likely due to DNase I hypersensitivity caused by an opening up of the DNA surrounding the bound protein.



Figure 12. Tissue specificity of the interaction between the transcriptional elements in the TCR β chain gene. Interaction of TPA inducible (within -343 fragment), inhibitory (-343 to -1635) and β enhancer elements in NIH3T3 cells. The V β 2 promoter region drives CAT expression. The TCR β enhancer was cloned upstream of the 5' inhibitory region. Transient transfections were done in NIH3T3 cells with the addition of TPA/DMSO (+) or DMSO only (-). CAT assays were standardized by cotransfection of a β -galactosidase expression plasmid (pCH110). The abrogating influence of the inhibitory region on the TPA inducible element was not overcome by the presence of the β enhancer.

III. IDENTIFICATION OF β ENHANCER BINDING PROTEINS

The β enhancer, located 3' of the C β 2 gene is the dominant element in controlling β gene expression during ontogeny and ensuring that expression occurs exclusively in T cells. DNase I footprinting experiments done in our lab (159) identified 4 motifs within the core TCR β enhancer that are bound by proteins, suggesting the importance of these motifs in controlling β enhancer activity. In order to understand how the enhancer mediates its activity, it is essential to identify and understand the proteins that bind to these critical cismotifs.

III.A. p70 BINDS THE β ENHANCER E3 MOTIF

The E3 Motif is Critical for TCR β Enhancer Activity

In vitro footprints were mapped to the E3 motif in both mouse and human DNA (148, 157), and the E3 motif is 100% conserved between mouse and human (148). In addition, an in vivo interaction of DNA-protein in the T cell chromatin was identified at this site (S. Mangal in 309). All of these observations strongly suggest that the E3 motif is important for TCR β enhancer activity. See Figure 1 for identification of the E3 motif. To prove the critical role of the E3 motif in the regulation of β enhancer activity substitutional mutagenesis of the E3 motif in the TCR β enhancer fragment (positions 440 - 780) was conducted (Table III). This mutated enhancer was put in the pBLCAT2 vector in which the Thymidine Kinase (TK) promoter drives CAT reporter gene activity. These mutations of the E3 motif decreased β enhancer activity by >80% in transient transfections into EL4 cells (Figure 13). Therefore the conclusion that the E3 motif is critical in regulationg TCR β enhancer activity is correct.

Binding Specificity of the p70 Lupus Autoantigen

To identify the proteins that bind to the E3 motif, a southwestern screening of a λ gt11 Jurkat T cell library, using the E3 motif as a probe was undertaken. The screening identified two clones encoding proteins that bound to the E3 motif but not to the AP-1 or to the Ets motifs (H. Brickner in 309). The sequencing of the genes encoding the proteins revealed that these E3-binding proteins were encoded by the C-terminal portion of the p70 lupus autoantigen gene. If the p70 protein encoded by the cloned gene regulates β enhancer activity via its binding to the E3 motif, it must bind to this motif in a sequence-specific manner. It was therefore critical to determine if a recombinant p70 protein could specifically bind to the E3 motif in vitro. To test this the C-terminal portion of p70 including amino acids 111 - 222, obtained from the Jurkat library, was cloned into the pRSET B vector and expressed in E. coli. The resulting recombinant protein was tested in gel mobility shift assays. The p70 protein bound the E3A probe (Figure 14). Formation of the E3A-p70 DNA-protein complex was blocked by competition with nonradioactive E3A or β E1 (which completely overlaps the the E4A) motif), but not by V β 2 AP-1 (-85 to -73) or V β 2 Ets (-75 to -62) motifs (Table 2). The wildtype E3A motif competed for binding to the p70 protein, whereas, the mutant E3A motif (Table 3) failed to compete (Figure 14). The substitution of this nonbinding mutant E3A motif into the wild-type β enhancer reduced enhancer activity by 70% (148). This result supports the conclusion that p70 lupus autoantigen binds DNA in a sequence-specific manner and likely acts as a positive factor in regulating TCR β enhancer activity.

Further support of the binding specificity of the p70 protein was shown in supershift assays, in which anti-Ku (p70/p80) antisera could specifically supershift the E3 DNA-protein complexes but not irrelevant DNA-protein complexes in a gel-shift assay with Jurkat nuclear extracts (J. Gaikwad in 309). These data demonstrate that a majority of the E3-binding proteins in T cells bear Ku (p70/p80) autoantigenic determinants. A UV cross-linking assay identified a 70 kDa and an 80 kDa protein from T cell nuclear extracts that bound to the E3 motif in a sequence-specific manner (T. Fuller in 309). The UV cross-linking assay utilized a ³²P-labeled, bromodeoxyuridine substituted DNA probe for the E3 region. The probe was bound by EL4 nuclear extracts and subsequent exposure to ultraviolet light permanently cross-linked the bound proteins to the DNA. The molecular weight of the E3-binding proteins could then be visualized by SDS-PAGE. The fact that the p70 lupus autoantigen binds the E3 motif agrees with the molecular weight of the 70 kDa E3-binding protein identified by UV cross-linking.

Discussion

The generation of autoantibodies against cellular constituents such as DNA, RNA and proteins is common in patients with systemic lupus erythematosis (SLE). The p70 lupus autoantigen is a target of autoantibodies, found in approximately 10% of patients with SLE and related autoimmune disorders (310 - 315). p70 comprises part of the Ku lupus autoantigen. The Ku antigen is a heterodimer consisting of 70 and 80 kDa subunits (p70 and p80), and the production of anti-Ku autoantibodies correlates strongly with particular subsets of autoimmune disease (310, 311).

The physiological function of the Ku lupus autoantigen is still unclear. It has been suggested that the p70/p80 heterodimer interacts with the free

ends of linear double-stranded DNA (316, 317). Other studies indicate that purified proteins protecting specific DNA motifs bear Ku serological determinants (318 - 320). This suggests that Ku-like proteins might be sequence-specific DNA binding proteins. It is not resolved, however, whether Ku is actually a sequence-specific DNA binding protein or whether it simply co-purifies with other DNA binding proteins.

The demonstration that the p70 protein binds specifically to the E3 motif in the TCR β enhancer is the first to show that p70 can bind DNA in a sequence-specific manner. The evidence is based 1) on the ability of recombinant p70 lupus autoantigen expressed in bacteria to bind the E3 motif, and 2) on a mutant E3 motif being a less effective competitor than the wild-type E3 motif. The fact that the nonbinding mutant has markedly reduced enhancer activity, suggests a probable role for p70 in TCR β expression. The ability of Ku monospecific antiserum to specifically supershift the E3 DNA-protein complex in gel-shift assays with Jurkat nuclear extracts provides further evidence that p70 specifically binds to the E3 motif (309).

The ability of the E3 motif to bind a 70 kDa and an 85 kdDa protein, as identified in UV cross-linking experiments (309), suggest that the p80 component of the Ku antigen complex might also bind to the E3 motif. This is consistent with the ability of lupus Ku-monospecific antiserum to bind most of the E3 DNA-protein complexes. The majority of the 70 and 85 kDa E3-bound proteins form distinct DNA-protein complexes in gel shift assays. The above implies that a simple heterodimer with a 1:1 stoichiometry between the p70 and p80 polypeptides does not explain its ability to bind DNA in a sequence-specific manner. It has previously been suggested that p70 and p80 form a 1:1 stoichiometrical heterodimer which binds nonspecifically to DNA ends (316, 317). However, p70 can strongly bind to the E3 motif on its

own, suggesting that the p70 lupus autoantigen is able to bind DNA as either a monomer or homodimer. In addition to the sequence-specific interaction of the p70 monomer or homodimer, heterodimers of p70 and p80 may have a high nonspecific DNA-binding ability. Furthermore, p70/p80 heterodimers may also bind DNA in a sequence-specific manner.

The conclusion that the p70 lupus autoantigen binds DNA in a sequence-specific manner and regulates transcription is consistent with the observation that purified proteins expressing Ku determinants protect transcriptionally relevant motifs (318, 320). Transcription of the human U1 promoter is abrogated by depletion of molecules bearing Ku determinants and restored by addition of proteins bearing these determinants (320).

A high number of people with autoimmune disease might have antibodies to DNA-binding proteins like p70, if these antibodies are capable of inducing antiidiotypic antibodies having specificity for DNA. This possibility is consistent with the fact the presence of antibodies to p70/p80 in autoimmune sera correlates with large amounts of anti-DNA antibodies (312).

The p70 lupus autoantigen is expressed in human liver, thymus, thyroid, and spleen (313, 321, 322). Yaneva et al (322) did not detect transcripts in human brain, muscle, or liver. The tissue distribution of p70 is not sufficient to explain the lymphoid specificity of the TCR β enhancer. The p70 lupus autoantigen must therefore interact with other transactivators in regulating β enhancer activity. This is consistent with evidence that no TCR β enhancer binding proteins previously identified are α/β T cell restricted (Chapter 1).

Both the $\beta E1$ and E3A motifs (Table II) bind to the p70 lupus autoantigen as evidenced by their ability to compete in gel-shift assays. The

sequence differences in the two motifs suggest that the p70 lupus autoantigen can recognize a degenerate motif in a sequence-specific manner. Other proteins with high nonspecific DNA binding activity in addition to a sequence-specific binding activity have been described (323). The ability of the same protein to be involved in two types of interactions with DNA suggests that p70 plays a more general role in transcription. Indeed, the Ku autoantigen has been identified as a DNA associated component of a RNA polymerase II CTD kinase. The CTD kinase phosphorylates RNA Polymerase II and is associated with the initiation of transcriptional elongation (324). The connected kinase activity of the Ku autoantigen is associated with its affinity for binding to the ends of DNA (325, 326). This makes sense for the T cell receptor genes if during rearrangement the exposed DNA ends attract the Ku autoantigen, allowing it to enter the DNA locus. It can then move along the DNA to find its specific sequence, and upon binding to the E3 motif it may influence transcription perhaps by phosphorylating RNA polymerase. This and other studies (320, 327, 328) suggest a functional mechanism in support of the conclusion that p70 regulates TCR β gene transcription.

TABLE II

TCR β Enhancer Motifs

| Name | of the motif Sequence |
|---------------|---|
| | E4 Motif |
| | GCATCTCACCCCAGGTCTGGCTGTTTATCTGTAAGTAACATCAGCACCAAGTAAGAATGG |
| β ει: | 5' TCTCACCCCAGGTCTGGCTGTTTATCTGTAAGTAACA 3' |
| E4A: | 5' TCTGGGTGTTTATCTGTAAGTA 3' |
| β ε2 : | 5' TATCTGTAAGTAACATCAGCACCAAGTAAGAATGG 3' |
| E4B: | 5' GTAAGTAACATCAGCACCAAG 3' |
| β e 3: | 5' GTAAGAATGG |
| | E3 MOTIF |
| | CCACCTGCCATAGCTCCATCTCCAGGAGTCACAACAGGATGTGGTTTGACATTTACCAGGT |
| β E3 : | CCACCTGCCATAGCTCCATCTCCAGGAGTC 3' |
| E3A: | 5' CCAGGAGTCACAACAGGATGTGGTTTG 3' |
| E3B: | 5' CAACAGGATGTGGTTTGACATTTAC 3' |
| | E2 MOTIF |
| | CCTACATCTGGGGTGCCTGTGAATGCTCCCCCACTCACTC |
| β E5 : | 5' CTGTGAATGCTCCCCCACTCACTCACATTCTGAGCATTTT 3' |
| | E1 MOTIF |
| | CCACACTTGCCACATCCTGTCTTCAAACCCTTCTCATGCAGCCCTTTCTACCTCAGCCTCT |

101

TABLE III

Wild Type and Mutant Motifs Used In DNA Binding Assays.

TCR BEnhancer Motifs.

| β E1 wild type: | 5' | TCTCACCCCAGGTCTGGCTGTTTATCTGTAAGTAACA 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
|---------------------------|--------------------------|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| βE1 mutant#1: | 5' | TCTCACCCCAGG <u>GAGTTT</u> TGTTTATCTGTAAGTAACA 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| β E1 mutant#2 : | 5' | TCTCACCCCAGGTCTGGC <u>GTGGGC</u> TCTGTAAGTAACA 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| β El mutant#3: | 5' | TCTCACCCCAGGTCTGGCTGTT <u>GCGA</u> TGTAAGTAACA 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| β E1 mutant#4: | 5' | TCTCACCCCAGGTCTGGCTGTTTATCT <u>TGCCTGC</u> ACA 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| β E5 wild type: | | CTGTGAATGCTCCCCCACTCACTCACATTCTGAGCATTTT 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| β E5 mutant: | 5' | CTGTGAATGCTCCCCCAC <u>GACAGA</u> ACATTCTGAGCATTTT 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Wild type E3A: | 5' | CCAGGAGTCACAACAGGATGTGGGTTTG 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Mutant E3A: | 5' | CCAGGAGTCACA <u>C</u> CA <u>A</u> GAT <u>C</u> T <u>T</u> G <u>G</u> TT <u>C</u> 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| TCR VB2 Promote | TCR VB2 Promoter Motifs. | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| V β2 AF-1 : | 5' | TATGAGCTTAGTCAGTTCA 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Vβ2 ets: | 5' | TATGTTTCCTGAGGAAGCA 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| POU Protein Bi | ndi | ng Motifs. | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | - | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Octamer motif: | | 5' ATGAATATGCAAATCAGGTGA 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Mutant octamer mo | tif | : 5' ATGAATATGC <u>CCC</u> TCAGGTGA 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Pit motif: | | 5' CCTGATTATATATATATATCATGAAGGTG 3' | | | | | | | | | | | |

Mutant Pit motif: 5' CCTGATTATATATAGCGGACTGAAGGTG 3'

102



Figure 13. The E3 motif is critical for TCR β enhancer activity. The enhancing activity of the wild-type and mutated TCR β enhancer fragment (positions 440-780) was read from the Thymidine Kinase promoter in the pBLCAT2 vector. Transient transfections were done in EL4 cells. CAT activity was standardized by co-transfection of the pCH110 β -galactosidase expression plasmid. Similar results were seen in mutiple experiments.



| Competitors: | | | | | | | |
|----------------------|---|---|---|---|---|---|--|
| E3A Wild Type | - | + | - | - | - | - | |
| E3A Mutant | - | - | + | - | - | - | |
| βE1 | - | - | - | + | - | - | |
| V ₃₂ ets | - | - | - | - | + | - | |
| V ₆₂ AP-1 | - | - | - | - | - | + | |
| μz | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | |



Figure 14. The p70 lupus autoantigen binds the E3A motif in a sequence specific manner. The bacterially expressed recombinant C-terminal portion (aa 111-222) of the p70 lupus autoantigen was analyzed in gel-shift assays with the E3A probe. A panel of nonradioactive excess (400 ng) oligonucleotides were tested for the ability to compete with the E3A probe. The competitors included, *lane 2* - wild-type E3A, *lane 3* - mutant E3A, lane 4 - β E1, *lane 5* - V β 2 Ets, and *lane 6* - AP-1 motifs.

III.B. TCF β 1 IS A NOVEL PROTEIN THAT BINDS THE β ENHANCER

The Role of the E4 Motif in β Enhancer Activity

Substantial evidence supports the importance of the E4 motif in β enhancer activity. The E4 region is approximately 85% conserved between mouse and human genes, and in vitro footprints mapped to the E4 motif in both mouse and human DNA (148, 157). Substitutional mutagenesis of the E4 motif results in the reduction of enhancer activity (148).

To further prove the importance of the E4 motif in the regulation of β enhancer activity, a deletional analysis was done. Specific motifs were deleted from the functional core of the TCR β enhancer, and these fragments were cloned upstream of the Thymidine Kinase promoter in the pBLCAT2 vector. Deletion of the E1 region decreased CAT activity to 21%, whereas deletion of the E4 region dramatically decreased CAT activity to only 0.5% of wild-type enhancer activity (Figure 15). These results indicate the E4 motif is crucial for the ability of the β enhancer to regulate gene expression.

A TCR β Enhancer Binding Protein

To identify genes which encode E4-binding proteins, a Jurkat T-cell λ gt-11 library was screened using the E4A motif as a probe (H. Brickner in 329). This screening identified a number of clones encoding E4A-binding proteins. The isolated inserts were cloned into an ATG Bluescript vector so that the binding specificity of the clone could be confirmed using an in vitro generated protein. Using the cloned gene as a template, an ³⁵S-labeled protein was transcribed and translated in vitro and visualized on denaturing protein gels by autoradiography. An approximately 50 kDa protein could be visualized in sense RNA programmed lysates but not in either unprogrammed lysates or lysates programmed with inappropriate RNA (Figure 16). The labeled protein was then tested in a reverse gel shift assay and found to form a DNA-protein complex specifically with the plasmid containing the E4A motif; but the labelled protein did not bind to plasmid containing the E3A motif, nor to puc 18 plasmid alone. This suggests the gene which encodes an E4 motif binding protein had been cloned, and that binding to E4 occurs in a sequence-specific manner (Figure 16).

TCFβ1 Is a Novel POU Domain Protein

Sequence analysis of the cloned gene followed by a computer data base search revealed a novel gene which we named TCF β 1. A conceptual translation of the cDNA identified a region homologous to the POU domain in the carboxyl end of the protein (Figure 17). This similarity extended through the POU-specific domains A and B, and the POU homeodomain. The WFC motif which is found within the POU homeodomain, and is conserved in all POU domain proteins, is also present in the TCF β 1 protein.

Although TCF β 1 is clearly a POU domain protein it has significantly more divergence (~26%) at the consensus POU residues than does any other POU protein (<85%). Since the POU domains of all known POU proteins are more closely related to each other than TCF β 1 is to any one of them, we suggest TCF β 1 is a novel POU protein which belongs to an as yet undescribed POU subfamily. In accordance with the nomenclature (330), we have tentatively classified TCF β 1 as the only known member of POU domain subfamily VI (Figure 18). The divergence in amino acid identity of TCF β 1 from other known POU proteins is most significant in the POU-specific domain A region. The TCF β 1 protein has approximately 48% identity with other POU members, whereas the other POU proteins are approximately 70% identical when compared with each other in this N-terminal region.

The sequence of TCF β 1 differs dramatically outside the POU domain. Three direct repeats (underlined in Figure 17) can be identified in the prolinerich N-terminal portion of the TCF β 1 protein. Direct repeats have also been identified in the proline-rich activation domains of some transactivators such as AP-2 (331) and CTF-1 (332). Another proline-rich activation domain was identified in the Oct-2 protein (231). The N-terminal region of TCF β 1 also has a high β -pleated sheet content, as suggested by Chou-Fasman and Robson-Garnier algorithm analysis of the TCF β 1 amino acid sequence. Two other POU domain transactivators, Pit-1 and Oct 3/4 have a similarly high β -pleated sheet content in this region. Because of its similarity with other transcriptional regulatory proteins, these structural characteristics together suggest that TCF β 1 is a novel DNA-binding protein which regulates transcription.

Tissue Distribution of TCF β 1

A panel of human T cell lines including Jurkat, HUT-74, MOLT3, and MOLT4 were tested for TCF β 1 expression in a Northern analysis using poly-A+ RNA. All lines were positive for TCF β 1 expression (Figure 19A). This result confirms the expectation that if TCF β 1 is a regulator of β gene expression it should be expressed in T cells. As is also expected, TCF β 1 is expressed in human thymus. Human thymus poly-A+ RNA was tested by both Northern analysis and by RNase protection assays (Figure 19B and 19C). In addition to being expressed in T lymphocytes, TCF β 1 is expressed in the human B-cell lines Raji and Daudi (Figure 19A). The expression of TCF β 1 in both B and T cells is consistent with the reported activity of the minimal TCR β enhancer in some B-cell lines (156, 157). The fact that TCF β 1 is expressed in B cells is also very interesting because of the demonstrated role of octamerbinding POU domain proteins in regulating Ig gene expression(215, 221, 230-232). The major TCF β 1 transcript in lymphoid cells is approximately 2.8 kb long. However, HUT-74 T cells also express a smaller TCF β 1 transcript. One possibility is that this smaller transcript arises by alternative splicing, although this requires further verification.

The tissue distribution of the TCF β 1 gene transcript was determined by Northern analysis of poly-A⁺ RNA from a panel of human tissues. The expression of TCF β 1 in human brain and skeletal muscle, but not in liver, kidney, heart, placenta, or pancreas indicates that TCF β 1 is expressed in a lineage-restricted fashion. In addition to the 2.8 kb TCF β 1 transcript, there is a 5 kb TCF β 1 transcript seen only in human brain and skeletal muscle (Figure 19D). A genomic Southern indicated that TCF β 1 is a single copy gene (Messier and Fitzgerald), and thus cross-hybridization with other members of a gene family would not account for the TCF β 1 RNA observed in the various tissues.

TCF β 1 Recognizes Multiple Motifs Within the β Enhancer

To analyze the DNA binding characteristics of TCF β 1, bacterially expressed recombinant TCF β 1 was generated. The purified TCF β 1 protein was visualized on SDS-polyacrylamide gels and found to be >95% pure as assayed by densitometric analysis of the recombinant proteins on a Coomassie Blue stained polyacrylamide gel (Figure 20). As expected, this purified TCF β 1 bound the β E1 oligonucleotide from the TCR β enhancer (Figure 21). The β E1 oligonucleotide completely overlaps the E4A motif (TableII), while the flanking sequences found in β E1 stabilized the DNA-protein complex in gel shift assays. A panel of β E1 mutants (Table III) were then analyzed for their ability to abolish the β E1-TCF β 1 DNA-protein complex in gel shift assays. Mutants #2 and #3 were dramatically less competitive for binding than mutants #1 and #4. Mutants #1 and #4 competed as effectively as the wildtype β E1 motif, such that 100 ng of each completely abolished the β E1-TCF β 1 DNA-protein complex (Figure 21). The inactive β E1 mutants #2 and #3 are mutated in the region which is 100% conserved between human and mouse genes (148, 156, 157). The view that TCF β 1 regulates β enhancer activity is consistent with the reported inability of mutant #3 to drive transcription in T-cells (179).

Previous TCR β enhancer studies suggest that β enhancer-binding proteins bind to multiple motifs within the β enhancer (148, 157). To establish whether TCF β 1 can also bind to multiple motifs, a panel of TCR β enhancer motifs were tested in gel shift assays for their ability to compete with the β E1 motif for binding the TCF β 1 protein. The ability of TCR β enhancer motifs β E2 and β E5 to abolish the TCF β 1- β E1 DNA-protein complex indicated that TCF β 1 bound to multiple motifs in the β enhancer. This conclusion was supported by the identification of a mutant β E5 motif (Table 3) which competed less effectively than the wild-type β E5 motif (Figure 22).

TCFβ1 Binds To Octamer and Octamer-Related Motifs

The above mutational analysis suggests that mutating an AT-rich region to a GC-rich region abrogates the binding of TCF β 1 to its cognate motif in the TCR β enhancer. Since similar AT to GC mutations in the octamer motif abolished binding by other POU domain proteins, the ability of TCF β 1 to bind to the octamer motif was examined. The immunoglobulin octamer motif was used as a probe in gel shift assays. TCF β 1 bound in a sequencespecific manner to the Ig octamer motif (Figure 23). This binding was successfully competed by a wild-type octamer motif, but not a mutant octamer motif (Table 3). Similar results were also obtained when the Pit motif from the prolactin promoter was used. The Pit motif is the DNA binding sequence of Pit-1, a pituitary POU domain protein. The ability of TCF β 1 to bind the octamer and octamer-related Pit motifs, both of which are not present in the TCR β enhancer, suggests that TCF β 1 may have additional functional roles in lymphoid cells.

TCFβ1 Is A Transactivator

A cotransfection assay was used to determine the transactivation characteristics of TCF β 1. The reporter plasmid contained a multimerized (6X) Pit motif cloned upstream of either a minimal β globin promoter or the By themselves, these promoters have no snRNA U2 promoter^{*}. transcriptional activity (229). The ability of TCF β 1 to transactivate was determined by an RNase protection analysis of the appropriately inititated β globin or U2 transcript. The α globin plasmid was used as a control for transfection efficiency and its activity was also determined by RNase protection. The DNA-binding Pit domain replaced the DNA-binding domain of Oct1, Oct2 and TCF β 1 in the 1P1, 2P2, and TFT constructs, respectively. The TTT construct is TCF\$1 alone. As discussed previously TCF\$1 is capable of The cDNAs were overexpressed from a binding to the Pit motif. cytomegalovirus (CMV) promoter. When overexpressed in HeLa cells, the TCF β 1 cDNA transactivated the β -globin promoter in a Pit motif-dependent manner. The transactivation of TCF β 1 was even higher than that of Oct2

[•] The Oct1 and Oct2 expression plasmids and the β globin and U2 reporter plasmids were kindly supplied by Dr. W. Herr.

(Figure 24). When reporter plasmids that had either no motifs, or an inactive motif (dpm 8) were cotransfected with the TCF β 1 expression plasmid, there was no transactivation. Overexpression of TCF β 1 containing the Pit POU DNA-binding motif, had minimal effect on the Pit-dependent U2 promoter (Figure 25). The Oct1 plasmid (1P1) on the other hand, was very efficient at transactivating this construct. This result indicated that TCF β 1 may be a transactivator capable of regulating mRNA promoters. To test whether TCF β 1 could transactivate via the E4 motif, multiple copies of the E4 motif were cloned upstream of the thymidine kinase promoter in the pBLCAT2 vector. Both Oct2 and TCF β 1 were efficient at transactivating via the β enhancer E4 motif, indicating that E4 is a genuine POU binding motif (Figure 26).

Discussion

The TCR β enhancer is critical for β chain gene expression. TCF β 1 is a novel POU domain protein that binds to a crucial motif in the β enhancer. TCF β 1 represents a new class of POU proteins distantly related to other known POU domain proteins. The POU-specific plus the POU homeodomain are present in the C-terminal region of TCF β 1 and act as the DNA binding domain. Deleting POU-specific domain A from TCF β 1 reduced its affinity for the octamer motif (P. Muchowski, unpublished results). This lower affinity implies that like other POU domain proteins (330), TCF β 1 requires the POU-specific domains for high affinity DNA binding. The comparative inability of TCF β 1 to bind a transcriptionally inactive mutant motif (179), indicates a role for TCF β 1 in regulating TCR β enhancer activity. The regulatory role of TCF β 1 is futher supported by its ability to bind multiple motifs in the TCR β enhancer, as well as its lineage restricted pattern of expression. The expression of TCF β 1 in B cells is consistent with transfection data in which the TCR β enhancer was active in certain B cell lines (144). The ability of TCF β 1 to transactivate in a pit motif-dependent manner suggests that it is an authentic transcriptional regulatory factor involved in lymphoid gene expression. The cotransfection studies using the multimerized E4 motif upstream of the Thymidine Kinase promoter indicate that TCF β 1 and Oct2 transactivate in an E4A-dependent manner. This finding advocates that E4A is a genuine POU-binding motif and suggests a role for POU proteins in regulating TCR β gene expression.

The E4 region of the β enhancer, in addition to TCF β 1, binds CRE (148, 157, 171), E-box (157), and GATA motif binding proteins. As discussed in chapter 1, each of these motifs have been identified in the enhancer regions of at least one other TCR gene. In contrast to the inactivity of the TCR β enhancer in HeLa cells, the expression of TCF β 1 in these same cells is not contradictory. None of the TCR β enhancer motifs bind to T cell specific nuclear proteins, as determined by gel-shift assays (148). This suggests that the lymphoid cell-specific activity of the TCR β enhancer results from the cumulative contributions of many transactivators each with a tissue distribution that is not strictly lymphoid cell-specific. To understand β gene regulation, the identification of the TCR β enhancer is crucial.

The presence of GATA-3, which is expressed in T cells but not in B cells or macrophages, implies that GATA-3 is important for the regulation β enhancer activity. Interestingly, GATA-3 and TCF β 1 bind to partially overlapping motifs within the β enhancer. The mutation of the GATA-3 motif which abrogates its binding, also diminishes binding of TCF β 1 to the E4 motif. It remains unresolved whether this is indicative of a cooperative or antagonistic functional interaction between TCF β 1 and GATA-3, or whether it involves the differential interaction of the two transactivators at different stages of T cell development.

POU domain proteins have been shown to bind the octamer and related motifs. These octamer and octamer-related motifs regulate transcription of both ubiquitous and lymphoid specific genes. The octamer motif is essential for immunoglobulin gene expression. The addition of octamer motifs uptream of a minimal Ig promoter is sufficient for lymphoid specific activity (213). Also, in mice transgenic for the VH gene, Ig gene expression is decreased approximately 30 fold by the introduction of a non-binding mutation of the octamer motif in the transgenic V_H promoter. The decrease was evident even in the presence of a complete Ig enhancer (215). Octamer motifs are also involved in the induction of interleukin 2 gene expression by signals from the T cell receptor (333).

POU proteins regulate lineage specific gene expression via their interaction with octamer-like motifs (102, 312). Mutations of POU genes affect this interaction, resulting in aberrations in the generation and maintenance of specific lineages (334 - 339). Of a number of previously described POUdomain proteins only Oct1 and Oct2 are expressed in lymphocytes (330, 340). An octamer motif upstream of a small nuclear RNA (snRNA) promoter regulates snRNA expression independent of cell type. This agrees with the ubiquitous expression of Oct1. The observation that octamer motifs placed upstream of mRNA promoters confers lymphoid specific activity correlates with the expression of Oct2. There are two possibilities that might explain how the octamer motif can display activity that is both ubiquitous and tissue restricted. The first possibility is quantitiative, and suggests that Oct1 is a weaker activator than Oct2 and requires the binding of additional factors. In support of this model, evidence indicates that Oct1 is dependent on an unidentified lymphoid protein for optimal activity in Ig promoters (230, 341). The second possibility is qualitative, and suggests that Oct1 selectively activates snRNA promoters in a ubiquitous manner through a distinct activation domain. In support of this model evidence indicates that Oct1 preferentially activates snRNA promoters, while Oct2 preferentially activates mRNA promoters. A unique snRNA activation domain has been mapped to the C-terminal portion of Oct1 that is absent in Oct2 (229).

Despite the apparent importance of Oct2 in regulating lymphoid expression, the octamer motif can still regulate mRNA promoters in T cells lacking Oct2 (333). For instance, the octamer motif in the IL2 enhancer is the dominant regulatory motif, even in Jurkat cells which do not express Oct2 (333, 342). Also, disruption of both alleles of the Oct2 gene in a B cell line, as well as in mice, did not abrogate Ig gene expression. To account for these observations, it is necessary to postulate that Oct1 protein regulates mRNA promoters in addition to snRNA promoters (230, 341). The identification of a unique Oct1 activation domain which preferentially regulates small nuclear RNA promoters (229), however, limits such explanations. An alternative explanation is the involvement of novel octamer binding POU-domain proteins. Support for this is found in the B X T cell hybrids, where the extinguishing of Ig genes is dependent on the octamer motif, but Oct1 and Oct2 are still expressed and are capable of binding (223). The identification of a novel POU domain protein, TCF β 1, that is present in lymphoid cells, suggests that regulation of transcription by lymphoid POU domain proteins is more complex than previously thought. The fact that $TCF\beta 1$ is expressed in both T and B cells, is capable of transactivating mRNA promoters, and in addition to the TCR β enhancer, binds the Ig octamer and octamer-related pit motifs in a sequence specific manner, suggests a role for TCF β 1 in regulating the expression of other lymphoid genes. Like other POU proteins, TCF β 1 may be an important lineage determining protein.



Figure 15. Role of the E4 motif in TCR β enhancer activity. (A) Schematic cartoon of the protein-binding sites in the core TCR β enhancer. (B) Deletional analysis of the functional core of the TCR β enhancer. The different fragments of the TCR β enhancer were cloned upstream of the TK promoter in the pBLCAT2 vector, and were transiently transfected into EL4 cells. Data represent percent activity of the β enhancer fragment (bp 521 to 780); the activity of the TK promoter (1.4%) was enhanced by this β enhancer fragment to 85%. Deletion of the E1 region decreased CAT activity to 21%, whereas deletion of the E4 region decreased CAT activity to 0.5%. The same 4 fold difference in the CAT activity of the 2 enhancer deletions was seen in multiple experiments (n>4).



Figure 16A. Visualiation of the 35 S-methionine-labeled TCF β 1 protein generated by in vitro transcription and translation. The reticulocye lysates were programmed with either TCF β 1 RNA or a control RNA encoding the Cterminal half of the p70 lupus autoantigen. 16B. TCF β 1 binds to the E4A motif in a sequence-specific manner in a reverse gel-shift assay. The ability of unprogrammed reticulocyte lysates or those programmed with an irrelevant RNA (p70) or TCF β 1 RNA to bind plasmid DNAs was determined in a reverse gel-shift assay. The plasmid DNAs included pUC18, the E4A motif cloned in pUC18, and the E3A motif cloned in pUC18. The arrow identifies the specific E4A-TCF β 1 DNA-protein complex.

| | | | | | | | | | | 30 | | | | | | | | | | 60 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | 120 |
|----------|----------|----------|----------------------|-------------------------------|------------|-----------|----------|----------|-----------|--------------|----------|-------------|-----------|-------------|------------|------------|--------------|-----------|------------|--------------|----------------|----------|----------|----------|-----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|--------------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|----------|------------|--------------|
| :CA | AGC | CAG | TGO | ACI | N CI | cc (| ccc | CCA | CMO | ATC | ACI | ; 61 | : CA | 4 cc1 | GCA | GCO | TTC | GCA | 111 | NOC. | CCA | GGA | ATC | ATC | AGT | GCT | 667 | TCC | CTC | 666 (210 | GA (| CAG | ACC | CAG | ATC | CTG | 666 | TCC | стс | 240 |
| | ~~ | | 675 | | • • | | AGC | 00C | ATT | 130 | AG | | I CC | A 000 | . ATC | ACC | AGT | CM | ATC | 100 | ACC | AAT | GCT | | CCA G | CAG | GTT V | ATT | | - | | CCA P | TGG W | GTA V | GTG V | AAC N | TCA S | 6CT A | AGT S | GTG V> |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | - | • | - | - | _ | | | | 300 | | | | | | | | | | 330 | | | | | | | | | | 360 |
| жа А. | 600 | CCA | GCJ | . cci | A G | сс (1 | cM Q | АОС 8 | ст г | • • • • • | ati V | c cx Q | 6 60 1 | с ст У | ACC T | : ccc | см _0 | - CTG | 116 | 110 | AAC N | 500 | CAG | 60C 6 | слс _Q | 676 | ATT | | | | A | 5 | \$ | P | Ľ | 7 | P | P | v | 480 |
| | c | | | | c A | CA 1 | CCT | GNG | 100 | 319 CCT | . 60 | T M | 6 AG | T GA | : GT(| CM | ; c <u>c</u> | : ATC | - CAG | 420 | AÇA | CCA | ACC | CTG | ççc | CAG | сст Р | GCT A | | 450 GTC - | ATT | | AGC | CCA P | 607 | cça | 500 • | GCC A | AAG K | ссл Р> |
| v | | ĸ | | • | | T | | • | • | | . 7 | - | | | | - | | | | 540 | | | | | | | | | | \$70 | | | | | | | | | | 600 |
| 107 | GCC A | TCT S | 6C1 | - cc + | T A | 1C 1 | ссл Р | A17 1 | ACC T | : 100 C | : TC | A 64 | 6 M | ж со г Р | C AC | : GTI V | : AGI | : CM 0 | L | GTO V | TCC S | ANG K | P | CAT N | T | P | AGT S | L L | GAT D | | D | 6 | 1 | N | | Ē | Ľ | 1 | A | E> |
| | | | | | | | | | ~ | 430 | 2 10 | | - a | æ c7 | T AC | A CA | G AC | с сл | 5 GT | 660 600 | CAG | GCT | cto | ACT | GÇA | ACG | an F | CCT | CÇA | 690 GCC | TAC Y | AGC S | CAG 0 | TCA 3 | | ATC | TGC C | coc R | 710 F | сло 80 |
| F | A | × | | | | • | 1 | | | | . " | | | | | | | | | 780 |) | | | | | | | | | e10 | | | | | | | | | | 840 |
| | | GAC D | : ATI 1 | C AC | | re P | Ma | AGT S | 00 A | | | | | AG CC | 6 CT | 6 CT L | 6 GA | A .A. | G TCA W | i cti | N | см Ľ | GCT A | CAA C | CTG L | COC R | MC N | 0 | E | | 0 | 0 | AAC N | L | H | 1 | r | v | ĉ | G. 960 |
| | | | | | | | | ~ | | 110 - 40 | • | ×π | | ŝ | | 6 60 | C A1 | A CA | a ac | 904 F CT | | 600 | TAT | ni. | cia | | | CCA | сто 1 | 330 | ۸ÇA | 60C | CAG 0 | ; GA | 5 ATC | ACT | cu t | ATI | r GCI A | - A4 |
| ۴. | * | | | | ſ | | ^ | | | | _ ` | | | • • | | | | | | 102 | | | | | _ | | | | | 1050 | | | | | | | | | | 108 |
| AG | ст | : AAI | C TA | c 0 | 10 I | CGT R | CAO E | 61/ V | 1 G1 1 | | | | 20 1 1 | 15 I 8 (| х N : И | † G | | | G AC | 6 CT L | C AAC # | AAC N | ACC | 8 8 | K K | CTG L | AAC N | GTC V | TTT F | CAG Q | ATC 1 | *> | TAG | | C TCA | | ; c10 | , GCC | | , 16 T GT |
| CAT | CN | I TG' | тсс | с т | - T - 2 | m | CTC | | ιu | | 2 | | | AG CI | | 0 0 | | C 10 | | с тс | с сто | : 101 | 1110 | | C C AC | : 666 | 110 | | | | | | | | - ~ | i rri | - cc | : 10 | A CT | T TG |
| TGA | TGC | - AC | C TT T 10 A CJ | 10 C1 T C1 C C1 A T1 | TA TT | TCC | ACC | TO | | T TO | T C | CT T | | TC C | IC TO | T G | T AC | IT GI | 16 GC | A GG T CA | T ATC G AAC | GTC | ACT | CTO | CA1 | GTC | TGC | : | GAC | ctc | ANG | GTO | AGI | À ÂG | G TT | : cù | A AA | : | C TG | 6 60 |

Figure 17. Nucleotide and predicted amino acid sequence of TCF β 1. The presumptive initial methionine is shown in boldface type. The conserved POU domain of the TCF β 1 protein is boxed. The direct repeats in the N-terminal region of the TCF β 1 protein are underlined.

COMPARISION OF THE POU DOMAIN SEQUENCES OF RELATED POU DOMAIN PROTEINS

•

.

| | | | • | | | | | | | • | | | | | |
|---------|---------------|-------------------|--------------------------------------|--------------------|------|----------------|--------|------------|--------------|------------|-------|-------|------------|---------------|---------|
| | | | I | 00 Sp | ecif | 10 | Doma | in | | | | - | | Linker | |
| G & C & | <u>L'hvaa</u> | | Specific Domain | | | | | 200 | Specific | Domai | n I | 8 | | | |
| | | | KVRRIKLGYTQTNVG | PAT NAV | HOSE | F | SOT | TICRFE | NLOLSFKNACK | LKAILS | KWL | EEAE | OVGALYNEKV | GANE | |
| Pit-1 | (1) | RE LEGFANER | KANKININI MIMAG | CRUNNY | 1001 | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | T BUCKI | VOND | F | SOT | TISRFE | ALNLSFKNMCK | LKPLLE | KWL | NDAE | NLSSDSSLSS | | |
| Oct1 | (II) | EE LEQFARTE | KORRIKLGFTOGDVC | T PHONE | VCN | | SOT | TISRFE | ALNLSFKNMCK | LXPLLE | KWL | NDAE | TNSVDSSLPS | PNQLSSPS | LGFEPAG |
| Oct2 | (11) | EE LEOFARTE | FKQRRIKLGFTQGDVC | PURCE | TONL | <i>.</i> | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | ven | | 501 | TICREE | ALQLSFKNMCK | LKPLLC | XWL | EEAD | STIGSPISI | KIAAQG | |
| cflal | (III) | DD LEAFAKO | FKORRIKLGFTQADVO | SPARCES | TON | /E | 501 | TICREF | ALOLSFKNMCK | LKPLL | KMI | EEAD | SSTGSPTSI | KIAAQG | |
| Brn-1 | (III) | DD LEQFAKQ | FKQRRIKLGFTQADVO | ilAL014 | ION | | 341 | 110016 | | | | | | | |
| | | | FKORRIKLGVTQADVO | | NND | | 1. 505 | TICREE | SUTISHNNMVA | LKPIL | ISWI | EKAE | EAMKOKDTIC | SD I NG I LPN | r |
| unc-86 | (IV) | RQ LETFACHI | FKORRIKLGVTOADVO | 5876486 5876486 | NUEL | .v 03 | | TICHEF | SUTISHNNMIA | LKPIL | DAW1 | LEEAE | GPOREKMNKI | | |
| Brn-3 | (IV) | RE LEAFAER | FKORRIKLGVTOADVO FKORRIKLGVTOADVO | 358 <i>1</i> 880 | NIP | 3V U3 7V C3 | V 609 | TICDEE | SUTISHNNMIA | LKPIL | DAWI | LEEAE | AQAKNKRRDI | PDAPSVLPA | G |
| 1-pou | (IV) | RE LEAFAER | FKQRRIKLGVTQADVO | SKALANL | KPL | JV UA | 14 9Å5 | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | ALQUSLKNMC | (1.891.1.I | E.KWN | /EEAD | NNENLOEIC | KSETLVOA | |
| Oct3/4 | (V) | KE LEOFAKL | LKQKRITLGYTQADV | SLTLGVL | FGK | VF. | 501 | I I ICKF E | WDAP2 PUWLET | | | | • | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | LRNQEGQON | IMEEVGGEP | s |
| TCFBI | (VI) | EE IREFAKN | FKIRRLSLGLTQTQV | GQALTAT | EGP | NY | SQ | SAICRFE | KLDITPKSAO | CLKPAP | EKWI | LNEAD | DUUGEOQQU | Line voon | • |
| | ••••• | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Conser | | LE FA | FK RRI LG TO DV | G ALA L | | E | SQ | STICRF | EL LS KNM I | | KM: | LEEAE | | | |
| C0/1#8/ | | 20 111 | | MG | | v | | T | NAJ | A I | X | ND D | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| CENE | CT.3 55 | | POU E | DHEO I | DOMA | IN | | | | | | | | | |
| | | -Basic | Helix1 | | | alix | 2 | | Helix3 | | | | | | |
| | (7) | RKRKRRTTI | | EHSKP | | | | NLE | KEVVRVWFCN | RROREK | 8 | | | | |
| Pit-1 | (1) | KKANNAI I I | OTHINDIDDING O | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 0-11 | / | RRRKKRTSI | ETNIRVALEKSFL | ENOKP | TSE | EITM | IADQL | NME | KEVIRVWFCN | RRQKEK | R | | | | |
| Oct1 | | RRRKKRTSI | ETNVRFALEKSFL | ANOKP | | | INEQL | | KEVIRVWFCN | RROKEK | R | | | | |
| Oct2 | (11) | REALEST | ETHVALADBACK D | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | (111) | RKRKKRTSI | EVSVKGALEQHFH | KOPKP | SAO | EITS | LADSL | QLE | KEVVRVWFCN | | | | | | |
| cflal | | RKRKKRTSI | EVSVKGALESHFL | KCPKP | | | LADSL | | KEVVRVWFCN | RROKEK | R | | | | |
| Brn-1 | (111) | REARINEISI | EVSVIORDBOILD | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | OVYDVDTCT | AAPEKRELEQFFK | QQPRP | SGE | RIAS | IADRL | DLK | KNVVRVWFCN | OROKOK | (R | | | | |
| unc-86 | | | AAPEKRSLEAYFA | VOPRP | | | IAEKL | | KNVVRVWFCN | OROKON | (R | | | | |
| Brn-3 | (IV) | | | VOPRP | | | INEKL | | KNVVRVWFCN | OROKON | (R | | | | |
| i-pou | (14) | EKK RTSI | ANCENNOUGHICH | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | ENRVRWSLETMFL | KCPKP | sto | OTTH | IANQL | GLE | KDVVRVWFCN | RROKG | R | | | | |
| Oct3/4 | (V) | RKRKRTSI | FUKAKN2PPILU D | norm | 0.04 | | | | | | | | | | |
| _ | | | | | | | | NYD | REVVRVWFCN | RROTL | ON | | | | |
| τς γβ1 | (VI) | KKRKRRTSF | TPOAIEALNAYFE | KNPLP | TGC | EITE | IAKEL | | AUT TATHICK | | | | | | |
| | | | | | _ | | | | KEVYRVWFCN | | (R | | | | |
| Conse | nsus | <u>rkrkk</u> rtsi | K LE F | <u>PK</u> P | 5 | - | λΙ | | | | | | | | |
| | | KRKRR | R | QR | Т | A | | МК | NI | 0 | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

Figure 18. Sequence comparison of the POU domain of TCF β 1 with other POU domain proteins. The region compared extends from the POU-specific domains A and B to the POU homeodomain. The POU domain proteins are classified by Rosenfeld (330). There are additional class III and class V POU domain proteins which are not shown.

119



Figure 19A. Expression of TCF β 1 in human T and B cell lines. One microgram of poly A⁺ RNA was run in each lane. The probe was a full-length Jurkat TCF β 1 cDNA clone. The major transcript is ~2.8 kb. HuT-74 also reproducibly expresses a smaller transcript. **19B.** Expression of TCF β 1 in human thymus, determined in a Northern assay. One microgram of poly A⁺ RNA was run in each lane, and the Northern blots were probed with a TCF β 1 cDNA probe. The major TCF β 1 transcript in the thymus is ~2.8 kb long. **19C.** Expression of TCF β 1 in human thymus, determined in an RNase protection assay. The antisense RNA probe corresponded to nt 675 to 975 of the TCF β 1 cD **19D.** Expression of TCF β 1 in normal human tissues. A human multiple-tissue Northern blot of poly A⁺ RNAs was obtained from Clontech. The probe was a TCF β 1 antisense RNA probe (nt 675 to 975). Identical results were obtained with a labeled TCF β 1 cDNA probe. In addition to the 2.8 kb TCF β 1 transcript, a transcript of ~5 kb is easily detectable in brain and skeletal muscle.



Figure 20. Generation of bacterially expressed recombinant TCF β 1. The pRSET B vector containing the TCF β 1 insert was used to transform *E. coli* BL21(DE3) containing plasmid pLys S. The TCF β 1 protein was expressed by induction with IPTG and was purified by ammonium sulfate precipitation. The total bacterial lysate, supernatant, and resuspended precipitated TCF β 1 protein were run on parallel lanes on a 10% denaturing polyacrylamide gel.

| COMPETITOR | | | | | | | | | | | |
|----------------------|---|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|-----|----|
| wild type $\beta E1$ | - | 100 | 200 | - | - | - | | - | | | |
| mutant #1 BE1 | | - | - | 100 | 200 | - | - | - | - | - | - |
| mutant #2 BE1 | - | | - | - | - | 100 | 200 | - | - | - | - |
| mutant #3 βE1 | | - | - | - | - | - | - | 100 | 200 | - | - |
| mutant #4 BE1 | | | | | | - | | - | | 100 | |
| · | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 |



Figure 21. Recombinant TCF β 1 binds the β E1 motif in the TCR β enhancer in a sequence-specific manner. The β E1 motif, which completely overlaps the E4A motif, was used as a probe and incubated with purified recombinant TCF β 1. Wild-type β E1 and a panel of mutant β E1 motifs were used as competitors (100 to 200 ng) in a gel-shift assay. Wild-type and β E1 mutants 1 and 4 were effective competitors, whereas mutants 2 and 3 were less effective.



Figure 22. Recombinant TCF β 1 binds multiple motifs in the TCR β enhancer. The β E1 motif was used as a probe and incubated with purified recombinant TCF β 1. The ability of wild-type β E1 (100 to 200 ng) and other TCR β enhancer motifs (β E2, β E3, and β E5) to abolish the β E1-TCF β 1 DNA-protein complex was determined in a gel-shift assay. The mutant β E5 motif is a less effective competitor than the wild-type β E5 motif.

Probe: Octamer Competitor Octamer: - + -Mutant Octamer: - + +



Figure 23. Bacterially expressed recombinant TCF β 1 binds the Ig octamer motif in a sequence-specific manner. The octamer motif was labeled, and the ability of octamer and mutant octamer motifs (shown in Table 3) to abolish the DNA-protein complex in a gel-shift assay was determined. The wild-type octamer motif competed, whereas the mutant octamer did not.



Figure 24. Transactivation characteristics of TCF β 1 with the β -globin promoter, containing multimerized Pit or inactive Pit (dpm 8) motifs. The activity of the cotransfected reporter construct in HeLa cells was determined by RNase protection of appropriately initiated transcripts from a β -globin promoter. The bar graph represents a densitometric analysis of the protected bands from an autoradiograph. Activities have been corrected for variations in transfection efficiencies by determining the activity of a cotransfected control plasmid, pa 4x(A+C). The cDNAs of the POU domain proteins are expressed under the control of the cytomegalovirus promoter in the CG vector. The DNA-binding POU domains of Oct1 and Oct2 in 1P1 and 2P2, respectively, are swapped with the Pit-1 POU domain (229). A representative experiment of n>4 is shown.



Figure 25. Transactivation characteristics of TCF β 1 with the U2 promoter, containing multimerized Pit motifs. The DNA-binding POU domains of Oct1, Oct2 and TCF β 1 in 1P1, 2P2, and TPT, respectively, are swapped with the Pit-1 POU DNA-binding domain. The cDNAs of the POU proteins are expressed under the control of the cytomegalovirus promoter in the CG vector. The activity of the cotransfected reporter contruct in HeLa cells was determined by RNase protection of appropriately initiated transcripts from a U2 promoter. The bar graph represents a densitometric analysis of the protected bands from an autoradiograph.



Figure 26. Transactivation from the E4A motif. The cDNAs of Oct1, Oct2 and TCF β 1 are under the control of the cytomegalovirus promoter in the CG vector. Multimerized E4A motifs were cloned upstream of the Thymidine Kinase promoter, in the pBLCAT2 vector. The POU cDNAs were cotransfected with the reporter construct in HeLa cells, and CAT reporter activity is shown (n=2).
Chapter 4

SUMMARY AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS

In order to explain T cell receptor β gene expression during T cell development, this thesis examined the mechanisms of β gene transcriptional regulation. The cis-acting sequences involved in regulating transcription were initially examined. The TPA inducible element was analyzed and results indicate the binding of fos/jun and ets proteins mediates its activity. The V β 2 upstream inhibitory region was characterized, and the hierarchical dominance of the β enhancer was examined. The interaction between the TPA inducible element, the inhibitory region and the β enhancer, three cisacting elements that control β gene expression was elucidated. Because the β enhancer was dominant in controlling this interaction it was subsequently examined in more detail. Two proteins which bind to the enhancer to influence transcription, the lupus autoantigen p70, and the novel POU protein TCF β 1, were identified. From these studies a number of conclusions emerged:

1. The TPA inducible element in the V β 2 promoter region is dependent on both the AP-1 motif and the inverted repeat motif for optimal inducibility. The single G/T base substitution in the V β 2 AP-1 site, compared to the prototypical collagenase AP-1 motif, decreases its affinity for binding the fos/jun heterodimer. The decrease in binding decreases the ability of the AP-1 site to confer TPA inducibility on its own. The ets transactivator binds to the inverted repeat motif and together with the fos/jun heterodimer confers optimal TPA inducibility to the V β 2 promoter. This is the first demonstration of a functionally different AP-1 binding site, and the first implication of the ets transactivator in binding to a V β promoter region to control gene expression.

2. The region upstream of the V β 2 promoter from -739 to -343, can act like a silencer to inhibit basal and TPA inducible gene expression. It is orientation independent, transferable to a heterologous promoter, and is active in fibroblasts as well as T cells. The active fragment binds to at least one nuclear protein complex. This is the only characterized silencer-like element present in any V β regulatory region. Since V β 2 is the 5' most V β gene segment, the inhibitory region may affect the entire locus.

3. There is a functional interaction between the TPA inducible element, the silencer element, and the β enhancer. The inhibitory region is capable of silencing both basal and TPA inducible expression from the V β 2 promoter. A hierarchy exists within this interaction in which the β enhancer dominates. The presence of the β enhancer abrogates the silencer's inhibition on both basal and inducible expression. This is a novel hierarchical interaction, and likely plays a role in regulating β gene expression during T cell maturation.

4. The TCR β enhancer located downstream of the C β 2 gene segment is critical in overcoming the effects of the inhibitory region in V β gene expression. The TCR β enhancer is the only element in the β chain gene that is capable of conferring T cell-specific expression.

5. The E3 motif within the β enhancer is critical for enhancer activity. The p70 lupus autoantigen binds to this motif in a sequence-specific manner. This is the first demonstration that p70 can bind to DNA in a sequencespecific manner, and that p70 plays a probable role in regulating TCR β gene transcription. 6. The E4 motif plays an important role in the regulation of β enhancer activity. TCF β 1 is a novel POU domain protein that binds to the E4 motif. TCF β 1 belongs to a new subfamily of POU domain proteins, and is expressed in a lineage restricted manner, including in T cells and thymus. Recombinant TCF β 1 purified to near homogeneity binds to multiple motifs within the β enhancer, as well as to octamer and octamer-related motifs. TCF β 1 is a transactivator capable of regulating mRNA promoters. These characteristics of TCF β 1 suggest that it plays an important role in lymphoid gene regulation.

The process of T cell development begins with lymphoid precursor cells in the bone marrow that do not express any T cell specific genes. Upon entering the thymus, however, the cells begin to express lineage-specific genes at precise developmental time points. The expression of the β TCR gene defines the $\alpha\beta$ T cell lineage. Lineage-specific rearrangement of the TCR genes is followed by a further increase in TCR gene expression. The expression of other T cell-specific genes such as the CD3 chain genes, CD4, and CD8 genes is also under strict temporal control during development. Activation of mature T cells results in the expression of other T cell specific genes such as IL2.

The coordinate induction of sets of tissue- and lineage-specific genes defines development. This process can be accomplished in an efficient manner by a common set of transcriptional factors that regulate the transcription of a number of tissue-specific genes. Since the expression of the T cell receptor β chain gene is an essential component of T cell lineage determination, an understanding of how T cell receptor β gene expression is regulated during T cell differentiation sheds light on the process of T cell development and therefore immune function.

The cis-acting transcriptional regulatory elements such as the enhancer, TPA inducible, and inhibitory region have been identified and characterized. In addition, several of the transcription factors which bind to these elements have been identified and cloned, including fos/jun, ets, p70, and TCF β 1. The TCR β gene is regulated by a coordinated interaction of these proteins binding to the cis-controlling elements and their action at various stages of T cell development. By knowing the identity of the transcriptional factors such as fos/jun, ets, p70, and TCF β 1 we can begin to understand the role each plays. There are, however, many questions arising from this work that need to be addressed in order to gain a more complete understanding of β gene regulation, and therefore T cell development. The questions revolve around 1) how the expression of the lineage-specific β chain gene can be uniquely controlled by the same transcription factors that control other T cell genes, and 2) how non- $\alpha\beta$ T cell specific transcription factors can control lineage-specific TCR β gene expression. The identification of the transcription factors now allows us to approach these questions. A number of possibilities can be envisioned, and subsequently tested.

The unique pattern of expression of the TCR β chain gene compared to other T cell specific genes could be accounted for by combinatorial diversity, in which the different combinations of nuclear protein binding sites leads to differential gene expression. The various transcription factors interact with each other to increase gene expression or to bind cooperatively. An example of a unique combination of transcriptional factor binding sites in the β gene was demonstrated in the V β 2 promoter. The interaction of fos/jun and ets binding sites leads to optimal TPA inducibility. None of the T cell-specific cis regulatory regions have identical combinations of protein binding sites, suggesting the importance of combinatorial diversity in uniquely regulating transcription.

It is important to distinguish between the involvement of each transcription factor at all stages of development versus involvement specific developmental stages. Knowing when a transactivator is active may explain the temporal expression of genes during development. It is essential to keep in mind the developmental stage of a cell line when interpreting transfection data, since various transactivators may or may not be active at that particular stage. This may also explain the redundancy of cis-elements like T β 1 and T β 5 in the human β enhancer. These elements may be important only at specific time points during development. An example is the cis-element interaction between the TPA-inducible, the inhibitory region, and the β enhancer. This interaction was determined by transfections in the EL4 cell line. EL4 is a mature T cell line, and it should be kept in mind that at other stages of T cell development the elements might interact differently. An example would be if the inhibitory region is transiently neutralized to allow rearrangement at the appropriate time.

Common sequences in the promoter and enhancer regions of the β chain gene might lead to a coordinated regulation. For example ets binds to both the V β 2 promoter and the β enhancer. Ets mediated binding and transcription might open up the chromatin from both ends of the locus to facilitate rearrangement. Since the β chain is the first to rearrange in $\alpha\beta$ T cells, an ets site in both the promoter and enhancer may ensure that β rearrangement occurs first, while in the TCR α chain gene a single ets site is present solely in the enhancer, perhaps resulting in delayed rearrangement. This is analogous to the octamer sequence being present in both the promoter and enhancer sequence being present in both the promoter and enhancer sequence being present solely present solely in the octamer sequence being present in both the promoter and enhancer of IgH genes, but only a single octamer sequence being present

in the later rearranging Ig κ and λ chain genes. The interaction of enhancer binding proteins with specific promoters can also limit transcription from certain promoters. For example, TCF β 1 appears to activate transcription from mRNA promoters only. Therefore, although TCF β 1 may bind to the control regions of snRNA promoters, it probably does not play a transcriptional regulatory role.

No lineage specific DNA binding proteins have been identified. However, there may be lineage specific factors that do not bind DNA themselves but interact with the DNA binding proteins. For example TCF β 1 may interact with an $\alpha\beta$ lineage-specific non-DNA binding protein. It would be interesting to do a protein-protein screening to identify such linker proteins. Linker proteins may also be needed to facilitate interaction of the DNA-binding proteins with the basal transcriptional machinery. Ets for example needs other factors to interact with the basal transcriptional machinery, p70 and TCF β 1 may or may not need additional factors.

Lineage specific rearrangement may lead to lineage specific β gene expression. Rearrangement of the β chain gene rather than β chain gene expression may signal commitment to the $\alpha\beta$ T cell lineage. The specific recombination may potentiate further transcription. For example, evidence indicates that the Ku protein binds to DNA ends and can slide along the DNA (343). The process of rearrangement offers an ideal situation for p70 to enter the TCR β gene locus to control subsequent β gene expression.

Post-translational modification of the transcription factors may alter their DNA binding or regulatory activities in a lineage-specific manner. One way that this could be accomplished is by the nuclear location of factors at specific developmental stages. The cellular localization of TCF β 1 could be tested by con-focal microscopy of various thymocyte populations. Protein splice variants may be lineage or stage specific. For example, a smaller TCF β 1 transcript is found in HUT-74 cells in addition to the size of transcript seen in Jurkat cells. Both cell lines are T cells but may represent different stages of T cell development or activation in which alternatively spliced forms of TCF β 1 are active. Alternative splicing may change the DNA binding specificity or the regulatory ability of a protein. A larger TCF β 1 transcript is found in skeletal muscle and brain lineages, and may also be due to alternatively spliced forms each having lineage-specific regulatory activities.

Post-translational phosphorylation is a common method of controlling the binding and regulatory activity of transcriptional proteins. We know that jun and ets can both exist in phosphorylated and non-phosphorylated forms. The regulatory and DNA binding activity differs according to the phosphorylation states of the protein. The potential of TCF\$1 to be phosphorylated still needs to be determined. Previous studies show that the Ku lupus autoantigen is associated with a p350 kinase activity. p70 may interact with the basal transcriptional machinery, through its associated kinase activity, to phosphorylate the CTD of RNA polymerase II or other transcriptional proteins. Since p70 and TCF\u00b31 bind to neighbouring sites within the β enhancer, the Ku-associated kinase might regulate TCF β 1. It remains to be determined if p70 binds to the E3 site in the β enhancer in association with the kinase, and if TCF β 1 is phosphorylated. It is of interest to note that TCF\$1 binds to the octamer sequence, that p70 has also been found associated with the octamer sequence, and that the Ku associated kinase activity can phosphorylate Oct1 and Oct2. This suggests an interaction between TCF^{β1} and p⁷⁰, perhaps during B cell development, Oct2 and TCF^{β1} bind to the octamer sequence at different time points, and both might interact with p70.

Lineage specific expression can be regulated by negative sequences that restrict expression to the appropriate cell. The $V\beta 2$ upstream region acts like a silencer and may be responsible for silencing the entire β locus in non- $\alpha\beta$ T However, the identity of the inhibitory region binding proteins cells. remains to be established. Additionally, the time during development at which the interaction between the inhibitory, TPA inducible and enhancer elements occurs is not yet determined. The role this interaction plays in inducing transcription at the appropriate developmental stage, and in limiting transcription in the inappropriate tissue or stage needs to be determined. Since the murine and human β enhancer regions are so similar, it would be interesting to determine if a silencer is also present in the human $V\beta$ locus. Negative transcriptional regulation can be mediated via negatively acting DNA binding proteins. The same factor may act as both an activator and a repressor of transcription at different developmental time points. For example, ets-1 can both inhibit and activate transcription via the β enhancer depending on external cellular signals (343).

The overall DNA chromatin context of the TCR β locus may render it open or closed to the activity of various transcriptional proteins. Therefore, locus control regions, although not yet identified, may play a role in lineage determination.

The proteins I have identified, can now be used to generate novel tools to further dissect β gene regulation. The technologies available for "knocking out" the genes encoding TCF β 1 and other transcription factors by homologous recombination, expression of the different forms of TCR β gene control elements in transgenic mice, and biochemical analysis of the transcription factors binding to the β control elements will allow the goal of thoroughly understanding β gene transcription to be reached.

Chapter 5

BIBLIOGRAPHY

1. Zinkernagel, R.M., and P.C. Doherty. 1975. H-2 compatibility requirement for T cell mediated lysis of target infected with lymphocytic choriomeningitis virus. Different cytotoxic T cell specificities are associated with structures in H-2K or H-2D. J. Exp. Med. 141: 1427.

2. Kronenberg, M., G. Siu, L.E.Hood, and N. Shastri. 1986. The molecular genetics of the T cell antigen receptor and T cell antigen recognition. *Ann Rev. Immunol.* 4: 529.

3. Scollay, R., and K. Shortman. 1985. Cell traffic in the adult thymus: Cell entry and exit, cell birth and death. In: *Recognition and Regulation in Cell-Mediated Immunity*, edited by J.D. Watson and J. Marbrook, 3-30. Marcel Dekker, New York.

4. von Boehmer, H. 1988. The developmental biology of T lymphocytes. Ann Rev. Immunol. 6: 309.

5. Takahama, Y. and A. Singer, A. 1992. Post-transcriptional regulation of early T cell development by T cell receptor signals. *Science* 258: 1456.

6. Finkel, T.H., J.C. Cambier, R.T. Kubo, W.K. Born, P. Marrack, and J.V. Kappler. 1989. Thymus has two functionally distinct populations of immature $\alpha\beta$ TCR. Cell 58: 1047.

7. Kingston, R., E.J. Jenkinson, and J.J.T. Owen. 1985. A single stem cell can recolonize an embryonic thymus. *Nature* 317: 811.

8. Smith, L. 1987. CD4+ Murine T cells develop from CD8+ precursors in vivo. Nature 326: 798.

9. Kisielow, P., H. Bluthmann, U. Staerz, M. Steinmetz, and H. von Boehmer. 1988. Tolerance in T cell receptor transgenic mice involves deletion of nonmature CD4+8+ thymocytes. *Nature* 33: 742.

10. Kappler, J., N. Rechm, and P. Marrack. 1987. T cell tolerance by clonal elimination in the thymus. *Cell* 49: 273.

11. Teh, H.S., P. Kisielow, B. Scott, H. Kishi, Y. Uematsu, H. Bluthmann, and H von Boehmer. 1988. Thymic major histocompatibility complex antigens

and the $\alpha\beta$ T-cell receptor determine the CD4/CD8 phenotype of T cells. *Nature* 335: 229.

12. Watson, J. 1979. Continuous proliferation of murine antigen specific helper T lymphocytes in culture. J. Exp. Med. 150: 1510.

13. Haskins, K., R. Kubo, J. White, M. Pigeon, J. Kappler, and P. Marrack. 1983. The major histocompatibility complex restricted antigen receptor on T cells. I. Isolation with a monoclonal antibody. J. Exp. Med. 157: 1149.

14. Allison, J.P.. and L.L. Lanier. 1987. Structure, function, and serology of the T cell antigen receptor complex. Ann. Rev. Immunol. 5: 503.

15. Hedrick, S.M., D.I. Cohen, E.A. Nielsen, and M.M. Davis. 1984. Isolation of cDNA clones encoding T cell-specific membrane-associated proteins. *Nature* 308: 149.

16. Hood, L., M. Kronenberg, ar.d T. Hunkapiller. 1985. T cell antigen receptors and the immunoglobulin supergene family. *Cell* 40: 225.

17. Dembic, Z., W. Haas, J. Weiss, H. mcCubrey, H. Kiefer, H. von Boehmer, and M. Steinmetz. 1986. Transfer of specificity by murine α and β T cell receptor genes. *Nature* 320: 232-238.

18. Saito, T., A. Weiss, J. Miller, M.A. Norcross, and R.N. Germain. 1987. Specific antigen-Ia activation of transfected human T cells expressing murine Ti $\alpha\beta$ -human T3 receptor complexes. *Nature* 325: 125.

19. Kuos C.-L., and L. Hood. 1987. Antigen/major histocompatibility complex-specific activation of murine T cells transfected with functionally rearranged T-cell receptor genes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 84: 7614.

20. Samelson, L.E., H.B. Harford, and R.D. Klausner. 1985. Identification of the components of the murine T cell receptor complex. *Cell* 43: 223.

21. Weiss, A., J. Imboden, K. Hardy, B. Manger, C. Terhorst, and J. Stobo. 1986. The role of the T3/antigen receptor complex in T cell activation. Ann. Rev. Immunol. 4: 593-619.

22. Goldsmith, M.A., P.E. Dazin, and A. Weiss. 1988. At least two nonantigen-binding molecules are required for signal transduction by the T cell antigen receptor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 85: 8613. 23. Brenner, M.B., J. McLean, D.P. Dialynas, J.L. Strominger, J.A. Smith, F.L. Owen J.G. Seidman, S. Ip, F. Rosen, and M.S. Krangel. 1986. Identification of a putative second T cell receptor. *Nature* 322: 145.

24. Bank, I., R.A. DePinho, M.B. Brenner, J. Cassimeris, F.W. Alt, and L.A. Chess. 1986. Functional T5 molecule associated with a novel heterodimer on the surface of immature human thymocytes. *Nature* 322: 179.

25. Mombaerts, P., A. Clarke, M. Rudnicki, J. Iacomi, S. Itohara, J. Lafaille, L. Wang, Y. Ichikawa, R. Jeanisch, M. Hooper, and S. Tonegawa. 1992. Mutations in T cell antigen receptor genes α and β block thymocyte development at different stages. *Nature* 360: 225.

26. Kronenberg, M., G. Siu, L.E. Hood, and N. Shastri. 1986. The molecular genetics of the T-cell antigen receptor and T-cell antigen recognition. Ann. Rev. Immunol. 4: 529.

27. Davis, M.M., and P.J. Bjorkman. 1988. T-cell antigen receptor genes and T-cell recognition. *Nature* 334: 395.

28. Gascoigne, N.R.J., Y. Chien, D.M. Becker, J. Kavaler, and M.M. Davis. 1984. Genomic organization and sequence of T-cell receptor β -chain constantand joining-region genes. *Nature* 310: 387.

29. Malissen, M., K. Minare, S. Mjolsness, M. Kronenberg, J. Goverman, T. Hunkapiller, M.B. Prystowsky, Y. Yoshikai, F. Fitch, T.W. Mak, and L. Hood. 1984. Mouse T cell antigen receptor: Structure and organization of constant and joining gene segments encoding the β polypeptide. *Cell* 37: 1101.

30. Lindsten, T., N.E. Lee, and M.M. Davis. 1980. Organization of the T-cell -receptor β-chain locus in mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 48: 7639.

31. Chou, H.S., C.A. Nelson, S.A. Godambe, D.D. Chaplin, and D. Loh. 1987. Germline organization of the murine T cell receptor β -chain genes. *Science* 238: 545.

32. Chou, H.S., S.J. Anderson, M.C. Louie, S.A. Godambe, M.R. Pozzi, M.A. Behlke, K. Huppi and D. Loh. 1987. Tandem linkage and unusual RNA splicing of the T-cell receptor β -chain variable-region genes. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 84: 1992.

33. Robinson, M.A. 1991. The human T cell receptor β -chain gene complex contains at least 57 variable gene segements. J. Immunol. 146: 4392.

34. Siu, G., E.C. Strauss, E. Lai, and L.E. Hood. 1986. Analysis of a human V β gene subfamily. J. Exp. Med. 164: 1600.

35. Winoto, A., S. Mjolsness, and L. Hood. 1985 Genomic organization of the genes encoding mouse T-cell receptor α -chain. *Nature* 316: 832.

36. Chien, Y., M, Iwashima, D.A. Wettstein, K.B. Kaplan, J.F. Elliott, W. Born, and M.M. Davis. 1987. T-cell receptor δ gene rearrangements in early thymocytes. *Nature* 330: 722.

37. Pearse, M., L. Wu, M. Egerton, A. Wilson, K. Shortman, and R. Scollay. 1989. A murine early thymocyte developmental sequence is marked by transient expression of the interleukin 2 receptor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 86: 1614.

38. Philpott, K.L., J.L. Viney, G. Kay, S. Tastan, E.M. Gardiner, S. Chae, A.C. Hayday, and M.J. Owen. 1992. Lymphoid development in mice congenitally lacking T cell receptor $\alpha\beta$ -expressing cells. *Science* 256: 1448.

39. Tonegawa, S. 1983. Somatic generation of antibody diversity. *Nature* 302: 575.

40. Yoshikai, Y., D. Anatoniou, S.P. Clark, Y. Yanagi, R. Sangster, P. Van den Elsen, C. Terhorst, and T.W. Mak. 1984. Sequence and expression of transcripts of the human T-cell receptor β -chain genes. *Nature* 312:521.

41. Jones, N., J. Leiden, D. Dialynas, J. Fraser, M. Clabby, T. Kishimoto, J.L. Strominger, D. Andrews, W. Lane, and J. Woody. 1985. Partial primary structure of the alpha and beta chains of human tumor T-cell receptors. *Science* 227: 311.

42. Rupp, F., H. Acha-orbea, H. Hengadrtener, R. Zinkernagel, and R. Joho. 1985. Identical V β T-cell receptor genes used in alloreactive cytotoxic and antigen plus I-A specific helper T cells. *Nature* 315: 425.

43. Raulet, D.H. 1989. The structure, function, and molecular genetics of the γ/δ T cell receptor. Ann. Rev. Immunol. 7: 175.

44. Okazaki, K., D.D. Davis, and H. Sakano. 1987. T cell receptor β gene sequences in the circular DNA of thymocyte nuclei: Direct evidence for intramolecular DNA deletion in V-D-J joining. *Cell* 49: 477.

45. Okazaki, K., and H. Sakano. 1988. Thymocyte circular DNA excised from T cell receptor α -δ gene complex. *EMBO J.* 7: 1669.

46. Mombaerts, P., J. Iacomini, R.S. Johnson, K Herrup, S. Tonegawa, and V.E. **Papaioannou**. 1992. RAG-1-deficient mice have no mature B and T lymphocytes. *Cell* 68: 869.

47. Shinkai, Y., G Rathbun, K-P. Lam, E.M. Oltz, V. Stewart, M Mendelsohn, J. Charron, M. Datta, F. Young, A.M. Stall, and F.W. Alt. 1992. RAG-2-deficient mice lack mature lymphocytes owing to inability to initiate V(D)J rearrangement. *Cell* 68: 855.

48. Hood, L. M. Kronenberg, and T. Hunkapiller. 1985. T cell antigen receptors and the immunoglobulin supergene family. *Cell* 40: 225.

49. van Meerwijk, J.P.M., H. Bluthmann, and M. Steinmetz. 1990. T cell specific rearrangement of T-cell-receptor β transgenes in mice. *EMBO J.* 9: 1057.

50. Sakano, H. 1993. (Seminar)

51. Raulet, D.H., R.D. Garman, H. Saito, and S. Tonegawa. 1985 Developmental regulation of T-cell receptor gene expression. *Nature* 314: 103.

52. Uematsu, Y., S. Ryser, Z. Dembic, P. Borgulya, P. Krimpenfort, A. Berns, H. von Boehmer, and M. Steinmetz. 1988. In transgenic mice the introduced functional T cell receptor β gene prevents expression of endogenous β genes. *Cell* 52: 831.

53. Borgulya, P., H. Kishi, Y. Uematsu, and H. von Boehmer. 1992. Exclusion and inclusion of α and β T cell receptor alleles. *Cell* 65: 529.

54. Turka, L.A., D.G. Schatz, M.A. Oettinger, J.J.M. Chun, C. Gorka, K. Lee, W.T. McCormack, and C.B. Thompson. 1991. Thymocyte expression of the recombination activating genes RAG-1 and RAG-2 can be terminated by T-cell receptor cross-linking. *Science* 253: 778.

55. Brändle, D., C. Müller, T. Rülicke, H.Hengartner, and H. Pircher. 1992. Engagement of the T-cell receptor during positive selection in the thymus down-regulates RAG-1 expression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 89: 9529.

56. Yancopoulos, G.D. and F.W. Alt. 1985. Developmentally controlled and tissue-specific expression of unrearranged V_H gene segments. Cell 40: 271.

57. Snodgrass, H.R., P. Kisielow, M. Kiefer, M.Steinmetz, and H. von Boehmer. 1985. Ontogeny of the T-cell an Company receptor within the thymus. *Nature* 313: 592.

58. Ferrier, P., B. Krippl, T.K. Blackwell, A.J.W. Furley, H. Suh, A. Winoto, W.D. Cook, L. Hood, F. Constantini, and F.W. Alt. 1990. Separate elements control DJ and VDJ rearrangement in a transgenic recombination substrate. *EMBO J.* 9: 117.

59. Marrack, P., and J. Kappler. 1987. The T cell receptor. Science 238: 1073.

60. Landau, N.R., D.G. Schatz, M. Rosa, and D. Baltimore. 1987. Increased frequency of N-region insertion in a murine pre-B-cell line infected with a terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase retroviral expression vector. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 7: 3237.

61. Lafaille, J.J., A. DeCloux, M. Bonneville, Y. Takagaki, and S. Tonegawa. 1989. Junctional sequences of T cell receptor $\gamma\delta$ genes: Implications for $\gamma\delta$ T cell lineages and for a novel intermediate of V-(D)-J joining. *Cell* 59: 859.

62. Born, W., G. Rathbun, P. Tucker, P. Marrack, and J. Kappler. 1986. Synchronized rearrangement of T-cell γ and β chain genes in fetal thymocyte development. *Science* 234: 479.

63. Snodgrass, H.R., P. Kisielow, M. Kiefer, M. Steinmetz, and H. von Boehmer. 1985. Ontogeny of the T-cell antigen receptor within the thymus. *Nature* 313: 592.

64. Siu, G., M. Kronenberg, E. Strauss, R. Haars, T.W. Mak, and L. Hood. 1984. The structure, rearrangement and expression of D β gene segments of the murine T-cell antigen receptor. *Nature* 311: 344.

65. Punt, J.A., R.T. Kubo, T. Saito, T.H. Finkel, S. Kathiresan, K.J. Blank, and Y. Hashimoto. 1991. Surface expression of a T cell receptor β (TCR- β) chain in the absence of TCR- α , - δ , and - γ proteins. J. Exp. Med. 171: 775.

66. von Boehmer, H. 1992. Thymic selection: a matter of life and death. Immunol. Today 13: 454.

67. Groettrup, M., A. Baron, G. Griffiths, R. Palacios, and H. von Boehmer. 1992. T cell receptor (TCR) β chain homodimers on the surface of immature but not mature α , γ , δ , chain deficient T cell lines. *EMBO J.* 7: 2735. 68. Krimpenfort, P., F. Ossendorp, J. Borst, C. Melief, and A. Berns. 1989. T cell depletion in transgenic mice carrying a mutant gene for TCR- β . *Nature* 341: 742.

69. Shinkai. Y., S. Koyasu, K. Nakayama, K.M. Murphy, D.Y. Loh, E.L. Reihherz, and F.W. Alt. 1993. Restoration of T cell development in RAG-2-deficient mice by functional TCR transgenes. *Science* 259: 832.

70. Maniatis, T., S. Goodbourn, and J.A. Fischer. 1987. Regulation of inducible and tissue-specific gene expression. *Science* 236: 1234.

71. Dynan, W.S., and R. Tijan. 1985. Control of eukaryotic mRNA synthesis by sequence specific DNA binding proteins. *Nature* 316: 774.

72. Buratowski, S., S. Hahn, L. Guarente, and P.A. Sharp. 1989. Five intermediate complexes in transcription initiation by RNA polymerase II. *Cell* 56: 549.

73. Workman, J.L., and R.G. Roeder. 1987. Binding of transcription factor IID to the major late promoter during in vitro nucleosome assembly potentiates subsequent initiation by RNA polymerase II. *Cell* 51: 613.

74. Sharp, P.A. 1992. TATA-binding protein is a classless factor. Cell 68: 819.

75. Nikolov, D.B., S.-H. Hu, J. Lin, A. Gasch, A. Hoffman, M. Horikoshi, N.-H. Chua, R.G. Roeder, and S.K. Burley. 1992. Crystal structure of TFIID TATA-box binding protein. *Nature* 360: 40.

76. Smale, S.T., and D. Baltimore. 1989. The "Initiator" as a transcription control element. *Cell* 57: 103.

77. Peterson, J.G., and R. Tijan. 1992. The tell-tail trigger. Nature 358: 620.

78. Sopta, M., Z.F. Burton, and J. Greenblatt. 1989. Structure and associated DNA-helicase activity of a general transcription initiation factor that binds to RNA polymerase II. *Nature* 341: 410.

79. Usheva, A., E. Maldanado, A. Goldring, H. Lu, C. Houbavi, D. Reinburg, and Y. Aloni. 1992. Specific interaction between the nonphosphorylated form of RNA polymerase II and the TATA-binding protein. *Cell* 69: 871.

80. Laybourn, P.J., and M.E. Dahmus. 1990. Phosphorylation of RNA polymerase IIA occurs subsequent to interaction with the promoter and before the initiation of transcription. J. Biol. Chem. 265: 13165.

81. Arias, J.A., S.R. Peterson, and W. S. Dynan. 1991. Promoter-dependent phosphorylation of RNA polymerase II by a template-bound kinase. J. Biol. Chem. 266: 8055.

82. Van Dyke, M.W., R.G. Roeder, and M. Sawadogo. 1988. Physical analysis of transcription preinitiation complex assembly on a class II gene promoter. *Science* 241: 1335.

83. Spencer, C.A., and M. Groudine. 1990. Transcription elongation and eukaryotic gene regulation. *Oncogene* 5: 777.

84. Tyree, C.M., C.P. George, L.M. Lira-De Vito, S.L. Wampler, M.E. Dahmus, L. Zawel, and J.T. Kadonaga. 1993. Identification of a minimal set of proteins that is sufficient for accurate initiation of transcription by RNA polymerase II. *Gene. & Dev.* 7: 1254.

85. Khoury, G., and P. Gruss. 1983. Enhancer elements. Cell 33: 313.

86. Banerji, C.C., and E. Ziff. 1981. Expression of a β -globin gene is enhanced by remote SV40 DNA sequences. *Cell* 27: 299.

87. Moreau, P., R. Hen, B. Wasylyk, R. Everett, M.P. Gaub, and P. Chambon. 1981. The SV40 72 base pair repeat has a striking effect on gene expression both in SV40 and other chimeric recombinants. *Nucleic Acids Res.*. 9: 6047.

88. Gillies, S.D., S.L. Morrison, V.T. Oi, and S. Tonegawa. 1983. A tissuespecific transcription enhancer element is located in the major intron of a rearranged immunoglobulin heavy chain gene. *Cell* 33: 717.

89. Herr, W., and Y. Gluzman. 1985. Duplications of a mutated simian virus 40 enhancer restore its activity. *Nature* 313: 711.

90. Herr, W., and J. Clarke. 1986. The SV40 enhancer is composed of multiple functional elements that can compensate for one another. *Cell* 45: 461.

91. Ondek, B., A. Shepard, and W. Herr. 1987. Discrete elements within the SV40 enhancer region display different cell-specific enhancer activities. *EMBO J.* 6: 1017.

92. Ondek, B., L. Gloss, and W. Herr. 1988. The SV40 enhancer contains two distinct levels of organization. *Nature* 333: 40.

93. Fromental, C., M. Kanno, H. Nomiyama, and P. Chambon. 1988. Cooperativity and hierarchical levels of functional organization in the SV40 enhancer. *Cell* 54: 943. 94. Lee, W., P. Mitchell. and R. Tjian. 1987. Purified transcription factor AP-1 interacts with TPA-inducible enhancer elements. *Cell* 49: 741.

95. Ondek, B., L. Shpard, and W. Herr. 1987. Discrete elements within the SV40 enhancer region display different cell-specific enhancer activities. *EMBO J.* 6: 1017.

96. Ptashne, M. 1988. How eukaryotic transcriptional activators work. *Nature* 335: 683.

97. Tsai, S.Y., M-J Tsai, and B.W. O'Malley. 1989. Cooperative binding of steroid hormone receptors contributes to transcriptional synergism at target enhancer elements. *Cell* 57: 443.

98. Leblanc, J-F., L. Cohen, M. Rodrigues, and J. Hiscott. 1990. Synergism between distinct enhanson domains in viral induction of the human beta interferon gene. *Mol. and Cell. Biol.* 10: 3987.

99. Brand, A.H., L Breeden, J. Abraham, R. Sternglanz, and K. Nasmyth. 1985. Characterization of a "silencer" in yeast: A DNA sequence with properties opposite to those of a transcriptional enhancer. *Cell* 41: 41.

100. Baniahmad, A., C. Steiner, A.C. Köhne, and R. Renkawitz. 1990. Modular structure of a chicken lysozyme silencer: Involvement of an unusual thyroid hormone receptor binding site. *Cell* 61: 505.

101. Levine, M. and J.L. Manley. 1989. Transcriptional repression of eukaryotic promoter. *Cell* 59: 405.

102. Damm, K., C.C. Thompson, and R. Evans. 1989. Protein encoded by *v*erbA functions as a thyroid-hormone receptor antagonist. *Nature* 339: 593.

103. Brent, R., and M. Ptashne. 1985. A eukaryotic transcriptional activator bearing the DNA specificity of a prokaryotic repressor. *Cell* 43: 729.

104. Stietz, T.A., D.H. Ohlendorf, D.B. McKay, W.F. Anderson, and B.W. Mathews. 1982. Structural similarity in the DNA-binding domains of catabolite gene activator and cro repressor proteins. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 79: 3097.

105. Wharton, R.P., E.L. Brown, and M. Ptashne. 1984. Substituting an α -helix switches the sequence-specific DNA interactions of a repressor. *Cell* 38: 361.

106. Herr, W., R.A. Sturm, R.G. Clerc, L.M. Corcoran, D. Baltimore, P.A. Sharp, H.A. Ingraham, M.G. Rosenfeld, M. Finney, G. Ruvkun, and H.R. Horvitz. 1988. The POU domain: A large conserved region in the mammalian Pit-1, Oct-1, Oct-2, and Caenorahabditis elegans unc-86 gene products. Gene. & Dev. 2: 1513.

107. Courey. A.J., and R. Tijan. 1988. Analysis of Sp1 in vivo reveals multiple transcriptional domains, including a novel glutamine-rich activation motif. *Cell* 55: 887.

108. Miller, J., A.D. McLachlan, and A. Klug. 1985. Repetitive zinc-binding domains in the protein transcription facto IIIA from *Xenopus* oocytes. *EMBO J.* 4: 1609.

109. Freedman, L.P., B.F. Luisi, Z.R. Korszun, R. Basavappa, P.B. Sigler, and K.R. Yamamoto. 1988. The function and structure of the metal coordination sites within the glucocorticoid receptor DNA binding domain. *Nature* 334: 543.

110. Pan, T. and J.E. Coleman. 1990. GAL4 transcription factor is not a "zinc finger" but forms a Zn(II)₂Cys₆ binuclear cluster. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 87: 2077.

111. Carey, M., H. Kakdoni, J. Leatherwood, F. Mostashari, and M. Ptashne. 1989. An amino-terminal fragment of GAL4 binds DNA as a dimer. J. Mol. Biol. 209: 423.

112. Orkin, S.H. 1990. Globin gene regulation and switching: Circa 1990. Cell 63: 665.

113. Mader, S., V. Kumar, H. de Verneuil, and P. Chambon. 1989. Three amino acids of the oestrogen receptor are essential to its ability to distinguish an oestrogen from a glucocorticoid-responsive element. *Nature* 338: 271.

114. Gogos, J.A., T. Hsu, J. Bolton, and F.C. Kafatos. 1992. Sequence discrimination by alternatively spliced isoforms of a DNA binding zinc finger domain. *Science* 257: 1951.

115. Weiss, M.A., T. Ellenberger, C.R. Wobbe, J.P. Lee, S.C. Harrison, and K. Struhl. 1990. Folding transition in the DNA-binding domain of GCN4 on specific binding to DNA. *Nature* 347: 575.

116. Lee, W., A. Haslinger, M. Karin, and R. Tijan. 1987. Activation of transcription by two factors that bind promoter and enhancer sequences of the human metallothionein gene and SV40. *Nature* 325: 368

117. Hai, T., F. Liu, E.A. Allegretto, M. Karin, and M.R. Green. 1988. A family of immunologically related transcription factors that includes multiple forms of ATF and AP-1. *Gene. & Dev.* 2: 1216

118. Murre, C., P.S. McCaw, and D. Baltimore. 1989. A new DNA binding and dimerization motif in immunoglobulin enhancer binding, daughterless, MyoD, and myc proteins. *Cell* 56: 777.

119. Schleif, R. 1988. DNA binding by proteins. Science 241: 1182.

120. Mitchell, R.J. and R. Tijan. 1989. Transcriptional regulation in mammalian cells by sequence-specific DNA binding proteins. *Science* 245: 371.

121. Sigler, P.B. 1988. Acid blobs and negative noodles. Nature 333: 210.

122. Ma, J., and M, Ptashne. 1987. A new class of yeast transcriptional activators. Cell 51: 113.

123. Mermod, N., E.A. O'Neill, T.J. Kelley, and R. Tijan. 1989. The proline rich transcriptional activator of CTF/NF-I is distinct from the replication and DNA binding domain. *Cell* 58: 741.

124. Horikoshi, M., T. Hai, Y. Lin, M.R. Green, and R.G. Roeder. 1988. Transcription factor ATF interacts with the TATA factor to facilitate establishment of a preinitiation complex. *Cell* 54: 1033.

125. Stringer, K.F., C.J. Ingles, and J. Greenblatt. 1990. Direct and selective binding of an acidic transcriptional activation domain to the TATA-box factor TFIID. *Nature* 345: 783.

126. Lin, Y.-S., and M.R. Green. 1991. Me hanism of action of an acidic transcriptional activator in vitro. Cell 64: 971.

127. Ingles, C.J., M. Shales, W.D. Cress, S.J. Triezenberg, and J. Greenblatt. 1991. Reduced binding of TFIID to transcriptionally compromised mutants of VP16. Nature 351: 588.

128. Lin, Y-S., I. Ha, E. Maldanado, D. Reinburg, and M.R. Green. 1991. Binding of general transcription factor TFIIB to an acidic activating region. *Nature* 353: 569.

129. Roberts, S.G.E., I. Ha, E. Maldonado, D. Reinburg, and M.R. Green. 1993. Interaction between an acidic activator and transcription factor TFIIB is required for transcriptional activation. *Nature* 363: 741. 130. Inostroza, J.A., F.H. Mermelstein., I. Ha., W.S. Lane. and D. Reinberg. 1992. Dr1, a TATA-binding protein-associated phosphoprotein and inhibitor of class II gene transcription. *Cell* 70: 477.

131. Meisterernst, M. and R.G. Roeder. 1991. Family of proteins that interact with TFIID and regulate promoter activity. *Cell* 67: 557.

132. Herschlag, D., and F. B. Johnson. 1993. Synergism in transcriptional activation: a kinetic view. Gene. & Dev. 7: 173.

133. Laybourn, P.J., and J.T. Kadonaga. 1991. Role of nucleosomal cores and histone H1 in regulation of transcription by RNA polymerase II. *Science* 254: 239.

134. Pugh, B.F. and R. Tijan. 1990. Mechanism of transcriptional activation by Sp1: Evidence for coactivators. *Cell* 61: 1187.

135. Croston, G.E., P.J. Laybourn, S.M. Paranjape, and J.T. Kadonaga. 1992. Mechanism of transcriptional antirepression by GAL4-VP16. *Gene. & Dev.* 6: 2270.

136. Merino, A., K.R. Madden, W.S. Lane, J.J. Champoux, and D. Reinburg. 1993. DNA toperisomerase I is involved in both repression and activation of transcription. *Nature* 365: 227.

137. Hunter, T., and M. Karin. 1992. The regulation of transcription by phosphorylation. *Cell* 70: 375.

138. Boyle, W.J., T. Smeal, L.H.K. Defize, P. Angel, J.R. Woodgett, M. Karin, and T. Hunter. 1991. Activation of protein kinase C decreases phosphorylation of c-jun at sites that negatively regulate its DNA-binding activity. *Cell* 64: 573.

139. Lee, C.Q., Y. Yun, J.P. Hoeffler, and J.F. Habener. 1990. Cyclic-AMPresponsive transcriptional activation of CREB-327 involves interdependent phosphorylated subdomains. *EMBO J.* 9: 4455.

140. Binetruy, B., T. Smeal, and M. Karin. 1991. Ha-Ras augments c-Jun activity and stimulates phosphorylation of its activation domain. *Nature* 351: 122.

141. Turner, R., and R. Tijan. 1989. Leucine repeats and an adjacent DNA binding domain mediate the formation of functional cFos-cJun heterodimers. *Science* 243: 1689.

142. Ptashne, M. 1986. Gene regulation by proteins acting nearby and at a distance. Nature 322: 697.

143. Diamond, D.J., F.B. Nelson, and E.L. Reinherz. 1989. Lineage-specific expression of a T cell receptor variable gene promoter controlled by upstream sssequences. *J. Exp. Med.* 169: 1213.

144. Ratanavongsiri, J.S., S. Igarashi, S. Mangal, P. Kilgannon, A. Fu, and A. Fotedar. 1990. Transcription of the T cell receptor β chain gene is controlled by multiple regulatory elements. *J. Immunol.* 144: 1111.

145. Anderson, S.J., S.I. Miyake, and D.Y. Loh. 1989. Transcription from a murine T cell receptor V β promoter depends on a conserved decamer motif similar to the cyclic AMP response element. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 9: 4835.

146. Siu, G., E.C. Strauss, E. Lai, and L.E. Hood. 1986. Analysis of a human V β gene subfamily. J. Exp. Med. 164: 1600.

147. Anderson, S.J., H.S. Chou, and D.Y. Loh. 1988. A conserved sequence in the T-cell receptor β chain promoter region. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 85: 3551.

148. Gottschalk, L.R., and J.M. Leiden. 1990. Identification and functional characterization of the human T-cell receptor β gene transcriptional enhancer: Common nuclear proteins interact with the transcriptional regulatory elements of the T-cell receptor α and β genes. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 10: 5486.

149. Lanier, E.R., R.M. Brown, and E. Kraig. 1991. Binding of thymic factors to the conserved decanucleotide promoter elements of the T-cell receptor V β gene is developmentally regulated and is absent in SCID mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 88: 8131.

150. Royer, H.D., and E.L. Reinherz. 1987. Multiple nuclear proteins bind upstream sequences in the promoter region of a T cell receptor β chain variable region gene: Evidence for tissue specificity. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 84: 232.

151. MacLeod, C.L., L. Minning, C. Terhorst, D. Gold, and M. Wilkinson. 1986. Trans-negative regulation of T-cell antigen receptor complex mRNA in SL12 somatic cell hybrids. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 83: 6989.

152. Levine, M. and J.L. Manley. 1989. Transcriptional repression of eukaryotic promoter. *Cell* 59: 405.

153. Bonneville, M., I. Ishida, P. Mombaerts, M. Katsuki, S. Verbeek, A. Berns, and S. Tonegawa. 1989. Blockage of $\alpha\beta$ T-cell development by TCR $\gamma\delta$ transgenes. *Nature* 342: 931.

154. Winoto, A. and D. Baltimore. 1989. $\alpha\beta$ lineage-specific expression of the α T cell receptor gene by nearby silencers. *Cell* 59: 649.

155. McDougall, S., C.L. Peterson, and K. Calame. 1988. A transcriptional enhancer 3' of the C β 2 in the T cell receptor β locus. *Science* 241: 205.

156. Krimpenfort, P., R. deJong, Y. Uematsu, Z. Dembic, S. Ryser, H. von Boehmer, M. Steinmetz, and A. Berns. 1988. Transcription of T cell receptor β -chain genes is controlled by a downstream regulatory element. *EMBO J.* 7: 745.

157. Takeda, J., A. Cheng, F. Mauxion, C.A. Nelson, R.D. Newberry, W.C. Sha, R, Sen, and D.Y. Loh. 1990. Functional analysis of the murine T-cell receptor beta enhancer and characterisitics of its DNA-binding proteins. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 10: 5027.

158. Fenton, R.G., P. Marrack, J.W. Kappler, O. Kanagawa, and J.G. Seidman. 1988. Isotypic exclusion of $\gamma\delta$ T cell receptors in transgenic mice bearing a rearranged β -chain gene. *Science* 241: 1089.

159. Fuller, T.W., and A. Fotedar. unpublished results.

160. Speck, N.A., B. Renjifo, E. Colemis, T.N. Fredickson, J.W. Hartley, and N. Hopkins. 1990. Mutation of the core and adjacent LV β elements of the Moloney murine leukemia virus enhancer alters disease specificity. *Gene.* & *Dev.* 4: 233.

161. Ogawa, E., M. Maruyama, H. Kagoshima, M. Inuzuka, J. Lu, M. Satake, K. Shigesada, and Y. Ito. 1993. PEBP2/PEA2 represents a family of transcription factors homologous to the products of the Drosophila runt gene and the human AML1 gene. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 90: 6859.

162. Lin, Y.S., and M.R. Green.L 1988. Interaction of a common cellular transcription factor, ATF, with regulatory elements in both E1a- and cyclic AMP-inducible promoters. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 85: 3396.

163. Montiminy, M.R., K.A. Sevarino, J.A. Wagner, G. Mandel, and R.H. Goodmand. 1986. Identification of a cyclic-AMP-responsive element within the rat somatostatin gene. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA*. 83: 6682.

164. Sheng, M., M.A. Thompson, and M.E. Greenberg. 1991. CREB: A Ca^{2+} -regulated transcription factor phosphorylated by calmodulin-dependent kinases. *Science* 252: 1427.

165. Nyborg, J.K., W.S. Dynan, I.S.Y. Chen, and W. Wachsman. 1988. Binding of host-cell factors to DNA sequences in the long terminal repeat of human T-cell leukkemia virus type I: Implications for viral gene expression. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.* 85: 1457.

166. Verma, I.M., and P. Sassone-Corsi. 1987. Proto-oncogene fos: Complex but versatile regulation. *Cell* 51: 513.

167. Kara, C.J., H.-C. Liou, L. B. Ivashkiv, and L.H. Glimcher. 1990. A cDNA for a human cyclic AMP response element-binding protein which is distinct from CREB and expressed preferentially in brain. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 10: 1347.

168. Yamamoto, K.K., G.A. Gonzales, W.H. Biggs, and M.R. Montiminy. 1988. Phosphorylation-induced binding and transcriptional efficacy of nuclear factor CREB. Nature 234: 494.

169. Yamamoto, K.K., G.A. Gonzales, P. Menzel, J. Rivier, and M.R. Montiminy. 1990. Characterization of a bipartite activator domain in transcription factor CREB. Cell 60: 611.

170. Liu, F., and M.R. Green. 1990. A specific member of the ATF transcription factor family can mediate transcription activation by the adenovirus E1a protein. *Cell* 61: 1217.

171. Karpinski, B.A., G.D. Morle, J. Hugenvik, M.D. Uhler, and J. M. Leiden. 1992. Molecular cloning of human CREB-2: An ATF/CREB transcription factor that can negatively regulate transcription from cAMP response element. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.* 89: 4820.

172. Royer, H.D., and E.L. Reinherz. 1987. Multiple nuclear proteins bind upstream sequences in the promoter region of a T-cell receptor β -chain variable-region gene: Evidence for tissue specificity. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.* 84: 232.

173. Orkin, S.H. 1992. GATA-binding transcription factors in hematopoietic cells. *Blood* 80: 575.

174. Merika, M., and S.H. Orkin. 1993. DNA-binding specificity of GATA family transcription factors. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 13: 3999.

175. Pevny, L., M.C. Simon, E. Robertson, W.H. Klein, S.F. Tsai, V. D'Agati, S.H. Orkin, and F. Costantini. 1991. Erythroid differentiation: in chimaeric

mice blocked by a targeted mutation in the gene for transcription factor GATA-1. Nature 349: 257.

176. Joulin, V.D., D. Bories, A.-F. Eleouet, M.-C. Labastie, S. Chretien, M.-G. Mattei, and P.H. Romeo. 1991. A T-cell specific TCR δ binding protein is a member of the human GATA family. *EMBO J.* 10: 1809.

177. Ho, I.C., P. Vorhees, N. Marin, B.K. Oakley, S. F. Tsai, S.H. Orkin, and J.M. Leiden. 1991. Human GATA-3: a lineage-restricted transcription factor that regulates the expression of the T cell receptor α gene. *EMBO J.* 10: 1187.

178. Yamamoto, M., L.J. Ko, M.W. Leonard, H. Beug, S.H. Orkin, and J.D. Engel. 1990. Activity and tissue-specific expression of the transcription factor NF-E1 multigene family. *Gene. & Dev.* 4: 1650.

179. Marine, J., and A. Winoto. 1991. The human enhancer-binding protein Gata3 binds to several T-cell receptor regulatory elements. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA.* 88: 7284.

180. Gunther, C.V., J.A. Nye, R.S. Bryner, and B.J. Graves. 1990. Sequencespecific DNA binding of the proto-onco-protein ets-1 defines a transcriptional activator sequence within the long terminal repeat of the Moloney murine sarcyma virus. *Gene. & Dev.* 4: 667.

181. Klemz, M. J., S. R. McKercher, A. Celada, C. Van Beveren, and R. Maki. 1990. The macrophage and B cell-specific transcription factor PU.1 is related to the *ets* oncogene. *Cell* 61: 113.

182. Urness, L.D. and C.S. Thummel. 1990. Molecular interactions within the ecdysone regulatory hierarchy: DNA binding properties of the Drosophila ecdysone-inducible E74A protein. *Cell* 63: 47.

183. Bosselut, R., J.F. Duvall, A. Gegonne, M. Bailly, A. Hemar, J. Brady, and J. Ghysdael. 1990. The product of the c-ets-1 proto-oncogene and the related Ets2 protein act as transcriptional activators of the long terminal repeat of hyman T cell leukemia virus HTLV-1. EMBO J. 9:3137.

184. Ho, I.C., N.K. Bhat, L.R. Gottschalk, T. Lindsten, C.B. Thompson, T.S. Papas, and J.M. Leiden. 1990. Sequence-specific binding of human ets-1 to the T cell receptor α gene enhancer. *Science* 250: 814.

185. Wang, C.Y., B. Petryniak, I.C. Ho, C.B. Thompson, and J.M. Leides. 1992. Evolutionary conserved ets family members display distinct DNA binding specificities. J. Exp. Med. 175: 1391. 186. Bhat, N.K., K.L. Komschlies, S. Fujiwara, R.J. Fisher, B. J. Mathieson, T.A. Gregorio, H.A. Young, J.W. Kasik, K. Ozato, and T.S. Papas. 1989. Expression of ets genes in mouse thymocyte subsets and T cells. J. Immunol. 142: 672.

187. Waterman, M.L., and K.A. Jones. 1990. Purification of TCF-1 alpha, a T-cell-specific transcription factor that activates the T-cell receptor C α gene enhancer in a context-dependent manner. New Biol. 2: 621.

188. Waterman, M.L., W.H. Fisher, and K.A. Jones. 1991. A thymus-specific member of the HMG protein family regulates the human T cell receptor C α enhancer. *Gene. & Dev.* 5: 656.

189. Travis, A., A., Amsterdam, C. Belanger, and R. Grosschedl. 1991. LEF-1, a gene encoding a lymphoid-specific protein with an HMG domain, regulates T-cell receptor α enhancer function. *Gene. & Dev.* 5: 880.

190. van de Wetering, M., M. Oosterwegel, D. Dooijes, and H. Clevers. 1991. Identification and cloning of TCF-1, a T lymphocyte-specific factor containing a sequence-specific HMG box. *EMBO J.* 10: 123.

191. Oosterwegel, D., M. van de Wetering, D. Dooijes, L. Klomp, A. Winoto, K. Georgeopoulos, F. Meijlink, and H. Clevers. 1991. Cloning of murine TCF-1, a T cell-specific transcription factor interacting with functional motifs in the CD3-e and T cell receptor α enhancers. J. Exp. Med. 173: 1133.

192. Giese, K., J. Cox, and R. Grosschedl. 1992. The HMG domain of lymphoid enhancer factor 1 bends DNA and facilitates assembly of functional nucleoproteins structures. *Cell* 69: 185.

193. Roman, C., J.S. Platero, J. Shuman, and K. Calame. 1990. Ig/EBP-1: a ubiquitously expressed immunoglobulin enhancer binding protein that is similar to C/EBP and heterodimerizes with C/EBP. Gene. & Dev. 4: 1404.

194. Akira, S., H. Isshiki, T. Sugita, T. Osamu, S. Kinoshita, Y. Sihio, T. Makajima, T. Hirano, and T. Kishimoto. 1990. A nuclear factor for IL-6 expression (NF-IL6) is a member of the C/EBP family. *EMBO J.* 9: 1897.

195. Williams, S.C., C.A. Cantwell, and P.F. Johnson. 1991. A family of C/EBP-related proteins capable of forming covalently linked leucine zipper dimers in vitro. *Gene. & Dev.* 5: 1553.

196. Cooper, C., D. Johnson, C. Roman, N. Avitahl, P. Tucker, and K. Calame. 1992. The C/EBP family of transcriptional activators is functionally important for Ig V_H promoter activity in vivo and in vitro. J. Immunol. 149: 3225. 197. Gross, D.S., and W.T. Garrard. 1988. Nuclease hypersensitive sites in chromatin structure. Ann. Rev. Biochem. 57: 103.

198. Hashimoto, Y. 1989. T cell receptor β gene has two downstream DNaseI hypersensitive regions. Possible mechanisms of tissue- and stage-specific gene regulation. J. Exp. Med. 169: 2097.

199. Jamieson, C., F. Mauxion, and R. Sen. 1989. Identification of a functional NF κ B binding site in the murine T cell receptor β ? locus. J. Exp. Med. 170: 1737.

200. Mauxion, F., M.G. Pray, and R. Sen. 1990. Multiple nuclear factors interact with sequences within the $J\beta 2/C\beta 2$ intron of the murine T cell receptor β -chain gene. J. Immunol. 145: 1577.

201. Gaikwad, J., and A. Fotedar. unpublished results.

202. Kingsley, C., and A. Winoto. 1992. Cloning of GT box-binding proteins: A novel Sp1 multigene family regulating T-cell receptor gene expression. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 10: 4251.

203. Ho, I.C., L.H.Yang, G. Morle, and J.M. Leiden. 1989. A T-cell-specific transcriptional enhancer element 3' of the C α in the human T-cell receptor α locus. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 86: 6714.

204. Ho, I.C. and J.M. Leiden. 1990. The T α 2 nuclear protein binding site form the human T cell receptor α enhancer functions as both a T cell-specific transcriptional activator and repressor. J. Exp. Med. 172: 1443.

205. Ho, I.C. and J.M.Leiden. 1990. Regulation of the human T-cell receptor α gene enhancer: Multiple ubiquitous and T-cell specific nuclear proteins interact with four hypomethylated enhancer elements. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 10: 4720.

206. Spencer, D.M., Y.H. Hsiang, J.P. Goldman, and D.H. Raulet. 1991. Identification of a T-cell-specific transcriptional enhancer located 3' of C γ 1 in the murine T-cell receptor γ locus. *Proc. Satl. Acad. Sci. USA* 88: 800.

207. Kappes, D.J., C.P. Browne, and S. Tonegawa. 1991. Identification of a T-cell-specific enhancer at the locus encoding the T-cell antigen receptor γ chain. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 88: 2204.

208. Redondo, J.M., S. Hata, C. Brocklehurst, and M.S. Krangel. 1990. A T cell-specific transcriptional enhancer within the human T cell receptor δ locus. Science 247: 1225.

209. Gill, L.L., D. Zaninetta, and K. Karjalainen. 1991. A transcriptional enhancer of the mouse T cell receptor δ gene locus. Eur. J. Immunol. 21: 807.

210. Redondo, J.M., J.L. Pfohl, and M.S. Krangel. 1991. Identification of an essential site for transcriptional activation within the human T-cell receptor δ enhancer. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 11: 5671.

211. Grosschedl, R., and D. Baltimore. 1985. Cell-type specificity of immunoglobulin gene expression is regulated by at least three DNA sequence elements. *Cell* 41: 885.

212. Bergaman, Y., D. Rice, R. Grosschedl, and D. Baltimore. 1984. Two regulatory elements for immunoglobulin κ light chain gene expression. *Proc.* Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 81: 7041.

213. Wirth, T., L. Staudt, and D. Baltimore. 1987. An octamer oligonucleotide upstream of a TATA motif is sufficient for lymphoid-specific promoter activity. *Nature* 329: 174.

214. LeBowitz, J.H., T. Kobayashi, L. Staudt, D. Baltimore, and P.A. Sharp. 1988. Octamer-binding proteins from B or HeLa cells stimulate transcription of the immunoglobulin heavy-chain promoter in vitro. *Gene. & Dev.* 2: 1227.

215. Jenuwin, T. and R. Grosschedl. 1991. Complex pattern of immunoglobulin gene expression in normal and transgenic mice: Nonoverlapping regulatory sequences govern distinct tissue specificities. *Gene. & Dev.* 5: 932.

216. Matsuuchi, L., G.M. Cann, and M.E. Koshland. 1986. Immunoglobulin J chain gene from the mouse. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 83: 456.

217. Mattaj, I.W., S. Lienhard, J. Jirieny, and E.M. DeRobertis. 1985. An enhancer-like sequence within the Xenopus U2 gene promoter facilitates the formation of stable transcription complexes. *Nature* 316: 163.

218. Murphy. J.T., J.T. Skuzeski, E. Lund, T.H. Steinberg, R.R. Burgess, and J.E. Dahlberg. 1987. Functional elements of the human U1 promoter. J. Biol. Chem. 262: 1795.

219. Sive, H.L., N. Heintz, and R.G. Roeder. 1986. Multiple sequence elements are required for maximal in vitro transcription of a human histone H2B gene. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 6: 3329.

220. Parslow, T.B., S.D. Jones, B. Bond, and K.R. Yamamoto. 1987. The immunoglobulin octanucleotide: Independent activity and selective interaction with enhancers. *Science* 235: 1498.

221. Eaton, S. and K. Calame. 1987. Multiple DNA sequence elements are necessary for the function of an immunoglobulin heavy chain promoter. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 84: 7634.

222. Landolfi, N.F., X.M. Yin, J.D. Capra, and P.W. Tucker. 1988. A conserved heptamer upstream of the IgH promoter region octamer can be the site of a coordinate protein-DNA interaction. *Nucl. Acid. Res.* 24: 5503.

223. Peterson, C.L., and K. Calame. 1989. Proteins binding to the C2 (muE3) in the immunoglobulin heavy-chain enhancer exist in multiple oligomeric forms. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 9: 776.

224. Staudt, L.M. and M.J. Lenardo. 1991. Immunoglobulin gene transcription. Ann. Rev. Immunol. 9: 373.

225. Fletcher, C., N. Heintz, and R.G. Roeder. 1987. Purification and characterization of OTF-1, a transcription factor regulating cell cycle expression of a human histone H2B gene. Cell 51: 773

226. Scheidereit, C., A. Heguy, and R.G. Roeder. 1987. Identification and purification of a human lymphoid octamer-binding protein (OTF-2) that activates transcription of an immunoglobulin promoter *in vitro*. Cell 51: 783

227. Davidson, I., P. Fromental, A. Augereau, M. Wildeman, P. Zenke, and P. Chambon. 1986. Cell-type specific protein binding to the enhancer of simian virus 40 in nuclear extracts. *Nature* 323: 544.

228. Cockerill, P.N., and S.P. Klinken. 1990. Octamer-binding proteins in diverse hematopoietic cells. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 10: 1293.

229. Tanaka, M., J-S. Lai, and W. Herr. 1992. Promoter selective activation domains in Oct1 and Oct2 direct differential activation of an snRNA and mRNA promoter. Cell 68: 755.

230. Luo, Y., H. Fujii, T. Gerster, and R. Roeder. 1992. A novel B-cell derived coactivator potentiates the activation of Ig promoters by octamer binding transcriptional factors. *Cell* 71: 231.

231. Muller-Immergluck, M., W. Schaffner, and P. Matthias. 1990. Transcription factor Oct-2A contains functionally redundant activating domains and works selectively from a promoter but not from a remote enhancer position in non-lymphoid cells. *EMBO J.* 9: 1625.

232. Scheidereit, C., J.A. Cromlish, T. Gerster, K. Kawakami, C.G. Balmaceda, R.A. Currie, and R. G. Roeder. 1988. A human lymphoid specific transcription factor that activates immunoglobulin genes is a homeobox protein. *Nature* 336: 552.

233. Staudt, L.M., H. Singh, R. Sen, T. Wirth, P.A. Sharp, and D. Baltimore. 1986. A lymphoid-specific protein binding to the octamer motif of immunoglobulin genes. *Nature* 323: 548.

234. Junker, S., S. Pederson, E. Schreiber, and P. Matthias. 1990. Extinction of an immunoglobulin κ promoter in cell hybrids is mediated by the octamer motif and correlates with suppression of Oct-2 expression. *Cell* 61: 467.

235. Feldhaus, A., C. Klug, K. Arvin, and H. Singh. 1993. Targeted disruption of the Oct-2 locus in a B cell provides genetic evidence for two dinstinct cell type pathways of octamer element mediated gene activation. *EMBO J.* 12: In press.

236. Cochrane, L., M. Darvelas, G. Nossal, Z-S. Ye, T. Jacks, and D. Baltimore. 1993. Oct2 although not required for early development is critical for later B cell maturation and for post natal survival. *Gene. & Dev.* 7: 570.

237. Yu, H., B. Porton, L. Shen, and L.A. Eckhardt. 1989. Role of the octamer motif in hybrid cell extinction of Ig gene expression: Extinction is dominant in a two enhancer system. *Cell* 58: 441.

238. Gillies, S.D., S. Morrison, V. Oi, and S. Tonegawa. 1983. A tissue-specific transcription enhancer element is located in the major intron of a rearranged immunoglobulin heavy chain gene. *Cell* 33: 717.

239. Alessandrini, A. and S.V. Desiderio. 1991. Coordination of immunoglobulin DJH transcription to D-to-JH rearrangement by promoterenhancer approximation. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 11: 2096.

240. Reik, W., G. Williams, S. Barton, M. Norris, M. Neuberger, and M.A. Surani. 1987. Provision of the immunoglobulin heavy chain enhancer downstream of a test gene is sufficient to confer lymphoid-specific expression in transgenic mice. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 17: 465.

241. Maeda, H., D. Kitamura, A. Kudo, K. Araki, and T. Wantanabe. 1986. Trans-acting nuclear protein responsible for induction of rearranged human immunoglobulin heavy chain gene. *Cell* 45: 25.

242. Imler, J.L., C. Lemaire, C. Waslylyk, and B. Waslylyk. 1987. Negative regulation contributes to tissue specificity of the immunoglobulin heavychain enhancer. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 7: 2558.

243. Scheuermann, R.H., and U. Chen. 1989. A devewlopmental-specific factor binds to suppressor sites flanking the immunoglobulin heavy-chain enhancer. *Gene. & Dev.* 3: 1255.

244. Ephrussi, A., G.M. Church, S. Tonegawa, and W. Gilbert. 1985. B lineage-specific interactions of an immunoglobulin enhancer with cellular factors in vivo. *Science* 227: 134.

245. Church, G.M., A. Ephrussi, W. Gilbert, and S. Tonegawa. 1985. Cell-typespecific contacts to immunoglobulin enhancers in nuclei. *Nature* 313: 798.

246. Tsao, B.P., X. Wang, C.L. Peterson, and K. Calame. 1988. In vivo functional analysis of in vitro protein binding sites in the immunoglobulin heavy chain enhancer. Nucl. Acid. Res. 16: 3239.

247. Lenardo, M., J.W. Pierce, and D. Baltimore. 1987. Protein binding sites in Ig gene enhancers determine transcriptional activity and inducibility. *Science* 236: 1573.

248. Nelsen, B., T. Kadesch, and R. Sen. 1990. Complex regulation of the immunoglobulin μ heavy-chain gene enhancer: μ B, a new determinant of enhancer function. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 10: 3145.

249. Sen, R., and D. Baltimore. 1986. Multiple nuclear factors interact with the immunoglobulin enhancer sequences. *Cell* 46: 705.

250. Augereau, P., and P. Chambon. 1986. The mouse immunoglobulin heavy-chain enhancer: Effect on transcription in vitro and binding of proteins present in HeLa and lymphoid B cell extracts. EMBO J. 5: 1791.

251. Kadesch, T. 1992. Helix-loop-helix proteins in the regulation of immunoglobulin gene transcription. *Immunol. Today* 13: 31.

252. Voronova, A. and D. Baltimore. 1990. Mutations that disrupt DNA binding and dimer formation in the E47 helix-loop-helix proteins map to distinct domains. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 87: 4722.

253. Henthorn, P., M. Kiledjian, and T. Kadesch. 1990. Two distinct transcription factors that bind the immunogloblin enhancer $\mu E5/\kappa E2$ motif. Science 247: 467.

254. Beckmann, H. L-K. Su, and T. Kadesch. 1990. A helix-loop-helix protein that activates transcription through the immunoglobulin enhancer μ E3 motif. *Gene. & Dev.* 4: 167.

255. Carr, C.S., and P.A. Sharp. 1990. A helix-loop-helix protein related to the immunoglobulin E box-binding proteins. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 10: 4384.

256. Zhao, G.-Q., Q. Zhao, X. Zhou, M.-G. Mattei, and B. De Crombrugghe. 1993. TFEC, a basic helix-loop-helix protein, forms heterodimers with TFE3 and inhibits TFE3-dependent transcription activation. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 13: 4505.

257. Ruezinsky, D., H. Beckmann, and T. Kadesch. 1991. Modulation of the IgH enhancer's cell type specificity through a genetic switch. *Gene. & Dev.* 5: 29.

258. Wilson, R.B., M. Kiledjian, C.-P. Shen, R. Benezra, P. Zwollo, S.M. Dymecki, S.V. Desiderio, and T. Kadesch. 1992. Repression of immunoglobulin enhancers by the helix-loop-helix protein Id: Implications for B-lymphoid-cell development. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 11: 6185.

259. Benezra, R., R.L. Davis, D. Lockshon, D.L. Turner, and H. Weintraub. 1990. The protein Id: A negative regulator of helix-loop-helix DNA binding proteins. *Cell* 61: 49.

260. Murre, C., A. Voronova, and D. Baltimore. 1991. B-cell and myocytespecific E2-box-binding factors contain E12/E47-like subunits. *Mol. and Cell. Biol.* 11: 1156.

261. Pettersson, S., G.P. Cook, M. Bruggemann, G.T. Williams, and M.S. Neuberger. 1990. A second B cell-specific enhancer 3' of the immunoglobulin heavy-chain locus. *Nature* 344: 165.

262. Picard, D., and W. Schaffner. 1984. A lymphocyte-specific enhancer in the mouse immunoglobulin kappa gene. *Nature* 307: 80.

263. Pierce, J.W., M. Lenardo, and D. Baltimore. 1988. Oligonucleotides that binds nuclear factor NF-kappa B act as a lymphoid-specific and inducible enhancer element. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 85: 1482.

264. Sen, R., and D. Baltimore. 1986. Induction of kappa immunoglobulin enhancer-binding protein NF-kappa B by a post-translational mechanism. *Cell* 47: 921.

265. Baeuerle, P.A., and D. Baltimore. 1988. Phorbol-ester-induced activation of the NF- κ B transcription factor involves dissociation of an apparently cytoplasmic NF- κ B/inhibitor complex. Cold Spring Harbor Symp. Quant. Biol. 53: 789.

266. Lenardo, M.J., and D. Baltimore. 1989. NF- κ B: a pleiotropic mediator of inducible and tissue-specific gene control. *Cell* 58: 227.

267. Meyer, K.B., and M.S. Neuberger. 1989. The immunoglobulin kappa locus contains a second, stronger B-cell-specific enhancer which is located downstream of the constant region. *EMBO J.* 8: 1959.

268. Maniatis, T., E. Fritsch, and J. Sambrook. 1989. Molecular Cloning: A laboratory manual. CSHL, Cold Spring Harbor, New York.

269. Gorman, C.M., L.F. Moffat, and B.H. Howard. 1986. Recombinant genomes which express chloramphenicol acetyltransferase in mammalian cells. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 2: 1044.

270. Gorman, C. 1985. High efficiency gene transfer into mammalian cells. In DNA Cloning, Vol II. D.M. Glover, ed. IRL Press, Oxford, England, p. 143.

271. Stoscheck, C.M. 1990. Quantitation of protein. Methods in Enzymology 182: 57.

272. Ratanavongsiri, J., S. Igarashi, S. Mangal, P. Kilgannon, A. Fu, and A. Fotedar. 1990. Transcription of the T cell receptor β -chain gene is controlled by multiple regulatory elements. *J. Immunol.* 144: 1111.

273. Maxam, A.M, and W. Gilbert. 1980. Sequencing end-labeled DNA wil base-specific chemical cleavages. *Methods in Enzymology*. 65: 499.

274. Dignam, J.D., R.M. Lebowita, and R. G. Roeder. 1983. Accurate transcription initiation by RNA polymerase II in a soluble extract from isolated mammalian nuclei. Nucl. Acid. Res. 11: 1475.

275. Miyakoshi, R.M., R.S. Day III, and M.C. Paterson. 1988. Northern blotting: Efficient staining and transfer. *Focus* 10:1 p. 5.

276. von Boehmer, H., K. Karjalainen, J. Pelkonen, P. Borgulya, and H-G. Rammensee. 1988. The T-cell receptor for antigen in T-cell development and repertoire selection. *Immunol. Rev.* 101: 21.

277. Struhl, K. 1987. The DNA-binding domains of the jun oncoprotein and the yeast GCN4 transcritptional activator protein are functionally homologous. Cell 50: 841.

278. Isakov, N., and A. Altman. 1985. Tumor promoters in conjunction with calcium ionophores mimic antigenic stimulation by reactivation of alloantigen-primed murine T lymphocytes. J. Immunol. 135: 3674.

279. Lindsten, T., C.H. June, and C.B. Thompson. 1988. Transcription of T cell antigen receptor genes is induced by protein kinase C activation. J. Immunol. 141: 1769.

280. Noonan, D.J., N. Isakov, A.N. Theofilopoulos, F.J. Dixon, and A. Altman. 1987. Protein kinase C activating phorbol esters augment expression of T cell receptor genes. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 17: 803.

281. Martinez-Valdez, H., P.J. Doherty, E. Thompson, S.H. Benedict, E.W. Gelfand, and A. Cohen. 1988. Antagonistic effects of calcium inonophores and phorbol esters on T cell receptor mRNA levels in human thymocytes. J. Immunol. 140: 361.

282. Steiner, G., F. Koning, A. Elbe, F. Tschachler, W.M. Yokoyama, E.M. Shevach, G. Stinge, and J.E. Coligan. 1988. Characterization of T cell receptor on resident murine dentritic epidermal cells. *Eur. J. Immunol.* 18: 1323.

283. Garman, R.D., P.J. Doherty, and D.H. Raulet. 1986. Diversity, rearrangement, and expression of murine T cell gamma genes. *Cell* 45: 733

284. Angel, P., M. Imagawa, R. Chiu, B. Stein, R.J. Imbra, H.J. Rahmsdorf, C. Johat, P. Herrlich, and M. Karin. 1987. Phorbol ester-inducible genes contain a common cis element recognized by a TPA-modulated transacting factor. *Cell* 49: 729.

285. Lee, N.E., and M.M. Davis. 1988. T cell receptor β -chain genes in BW5147 and other AKR tumors. Deletion order of murine V β gene segments and possible 5' regulatory regions. J. Immunol. 140: 1665.

286. Lee, W., P. Mitchell, and R. Tijan. 1987. Purified transcription factor AP-1 interacts with TPA inducible enhancer elements. Cell 49: 741. 287. Kouzarides, T., and E. Ziff. 1988. The role of the leucine zipper in the fos-jun interaction. *Nature* 336: 646.

288. O'Shea, E.K., R. Rutkowski, W.F. StaffordIII, and P.S. Kim. 1989. Preferential heterodimer formation by isolated leucine zippers form fos and jun. *Science* 245: 646.

289. Halazonetis, T.D., K. Georgopoulos, M.E. Greenberg, and P. Leder. 1988. C-jun dimerizes with itself and with c-fos forming complexes of different binding affinities. *Cell* 55: 917.

290. Hirai, S. I., R.P. Ryseck, F. Mechta, R. Bravo, and M Yaniv. 1989. Characterization of jun D: a new member of the jun proto-oncogene family. *EMBO J.* 8:1433.

291. Ryder, K., L.F. Lau, and D. Nathans. 1988. A gene activated by growth factors is related to the oncogene v-jun. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 85: 1487.

292. Cohen, D.R., P.C.P. Ferreira, R. Gentz, B.R. Franza, and T. Curran. 1989. The product of a fos-related gene fra-1 binds cooperatively to the AP-1 site with Jun: transcription factor AP-1 is comprised of multiple protein complexes. *Gene. & Dev.* 3: 173.

293. Boyle, W.J., T.Smeal, L.H.K. Defize, P. Angel, J.R. Woodgett, M. Karin, and T. Hunter. 1991. Activation of protein kinase C decreases phosphorylation of c-jun at sites that negatively regulate its DNAbinding activity. *Cell* 64: 573.

294. Blue uy, B., and M. Karin. 1991. Ha-ras augments c-jun activity and stimulates phosphorylation of its activation domain. Nature 351: 122.

295. Sineal, T., B. Benétruy, D.A. Mercola, M.Birrer, and M. Karin. 1991. Oncogenic and transcriptional cooperation with Ha-ras requires phosphorylation of c-jun on serines 63 and 73. *Nature* 354: 494.

296. Kerr, L.D., J.T. Holt, and L.M. Matrisian. 1988. Growth factors regulate Transin gene expression by c-fos dependent and c-fos independent pathways. *Science* 242: 1424.

297. Messier, H., J. Ratanavongsiri, T. Fuller, S. Mangal, P. Kilgannon, R. Fotedar, and A. Fotedar. 1992. Mapping of an inducible element in the T cell receptor Vβ2 promoter. J. Immunol. 149: 1980.

298. Wasylyk, C., A. Gutman, R. Nicholson, and B. Wasylyk. 1991. The ets oncoprotein activates the stromelysin promoter through the same elements as several non-nuclear oncoproteins. *EMBO J.* 10: 1127.

299. Waslylyk, B., C. Wasylyk, P. Flores, A. Begue, D. Leprince, and D. Stehelin. 1990. The c-ets proto-oncogenes encodes transcription factors that cooperate with c-fos and c-jun for transcription actiation. *Nature* 346: 191.

300. Angel, P., M. Imagawa, R. Chiu, B. Stein, R.J. Imbra, H.J. Rahmsdorf, C. Jonat, P. Herrlich, and M. Karin. 1987. Phorbol ester-inducible genes contain a common *cis* element recognized by a TPA-modulated *trans*-acting factor. *Cell* 49: 729.

301. Lee, W., P. Mitchell, and R. Tijan. 1987. Purified transcription factor AP-1 interacts with TPA-inducible enhancer elements. *Cell* 49: 741.

302. Brand, A.H., L Breeden, J. Abraham, R. Sternglanz, and K. Nasmyth. 1985. Characterization of a "silencer" in yeast: A DNA sequence with properties opposite to those of a transcriptional enhancer. *Cell* 41: 41.

303. Baniagmad, A., M. Muller, C.H. Steiner, and R. Renkawitz. 1987. Activity of two different silencer elements of the chicken lysozyme gene can be compensated by enhancer elements. *EMBO J.* 6: 2297.

304. Kadesch, T., P. Zerros, and D. Ruezinsky. 1986. Functional analysis of murine IgH enhancer: evidence for negative control of cell type specificity. *Nucl. Acid. Res.* 14: 8290.

305. Wasylyk, K.C., and B. Wasylyk. 1986. The immunoglobulin heavy chain B-lymphocyte enhancer efficiently stimulates transcription in non lymphoid cells. *EMBO J.* 5: 553.

306. Nir, U., M.D. Walker, and W.J. Rutter. 1986. Regulation of rat insulin 1 gene expression: Evidence for negative regulation in nonpancreatic cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 83: 3180.

307. Goodbourn, S., H. Burstein, and T. Maniatis. 1986. The human β -interferon gene enhancer is under negative control. *Cell* 45: 601.

308. Miyazaki, J., E. Appella, and K. Ozato. 1986. Negative regulation of the major histocompatibility class I gene in undifferentiated embryonal carcinoma cells. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 83: 9537.

309. Messier, H., T. Fuller, S. Mangal, H. Brickner, S. Igarashi, J. Gaikwad, R. Fotedar, and A. Fotedar. 1993. p70 lupus autoantigen binds the enhancer of the T-cell receptor β-chain gene. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 90: 2685.

310. Tan, E. 1982. Autoantibodies to nuclear antigens (ANA): Their immunobiology and medicine. Adv. Immunol. 33: 167.

311. Hardin, J.A. 1986. The lupus autoantigens and the pathogenesis of systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum*. 29: 457.

312. Reeves, W.H. 1985. Use of monoclonal antibodies for the characterization of novel DNA-binding proteins recognized by human autoimmune sera. J.Exp. Med. 161: 18.

313. Francoeur, A.-M., C.L. Peebles, P.T. Gompper, and E.M.Tan. 1986. Identification of Ki (Ku, p70/p80) autoantigens and analysis of anti-Ku autoantibody reactivity. J. Immunol. 136: 1648.

314. Mimori, T., M. Akizuki, H. Yamagata, S. Inada, S. Yoshida, and M. Homma. 1981. Characterization of a high molecular weight acidic nuclear protein recognized by autoantibodies in sera from patients with polymyositis-scleroderma overlap. J. Clin. Invest. 68: 611.

315. Reeves, W.H., Z.M. Sthoeger, and R.G. Lahita. 1989. Role of antigen selectivity in autoimmune responses to the Ku (p70/p80) antigen. J. Clin. Invest. 84: 562.

316. Mimori, T., and J.A. Hardin. 1986. Mechanism of interaction between Ku protein and DNA. J. Biol. Chem. 261: 10375.

317. Griffith, A.J., P.R. Blier, T. Mimori, and J.A. Hardin. 1992. Ku polypeptides synthesized *in vitro* assemble into complexes which recognize ends of double-stranded DNA. J. Biol. Chem. 267. 331.

318. Roberts, M., W. Miskimins, and F. Ruddle. 1989. Nuclear proteins TREF1 and TREF2 bind to the transcriptional control element of the transferrin receptor gene and appear to be associated as a heterodimer. *Cell. Regul.* 1: 151.

319. May, G., C. Sutton, and H. Gould. 1991. Purification and characterization of Ku-2, an octamer-binding protein related to the autoantigen Ku. J. Biol. Chem. 266: 3052.

320. Gunderson, S.I., M.W. Knuth, and R.R. Burgess. 1990. The human U1 snRNA promoter correctly initiates transcription in vitro and is activated by PSE1. Gene. & Dev. 4: 2048.

321. Chan, J., M. Lerman, B. Prabhakar, O. Isozaki, P. Santisteban, R. Kuppers, E. Oates, A. Notkins, and L. Kohn. 1989. Cloning and characterization of a

cDNA that encodes a 70-kDa novel human thyroid autoantigen. J. Biol. Chem. 264: 3651.

322. Yaneva, M., R. Ochs, D. McRorie, S. Zweig, and H. Busch. 1985. Purification of an 86-70 kDa nuclear DNA-associated protein complex. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 841: 22.

323. Kaufman, P.D., R.F. Doll, and D.C. Rio. 1989. Drosophila P element transposase recognizes internal P element DNA sequences. *Cell* 59: 359.

324. Dvir, A., S.R. Peterson, M.W. Knuth, H. Lu, and W.S. Dynan. 1992. Ku autoantigen is the regulatory component of a template-associated protein kinase that phosphorylates RNA polymerase II. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 89: 11924.

325. Carter, T., I. Vancurova, I. Sun, W. Lou, and S. DeLeon. 1990. A DNAactivated protein kinase from HeLa cell nuclei. Mol. Cell. Biol. 10: 6460.

326. Gottlieb, T.M., and S.P. Jackson. 1993. The DNA-dependent protein kinase: Requirement for DNA ends and association with Ku antigen. Cell 72: 131.

327. Reeves, W.H., and Z.M. Sthoeger. 1989. Molecular cloning of cDNA encoding the p70 (Ku) lupus autoantigen. J. Biol. Chem. 264: 5047.

328. Knuth, M.W., S.I. Gunderson, N.E. Thompson, L.A. Strasheim, and R.R. Burgess. 1990. Purification and characterization of proximal sequence element-binding protein 1, a transcription activating protein related to Ku and TREF that binds the proximal sequence element of the human U1 promoter. J. Biol. Chem. 265: 17911.

329. Messier, H., H. Brickner, J. Gaikwad, and A. Fotedar. 1993. A novel POU domain protein which binds to the T-cell receptor β enhancer. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 13: 5450.

330. Rosenfeld, M.G. 1991. POU-domain transcription factors: pou-er-ful developmental regulators. Gene. & Dev. 5: 897.

331. Williams, T., and R. Tijan. 1991. Analysis of the DNA-binding and activation properties of the human transcription factor AP-2. *Gene. & Dev.* 5: 670.

332. Mermod, N., E.A. O'Neill, I.J. Kelley, and R. Tijan. 1989. The proline rich transcriptional activator of CTF/NF-I is distinct from the replication and DNA binding domain. *Cell* 58: 741.

333. Ullman, K.S., W. M. Flanagan, C.A. Edwards, and G.R. Crabtice. 1991. Activation of early gene expression in T cells by Oct-1 and an inducible protein, OAP⁴⁰. Science 254: 558.

334. Castrillo, J.-L., L.E. Theill, and M. Karin. 1991. Function of the homeodomain protein GHF1 in pituitary cell proliferation. *Science* 253: 197.

335. Finney, M., G. Ruvkun, and H.R. Horvitz. 1988. The C. elegans cell lineage and differentiation gene unc-86 encodes a protein containing a homeo domain and extended sequence similarity to mammalian transcription factors. *Cell* 55: 757.

336. Li, S., E.B. Crenshaw, E.J. Rawson, D.M. Simmons, L.W. Swanson, and M.G. Rosenfeld. 1990. Dwarf locus mutants lacking three pituitary cell types result from mutations in the POU domain gene Pit-1. *Nature* 347: 528.

337. Pfaffle, R.W., G.E. DiMattia, J.S. Parks, M.R. Brown, J.M. Wit, M. Jansen, H. Van der Nat, J.L. Van den Brande, M.G. Rosenfeld, and H.A. Ingrahm. 1992. Mutation of the POU-specific domain of Pit-1 and hypopituitarism without pituitary hypoplasia. *Science* 257: 1118.

338. Radovick, S., M. Nations, Y. Du, L.A. Berg, B.D. Weintraub, and F.E. Wondisford. 1992. A mutation in the POU-homeodomain of Pit-1 responsible for combined pituitary hormone deficiency. *Science* 257: 1115.

339. Ruvkun, G., and M. Finney. 1991. Regulation of transcription and cell identity by POU domain proteins. Cell 64: 475.

340. He, X., M.N. Treacy, D.M. Simmons, H.A. Ingraham, L.W. Swanson, and M.G. Rosenfeld. 1989. Expression of a large family of POU-domain regulatory genes in mammalian brain development. *Nature* 340: 35.

341. Pierani, A., A. Heguy, H. Fujii, and R. Roeder. 1990. Activation of octamer containing promoters by either octamer-binding transcription factor 1 (OTF1) or OTF2 and requirement of an additional B cell specific component for optimal transcription of immunoglo bulin promoters. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 10: 6204.

342. Kang, S.-M., W. Tsang, S. Doll, P. Scherle, H.-S. Ko, A.-C. Tran, M.J. Lenardo, and L.M. Staudt. 1992. Induction of the POU domain transcription factor Oct-2 during T cell activation by cognate antigen. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 12: 3149.

343. Paillard, S., and F. Strauss. 1991. Analysis of the mechanism of interaction of simian Ku protein with DNA. Nucl. Acids Res. 19: 5619.

344. Wotton, D., H.M. Prosser, and M.J. Owen. 1993. Regulation of human T cell receptor β gene expression by Ets-1. *Leukemia*, 7, Suppl. 2: s55.

166